DIGITAL COMMONS @ UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH FLORIDA

University of South Florida Digital Commons @ University of South Florida

USF Tampa Graduate Theses and Dissertations

USF Graduate Theses and Dissertations

March 2023

Histone Deacetylase 8 is a Novel Therapeutic Target for Mantle Cell Lymphoma and Preserves Natural Killer Cell Cytotoxic Function

January M. Watters University of South Florida

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/etd

Part of the Biology Commons, Immunology and Infectious Disease Commons, and the Oncology Commons

Scholar Commons Citation

Watters, January M., "Histone Deacetylase 8 is a Novel Therapeutic Target for Mantle Cell Lymphoma and Preserves Natural Killer Cell Cytotoxic Function" (2023). *USF Tampa Graduate Theses and Dissertations*. https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/etd/9945

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the USF Graduate Theses and Dissertations at Digital Commons @ University of South Florida. It has been accepted for inclusion in USF Tampa Graduate Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ University of South Florida. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@usf.edu.

Histone Deacetylase 8 is a Novel Therapeutic Target for Mantle Cell Lymphoma and Preserves

Natural Killer Cell Cytotoxic Function

by

January M. Watters

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Cell Biology, Microbiology and Molecular Biology College of Arts and Sciences University of South Florida

Major Professor: Kenneth L. Wright, Ph.D. Shari Pilon-Thomas, Ph.D. Bijal Shah, M.D., M.S. Dennis Adeegbe, Ph.D.

Date of Approval: March 25, 2023

Keywords: Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma, Antibody Dependent Cellular Cytotoxicity, PCI-34051, HDAC8 Inhibitors, Pan-HDAC Inhibitors, Apoptosis

Copyright © 2023, January M. Watters

DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to my daughter, Hailey Watters. You inspire me every day to have more patience, kindness, and love, toward myself. You are a gift to this world and your happiness will always be the most important thing to me. One day, I hope you look back at this moment and realize that you and I did this together. Always persevere, no matter the obstacles along the way, and remember these words "Just keep moving forward", or as you would say, "Just keep swimming". I love you, forever, and always. - Mom (a.k.a. The Honey Badger)

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to take the opportunity to express my deepest appreciation to my major professor Dr. Kenneth Wright for his endless support, patience, and guidance toward my scientific development. Thank you for supporting my professional career path, in Biotech. It has been an amazing experience working with a collaborative team of scientists to develop innovative therapies for patients. I would like to thank the University of South Florida and the Cancer Biology Ph.D. program for the opportunity to work on cutting-edge cancer research. I would like to extend my sincere thanks to my committee members Dr. Bijah Shah, Dr. Shari Pilon-Thomas, and Dr. Dennis Adeegbe for their invaluable scientific guidance and suggestions. I would also like to extend a sincere thanks to Dr. Alejandro Villagra, for serving as my external chair.

I would like to take the time to thank the past and present members of the Wright Lab, and colleagues for their encouragement, support, and constructive criticism, throughout this entire journey.

I would also like to thank my friends, Lou-Ella Alexander, Robin Sego, Marian Kitzmann, Iain Duffy, and Laura Rice for their encouragement and support throughout my undergraduate and graduate careers. A special thanks to Gabriela Wright, for her encouragement, support, and guidance. Ik ben voor altijd dankbaar, mijn vriend!

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my mother-in-law, June Watters, and my sister-in-law, Kimberly Sasser. Thank you for all the support and love over the years. And a very special thanks to my father-in-law, Vasco Watters, who passed away due to AML in 2021. You inspired me to continue to follow my dreams and never give up! You were an amazing father-in-

law, who was always there to listen, show kindness, and make me laugh—especially during the times I needed it most. I miss and love you so much!

I am forever grateful for my mom and dad, Beverly and Buz Billings, whose love and support have helped carry me through the years. Thank you, mom, for helping me become the person I am today, your guidance, and support mean more than words can describe. Thank you, dad, for your wisdom over the years, endless support, laughter, and for believing in me! I love you both dearly and am eternally grateful.

Lastly, this endeavor would not have been possible without the endless support, love, and patience of my husband, Benjamin Watters. Thank you for always believing in me, inspiring me to keep moving forward, being my best friend, and being an amazing dad! Words cannot express my gratitude and love for you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Tables	iii
List of Figures	iv
List of Abbreviations	v
Abstract	xi
Chapter I: Introduction	1
1.1 Mantle Cell Lymphoma	1
1.1.1 Classification and Development of Mantle Cell Lymphoma	5
1.1.2 Molecular Signatures Indicating Disease Progression and	
Mechanisms Involved in Drug Resistance	9
1.1.3 BTK and BCL2 Inhibitors Show Clinical Efficacy for MCL Patients	10
1.1.3.1 Monoclonal Antibody Therapy in Combination with	
Targeted Therapies	13
1.2 Histone Deacetylases and Cancer	16
1.2.1 Histone Deacetylases and Their Role in Tumorgenicity	18
1.2.2 Clinical Application using Broad-Spectrum Histone Deacetylase	
Inhibitors to Treat Hematological Malignancies	23
1.2.2.1 Broad-Spectrum HDAC Inhibitors Dampen NK Activity,	
While Selectively Targeting Class I HDACs Enhance	
NK Anti-Tumor Responses	24
1.3 Clinical Implications for Targeting Histone Deacetylase 8 in Cancer	25
1.3.1 Unique Specificity of PCI-34051 to Histone Deacetylase 8	28
1.3.2 Non-Histone Substrates of Histone Deacetylase 8	29
1.4 Natural Killer Cells Ontogenesis, Self-Tolerance, and Maturation	32
1.4.1 Natural Killer Cell Receptors and Anti-Tumor Responses	34
1.4.2 Priming NK Cells for Cytolytic Response	35
1.4.3 The Clinical Importance of Natural Killer Cells in Immunotherapy	36
Chapter II: Materials and Methods	44
2.1 Cell Lines and Reagents	44
2.2 Isolation of Primary NK Cells from Peripheral Blood	44
2.3 Cytokine Stimulation	45
2.4 RNA Isolation and Quantitative mRNA Analysis	45
2.5 Immunoblotting	45
2.6 Manufacturing of Lentiviral Particles for shRNA Delivery	46
2.7 Lentiviral shRNA-Mediated Knockdown	46

2.8 CellTiter Glo Luminescent Cell Viability Assay	47
2.9 ELISA Assays	47
2.10 NK Cytotoxicity and Antibody Dependent Cytotoxicity Assays	
2.11 Flow Cytometry Assays	48
2.12 Caspase 3/7 Apoptosis Assay	49
2.13 PKA Activity Assay	50
2.14 Statistical Analysis	50
·	
Chapter III: Cytokine Stimulation Induces Expression of HDAC8 in Primary Human	
Natural Killer Cells	52
3.1 Introduction	52
3.2 Results	53
3.2.1 Cytokine Stimulation Enhances HDAC8 Expression in	
Human NK Cells	53
3.2.2 NK Phenotype is Stable Post PCI-34051 Treatment	56
3.2.3 PCI-34051 Increases the Abundance of IFN γ^+ NK Cells	58
3.2.4 NK Cells are Resistant to HDAC8 Inhibition and Retain Full	
Cytotoxic Function	60
3.3 Discussion	64
Chapter IV: Histone Deacetylase I Supports MCL Survival	72
4.1 Introduction	
4 2 Results	73
4.2.1 Mantle Cell Lymphoma Cell Lines are Dependent on HDAC8	
for Survival	73
4.2.2 Sequential Dosing at a Lower Dose Achieves Similar Toxicity as	
a Single High Dose	74
4 2 3 Abrogating HDAC8 Activity Induces Caspase-Dependent	
Apontosis and is Directly Related to HDAC8 Loss in MCL	
Cell Lines	76
4.2.4 Pre-liminary Results Indicate PCI-34051 Induces Activation of PKA	70
4.3 Discussion	78
T.5 Discussion	
Chapter V: Discussion and Scientific Significance	85
References	91
	100
Appendices	103
Appendix I Rights and Permission for Biochemical and Biomedical Research	
Communications (BBRC)	104

LIST OF TABLES

Table I:	Gene List of Frequently Mutated Genes Found in MCL Patients	39
Table II:	Primer Sequences for qPCR	51

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1	Mantle Cell Lymphoma Subtypes: Conventional MCL and Non-Nodal MCL40
Figure 1.2	Basic Structural Similarities Between the Classical HDAC Family Members41
Figure 1.3	Chemical Structure of Broad-Spectrum and Class I Selective HDAC Inhibitors
Figure 1.4	Rituximab: Mechanism of Action43
Figure 3.1	Class I HDACs are Upregulated in Human NK Cells Stimulated with Cytokines
Figure 3.2	HDAC8 Does Not Regulate Expression of NK Activation Receptors
Figure 3.3	PCI-34051 Increases IFNγ ⁺ NK Cells in a Dose Dependent Manner
Figure 3.4	PCI-34051 Preserves NK Cell Cytotoxicity and ADCC Responses70
Figure 3.5	HDAC8 Inhibition Does Not Alter the NK Cell Composition of Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells
Figure 4.1	MCL Cell Lines are Sensitive to HDAC8 Inhibition80
Figure 4.2	Sequential Low Dose PCI-34051 Yields Similar Toxicity as One Single High Dose
Figure 4.3	PCI-34051 Induces DNA Damage in MCL Cell Lines
Figure 4.4	PCI-34051 and Genetic Knockdown of HDAC8 Induces Apoptosis
Figure 4.5	PCI-34051 Enhances PKA Activity

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADCC	Antibody Dependent Cellular Cytotoxicity
AE	Adverse Events
AID	Recombination Deaminase
AKT1	AKT Serine/Threonine Kinase 1
ALDHIII	Aldehyde Dehydrogenase III
AML	Acute Myeloid Leukemia
APL	Acute Promyelocytic Leukemia
ARID1A	AT-Rich Interactive Domain-Containing Protein 1A
ASCT	Autologous Stem Cell Transplant
ATM	Ataxia-Telangiectasia
β-ΑСΤΙΝ	Beta-Actin
β2M	Beta 2 Microglobulin
B7-H6	Natural Killer Cell Cytotoxicity Receptor 3 Ligand 1
BCL-2	B Cell Lymphocyte 2
BCL-XL	BCL2 Like Protein 1
BCL2	B-Cell Lymphoma 2
BCL6	B-Cell Lymphoma 6
BCR	B-Cell Receptor
BIRC3	Baculoviral IAP Repeat Containing 3
BL	Burkett Lymphoma
BLIMP1	B Lymphocyte Induced Maturation Protein 1
BM	Bone Marrow
BM11	B Lymphoma Mo-MLV Insertion Region 1 Homolog
BRAF	B-Raf Proto-oncogene, Serine/Threonine kinase
BTK	Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase
BTKi	Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitor
c-JUN	Jun Proto-oncogene, AP-1 Transcription Factor Subunit
c-MYC	Myc Proto-oncogene Protein
CARD11	Caspase Recruitment Domain Family Member 11
CBFβ	Core-Binding Factor Subunit Beta
CCND1	Cyclin D 1
CCND2	Cyclin D 2
CCND3	Cyclin D 3
CD107a	Lysosomal Associated Membrane Protein 1
CD11a	Integrin Subunit Alpha L
CD11b	Integrin Subunit Beta 2
CD132	Cluster of Differentiation 132
CD16	Fc Gamma Receptor III
CD2	CD2 Molecule

CD3	T Cell Antigen Receptor Complex
CD5	CD5 Molecule
CD7	CD7 Molecule
CD9	CD9 Molecule
CD94	Killer Cell Lectin Like Receptor D1
CDC	Complement Dependent Cytotoxicity
CDKN1A	Cyclin Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 1A
CDKN2A	Cyclin Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 2A
CDKN2B	Cyclin Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 2B
CFSE	6-Carboxyfluorescein Succinimidyl Ester
cGVHD	Chronic Graft Versus Host Disease
CHIP	Chromatin Immunoprecipitation
CK2	Casein Kinase II
CLL	Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia
CLP	Common Lymphoid Progenitors
cMCL	Classical Mantle Cell Lymphoma
CML	Chronic Myelogenous Leukemia
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
CNA	Copy Number Alterations
CR	Complete Response
Cr51	Chromium 51
CREB	CREB Binding Protein
CSRP2BP	Cysteine Rich Protein 2 Binding Protein
CTCL	Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphoma
CTG	Cell Titer Glo
DAP10	DNAX Activation Protein 10
DAP12	DNAX Activation Protein 12
DAPI	4', 6-Diamidino-2-phenylindole, dihydrochloride
DC	Dendritic Cells
DDR	DNA Damage Response
DDR	Double Stranded Repair
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DNAM-1	DNAX Accessory Molecule 1
DSB	Double Stranded Breaks
EF1a	Elongation Factor Alpha 1
EGFR	Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor
EMT	Endothelial Mesenchymal Transition
ERK	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase
ERK2	Extracellular Signal-regulated Kinase 2
ERRα	Estrogen-related receptor alpha
FAS	FAS Cell Surface Death Receptor
FASL	FAS Ligand
FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
FcγRIII	Low Affinity Immunoglobulin Gamma Fc Region Receptor III-B
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FGF18	Fibroblast Growth Factor 18

FK228	Romidepsin
FL	Follicular Lymphoma
FMO	Fluorescence Minus One
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate Dehydrogenase
GC	Germinal Center
H2AX	H2A.X Variant Histone
HAT	Histone Acetyltransferase
HCC	Hepatocellular Carcinoma
HDAC	Histone Deacetylase
HDACi	Histone Deacetylase Inhibitor
HDT-ASCR	High Dose Therapy Followed by Autologous Stem Cell Rescue
HLA	Major Histocompatibility Complex
HLA-E	Major Histocompatibility Complex, Class I, E
HNRNPH1	RNA Processing Gene Heterogenous Nuclear Ribonucleoprotein H1
HOXA5	Homobox A5
HRP	Horseradish Peroxidase
HSP90	Heat Shock Protein 90
Hyper-CVAD	Hyper fractionated Therapy-Cyclophosphamide Vincristine Sulfate
• •	Doxorubicin Hydrochloride Dexamethasone
IC	Intensive Chemotherapy
IFNγ	Interferon gamma
IgG	Immunoglobulin G1
IGH	Immunoglobulin Heavy Chain
IGHV	Immunoglobulin Heavy Chain Variable Region
IL-12	Interleukin 12
IL-15	Interleukin 15
IL-15Ra	Interleukin 15 Receptor alpha
IL-15Rb	Interleukin 15 Receptor beta
IL-18	Interleukin 18
IL-2	Interleukin 2
IL-2R	IL-2 Receptor
IL-2Rb	IL-2 Receptor beta
IL-7	Interleukin 7
IL2Ra	IL-2 Receptor alpha
ILR	Interleukin Receptor
IMiD	Immunomodulatory Drug
IP	Immunoprecipitation
IRF1	Interferon Regulatory Factor 1
IRF2	Interferon Regulatory Factor 2
IS	Immune Synapse
ITAM	Immunoreceptor Tyrosine-based Activation Motif
JAK	Janus Kinase
JAK1	Janus Kinase 1
JAK2	Janus Kinase 2
KIR	Killer Immunoglobulin-like Receptors

KIR2DL3	Killer Cell Immunoglobulin Like Receptor, two Ig Domains and Long
	Cytoplasmic Tail 3
KIR2DS	Killer Cell Immunoglobulin Like Receptor, two Ig Domains and Short
	Cytoplasmic Tail 2)
KLKB1	Kallikrein B (Fletcher Factor) 1
KMT2C	Lysine Methyltransferase 2C
KMT2D	Lysine Methyltransferase 2D
KRAS	KRAS Proto-oncogene
LAK	Lymphokine Activated Killer Cell
LAQ824	Dacinostat
LBH589	Panobinostat
LDH	Lactate Dehydrogenase
LN	Lymph Node
LSC	Leukemic Stem Cell
mAb	Monoclonal Antibody
MAC	Membrane Attack Complex
MAPK3	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase 3
MCF-7	Mammary Gland Adenocarcinoma Cell Line
MCI	Mantle Cell I ymphoma
MDM2	MDM2 Proto-oncogene
MEE2B	Myocyte Enhancer Factor 2B
MEK	Mitogen Activated Protein Kinase 1
MEI	Madian Eluoroscont Intensity
	HI A Close I Delypentide related Sequence A/P
MICA/D	N Methyltromofeneog 2
MLL2	N-Methyltransferase 2
MLLZ	Histone-Lysine N-Methyltransierase 2D
	Multiple Myeloma
MOA	Mechanism of Action
MPN	Myeloid Progenitor Neoplasms
MZ	Mantle Zone
MZL	Marginal Zone Lymphoma
N-CoR2	Nuclear Receptor Corepressor 2
NAD	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide
NCOA2	Nuclear Receptor Coactivator 2
NCOA3	Nuclear Receptor Coactivator 3
NCR	Natural Cytotoxicity Triggering Receptor
NFkB	Nuclear Factor Kappa B Subunit
NHEJ	Non-Homologous End Joining
NHL	Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma
NK	Natural Killer Cells
NKG2A	Killer Cell Lectin Like Receptor C1
NKG2C	Killer Cell Lectin Like Receptor C2
NKG2D	Killer Cell Lectin Like Receptor K1
NKp30	Natural Cytotoxicity Triggering Receptor 3
NKp44	Natural Cytotoxicity Triggering Receptor 2
NKp46	Natural Cytotoxicity Triggering Receptor 1
1	

NKR	Natural Killer Receptors
nnMCL	Non-nodal Mantle Cell Lymphoma
NOTCH 1	Notch Receptor 1
NOTCH 2	Notch Receptor 2
NOTCH 3	Notch Receptor 3
ORR	Overall Response Rate
OS	Overall Survival
PAX5	Paired Box 5
PB	Peripheral Blood
PBMC	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cell
PCAF	P300/CBP-associated factor
PD-1	Program Cell Death Protein 1
PD-L1	Program Cell Death 1 Ligand 1
PFS	Progression Free Survival
PI	Propidium Iodide
РКА	Protein Kinase A
PKM2	Pyruvate Kinase M2
PLCy1	Phospholipase C gamma 1
POT1	Protection of Telomeres 1
PP1	Protein Phosphatase 1
PRAM1	ML-RARA Regulated Adapter Molecule 1
PTM	Post Translational Modifications
PXD101	Belinostat
R-CHOP	Rituximab-Cyclophosphamide Hydroxy daunomycin Oncovin Prednisone
R-DHAP	Rituximab Dexamethasone Cytarabine Cisplatin
R/R	Relapsed/Refractory
RAD21	RAD21 Cohesin Complex Component
RAF	RAF Proto-oncogene, Serine/Threonine Kinase
RAS	Rat Sarcoma Virus
RB1	Retinoblastoma 1
RITUXIN	Monoclonal IgG Antibody Targeting CD20
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
RUNX3	RUNX Related Transcription Factor 3
SAHA	Superoylanilide Hydroxamic Acid
SAMHD1	SAM Domain and HD Domain 1
SCGM	Stem Cell Growth Media
SCL	Small Cell Lymphoma
SCT	Stem Cell Transplant
SHM	Somatic Hypermutation
shRNA	Short Hairpin RNA
siRNA	Short Interfering RNA
SIRT	Sirtuin
SLT	Secondary Lymphoid Tissue
SMARCA4	SWI/SNF Related Matrix-associated Actin-dependent Regulator of
	Chromatin Subfamily A Member 4

SMARCB1	SWI/SNF Related Matrix-associated Actin-dependent Regulator of
	Chromatin Subfamily B Member 1
SMC1A	Structural Maintenance of Chromosome 1A
SMC3	Structural Maintenance of Chromosome 3
SNAIL	SNAIL Family Transcriptional Repressor
SOX11	SRY-Box Transcription Factor 11
SOX9	SRY-Box Transcription Factor 9
STAT3	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 3
STAT5	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 5
STAT6	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 6
SUCNR1	Succinate Receptor 1
TCRβ	T Cell Receptor Beta Subunit
TEC	TEC Protein Tyrosine Kinase
Th1	T Cell Helper 1
Thr	Threonine
TLR	Toll-like Receptor
TNFa	Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha
TP53	Tumor Protein p53
TRAF2	Tumor Necrosis Receptor Associated Factor 2
TRAIL	TNF Superfamily Member 10
Treg	Regulatory T Cells
TSA	Trichostatin A
ucNK	Unconventional NK cell
ULBP	UL Binding Protein
VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor
VPA	Valproic Acid
WHSC1	Wolf-Hirschhorn Syndrome Candidate 1
WM	WaldenstrÖm's Macroglobulinemia
WT	Wild Type
Zn2+	Zinc
ZNF318	Zinc Finger Protein 318

ABSTRACT

This study demonstrates for the first time that HDAC8 function is critical for MCL survival, and abrogating its activity in human primary NK cells does not interfere with NK IgG antibody directed ADCC therapies *ex vivo*. Human NK cells, isolated from healthy donors, are highly resistant to HDAC8 inhibitor treatment with PCI-34051. Even at the highest concentration, 20uM, no toxicity was observed. Conversely, MCL cell lines representative of the aggressive MCL subtype, classical MCL, were especially sensitive to PCI-34051, an HDAC8 selective inhibitor, treatment. Blocking HDAC8 activity and/or abrogating expression through shRNA silencing induced significant DNA damage, hyperacetylation of SMC3, and apoptosis. Furthermore, DNA damage was an indicator of sensitivity. Drug washout experiments indicated that PCI-34051 can be dosed twice at half the original dose, distributed across 2-sequential days, to achieve the same effect as a single high dose.

Stimulating human NK cells with IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 or IL-18, leads to a significant upregulation of HDAC8. It was hypothesized that HDAC8 may play a role in NK activity. However, blocking HDAC8 activity did not dampen NK survival, proliferation, cytotoxic responses, cytokine secretion, or NK phenotype. Interestingly, PCI-34051 increased the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells, possibly indicating enhanced activity. There was insufficient evidence that PCI-34051 sensitizes MCL cell lines to NK cytotoxicity. Rather, PCI-34051 may induce a NK memory-like phenotype, indicated by enrichment of IFN γ^+ NK cells. Therefore, HDAC8 may act as a mediator of memory-like responses in NK cells.

The focus of this study was to identify a novel HDAC protein critical for MCL survival and to evaluate if inhibiting activity interferes with IgG antibody therapies dependent on NK ADCC for therapeutic efficacy. NK cell cytolytic function is critical for anti-tumor response and is dependent on expression of sensors that detect aberrancies. NK cells are capable of sensing abnormally low levels of HLA class I molecules through a plethora of KIR receptors. They are capable of detecting stress signals on the surface of tumor cells through their NKG2D receptor and elicit a robust cytotoxic response. Additionally, the low affinity Fc binding receptor CD16 is imperative for antibody therapies dependent on NK ADCC for clinical efficacy. Thorough investigation was performed to determine if blocking HDAC8 in NK cells caused any attributes not favorable for NK anti-tumor responses. PCI-34051 did not alter NK anti-tumor phenotype. The results presented in this dissertation indicate that NK cells can robustly induce cytotoxic responses during treatment with the *HDAC8 selective inhibitor*, *PCI-34051*, *in combination with IgG targeting therapies*.

MCL cell lines representing the highly aggressive SOX11+ MCL subtype, conventional MCL, had the highest sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibition, indicating, a potential therapeutic option for treating this patient population.

CHAPTER I:

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Mantle Cell Lymphoma

Mantle cell lymphoma (MCL) is a rare subtype of B cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma (NHL), accounting for approximately 5-10% of all malignant B cell lymphomas (1). It occurs more frequently in men than women. The median age at diagnosis is 68 years old, and the median survival is approximately 6 to 7 years, which varies and is dependent on stage and aggressive nature (2). In the early 1980s, Weisenburger et al., coined the term Mantle Zone Lymphoma due to the expansion of B cells within the mantle zone surrounding the germinal center in secondary lymphoid organs. It was believed to represent a nodular follicular variant of intermediate lymphocytic lymphoma and was characterized by the outgrowth of slightly irregular atypical small lymphoid cells located in germinal centers (GC) with large mantle zones (3, 4). MCL is considered an aggressive form of NHL and is not curable with current chemo-immunotherapy: Rituximab, Cyclophosphamide, Hydroxy daunomycin, Oncovin (Vincristine Sulfate), Prednisone (R-CHOP). While combination chemo-immunotherapies have improved overall survival, it does not offer a curable option for MCL patients. There is an unmet need to develop targeted strategies to combat the high heterogenetic nature of this disease.

In 95% of MCL cases, the genetic hallmark is the reciprocal chromosome translocation, t(11:14) (q13;q32)/Cyclin D1-Immunoglobulin heavy chain locus (IGH), which occurs during B-cell development in the bone marrow and is considered the primary oncogenic event in the

pathology of this disease (5-7). In approximately 90% of MCL cases, the CCND1 rearrangement is mediated by the Activation-Induced cytidine Deaminase (AID) machinery occurring during pro/pre-B cell stage during the initial step of IGH V(D)J recombination (8). In the other 10% of cases the CCND1 translocation is mediated by the AID machinery and occurs during somatic hypermutation (SHM) or class switching (8).

The chromosomal t(11;14) (q13;q32) translocation places the CCND1 gene (11;q13) next to the IGH enhancer region (14q32), resulting in aberrant overexpression of cyclin D1 activates cyclin dependent kinases (CDKs) 4 and 6, which phosphorylate and inactivate the tumor suppressor protein Retinoblastoma (Rb), promoting G1-S phase transition (6). Cyclin D1 amplification and overexpression in cancer cells allow cells to proliferate in the absence of extracellular growth factors (9). CCDN1 translocations are frequently found in numerous cancers, including oral squamous cell carcinoma, breast, melanoma, and lung cancers (9). CCND1 is a proto-oncogene, and while its overexpression is a hallmark of MCL, it is considered a weak driver for transformation of lymphoid cells and requires a cooperative effort of secondary oncogenic events for cellular transformation (10). Cyclin D1 negative MCL cases often carry rearrangements of the Cyclin D2 and D3 genes (CCND2, CCND3) with Immunoglobulin Kappa (IGK)/Light chain enhancer regions (11) (12). In rare cases, cyclin D1, D2, and D3 are not contributors to the disease; they can be characterized by Cyclin E1/E2 (CCNE1/E2) expression, with no evidence of IGL, IGK, or IGH rearrangements (12). Immunohistochemistry of SRY Box Transcription Factor 11 (SOX11) overexpression is especially helpful to confirm diagnosis in cyclin D1 negative cases.

SOX11 contributes to the aggressive nature of MCL. It is a key transcriptional regulator important for mature naïve B cell development during clonal expansion and expression is

associated with the less the differentiated MCL subtype, with an unmutated IGH which occurs during somatic hypermutation (SHM) and affinity selection of B cell development in the germinal center. Key secondary oncogenic alterations are required for MCL lymphomagenesis, include mutations or deletions in Tumor Protein 53 (TP53), overexpression of the mouse double minute 2 (MDM2) proto-oncogene, amplification of the B lymphoma Mo-MLV Insertion Region 1 Homolog (BMI1) which negativity regulates cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor 2 (CDKN2A) transcription, deletions in the CDKN2A locus encoding p16, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor, and deletions in the ataxia-telangiectasia gene (ATM) (6, 13).

In the last decade, major contributions have helped us understand the molecular cytogenetic aberrations that occur in MCL, responsible for deregulation of pathways involved in cell survival, proliferation, apoptosis, cell cycle progression, DNA damage response, motility, and epigenetics (6). These studies have identified alterations in over 40 driver genes involving eight major pathways that contribute to the disease complexity. The major pathways and genes identified are involved in cell survival, proliferation, DNA damage response, telomere maintenance, gain-of-function mutations in the notch receptor (NOTCH) gene, B-cell receptor (BCR)/Toll-like receptor (TLR)/nuclear factor kappa B subunit (NF- κ B), chromatin remodeling, and RNA regulation (8, 14). Several pathways identified are associated with drug resistance and can be detected during subclonal evolution. Drug resistance often results in the development of highly aggressive MCL subtypes difficult to treat with current clinical front-line and second-line FDA approved therapies and often results in the use of salvage therapies when patients stop responding.

The Ann Arbor staging system is used to identify what stage of NHL or Hodgkin's lymphoma are at diagnosis. Stage I indicates a single region is affected by cancer, such as one

lymph node. Stage II indicates 2 separate regions, confined to one side of the diaphragm, are affected. Stage III represents the spreading of cancer to both sides of the diaphragm, involving an organ, area near lymph nodes, or spleen. Stage IV indicates that cancer has metastasized to involve one or more extra-lymphatic organs, including involvement of the BM, liver, and or nodular association of the lung tissue. MCL is a challenging disease to treat due to its complexity, heterogenous clinical behavior, and diagnoses commonly occurring at late-stage, Ann Arbor stage III, IV (15). MCL is considered a chronically relapsing NHL, clinically characterized as an aggressive disease because 80-90% of all cases are diagnosed at the late stage of disease and/or carry mutations that contribute to a highly aggressive disease state, warranting treatment soon after initial diagnosis.

Frontline treatment for younger fit patients is high dose cytarabine plus chemotherapy and autologous stem cell transplants (ASCT). Younger fit patients seeking maximal response can undergo high dose therapy followed by autologous stem cell rescue (HDT-ASCR). Rituximab is used as maintenance therapy post HDT-ASCR, as this has shown patients to have demonstrated improvements in progression free survival (PFS) and overall survival (OS) (16).

MCL is predominately observed in older Caucasian men, >67 years old, often with comorbidities, making it a challenging disease to treat in this patient population. These patients are often unable to tolerate intensive therapies or ASCT. Initially, most elderly >66 years old patients respond to current frontline treatments. Standard front-line treatments include intensive chemotherapy (IC) or the combination of Rituximab-lenalidomide (17). Conventional IC regimens include alternating Rituximab, Dexamethasone, Cytarabine, Platinum (R-DHAP) and, alternatively, Rituximab and Cyclophosphamide, Hydroxydaunomycin, Oncovin, Prednisone (R-CHOP). Importantly, patients who respond to therapy have a high probability of relapse with a

dismal prognosis. Drug induced selection drives clonal evolution and MCL heterogeneity, contributing to drug resistance and relapse (14). For older unfit patients, multiple treatment strategies have been clinically explored; however, there is still a high degree of relapse, often presenting with a more aggressive disease and poor prognosis.

To this end, there is an unmet need for therapeutic treatment options in this patient population. Deciphering molecular mechanisms involved in the MCL pathogenesis will be key in understanding the heterogenic complexity that drives clonal evolution and drug resistance, thus, paving the way for developing novel combination targeting strategies.

1.1.1 Classification and Development of Mantle Cell Lymphoma

MCL is divided into two major subtypes based on molecular signatures, leukemic nonnodal MCL (nnMCL) and conventional MCL (cMCL) (**Figure 1.1**) (13). The majority of MCL cases, 95%, are phenotypic of the cMCL subtype. cMCL is considered more aggressive than nnMCL, involving the lymph nodes. While nnMCL cases commonly exhibit an indolent evolution, presenting only with BM involvement and splenomegaly (15). Conventional MCL arises in the GC and retains a naïve-like B cell state, CD5^{+,} and SOX11⁺, with high copy number alterations (CNA) in; CDKN2A (9p21), and RB1 (13q14) genes, ATM deletion (11q22), and a subset with TP53 deletion (17p13). Patients with cMCL commonly present with lymphadenopathy and 90% of patients present with extranodal manifestations, including infiltration into the blood (50%), gastrointestinal tract (~26%), spleen (~50%), and bone marrow (~72%) with an aggressive clinical behavior requiring urgency in treatment (15, 18).

During Pro-B to Pre-B cell development, B cells acquire oncogenic mutations leading to the development of MCL (6). The chromosomal translocation t(11;14) is considered a weak oncogenic driver and requires somatic mutations in the following genes: TP53, notch receptor 1/2, ATM, histone-lysine N-methyltransfertase-2 (MLL2), baculoviral IAP repeat containing 3 (BIRC3) and/or aberrant activation of the NF κ B pathway for transformation into MCL (14, 19, 20). Conventional MCL originates in the MZ, bypassing the germinal center (GC) microenvironment, and is derived from mature B cells with a naïve-like genomic signature, morphologically representing classic/blastoid cells, with SOX11 expression and high chromosomal instability, and presents with an aggressive clinical behavior (20).

Non-nodal MCL is a leukemic form of MCL that has molecular characteristics of memory-like B cells, containing somatic hypermutations in immunoglobulin heavy chain variable region (IGHV). Indicating nnMCL forms during the germinal center reaction, when B cells have undergone somatic hypermutation to increase antigen affinity, representing a "memory"- like B cell. The disease presents with splenomegaly, carrying low genomic complexity and copy number alterations, and usually considered a stable/indolent disease. However, in cases where nnMCL harbor mutations in TP53, patients are at a higher risk due to the aggressive behavior, and it has been shown these patients are resistant: to high-dose chemotherapy cytarabine as well as the high-intensity chemotherapy regimen; Maxi CHOP (cyclophosphamide, doxorubicin, vincristine, and prednisone) with high dose cytarabine. Indicating there is an unmet need to use targeted therapies to treat patients resistant to current front-line strategies, such as targeting BCR signaling using the irreversible BTKi, Ibrutinib, with an Overall Response Rate (ORR) of 68% and Progression Free Survival (PFS) of 14 months (21).

Patients who fall into the stable/indolent MCL category have normal lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) levels, favorable cytomorphology, low proliferative index measured by

6

Ki-67% positivity, and present with non-nodal disease (22). A Canadian research group examined the significance of initial management strategies on patients with indolent nnMCL (22). In this low-risk group, they compared patients treated early after diagnosis versus patients not treated and found a significant difference in overall survival (OS), with 72 months in the watch-and-wait group vs. 52.5 months in early treatment group (22). This crucial discovery established that the watch-and-wait strategy was a superior alternative to early treatment of indolent nnMCL, leading to longer OS. However, as scientists and physicians discover more therapeutic strategies to tackle drug resistance using combination drug-targeting approaches, the watch-and-wait strategy may need to be revisited. In some cases, combination therapy could provide an earlier treatment option to tackle disease prior to becoming aggressive.

Leukemic nnMCL is typically considered a stable disease originating in the GC during the GC reaction, harboring a high degree of IGHV mutations, with a memory-like B cell phenotype, and morphologically blastoid with plasma cell differentiation in ~37% of cases (20). The majority of nnMCL cases are indolent and are placed in the "watch and wait" group, having slow disease progression (13). These two subtypes differ in their genomic signature, origin, and expression of SRY-Box Transcription Factor 11 (SOX11). Indolent non-nodal MCL, lacking alterations in TP53, is associated with a favorable prognosis compared to the undifferentiated SOX11 positive mature naïve MCL subtype. TP53 is a paradigm for defining a favorable or unfavorable patient prognosis in both subtypes (23). Genetic abnormalities in TP53 are associated with a poor prognosis.

Conversely, conventional MCL (cMCL) is aggressive and highly heterogeneous. Clonal selection occurs during drug therapy, leading to the outgrowth of drug resistant MCL cells, which are often found to be more aggressive. SOX11 is a transcriptional regulator that influences

many intracellular signals that promote oncogenesis in MCL. In cMCL cases, SOX11 is found overexpressed, compared to nnMCL, which often lacks SOX11 expression. Overexpression of SOX11 promotes MCL pathogenesis by preventing B Cell differentiation, promoting angiogenesis, inducing immunosuppression, and enhancing invasive properties (24). Genetic knockdown of SOX11 causes downregulation of Paired Box Gene 5 (PAX5) (25). SOX11 promotes transcription of the B cell lineage specific activator PAX5. PAX5 acts as a transcriptional repressor, blocking mRNA synthesis of positive regulatory domain I-binding factor 1 (PRDM1), the master regulator of B cell terminal differentiation (26, 27). PAX5 is a critical transcription factor expressed during B-cell development from pro-B cells to GC B cells (28). B-cell lymphoma 6 (BCL-6) is also expressed during GC differentiation and inhibits BLIMP1 expression, the master regulator of terminal differentiation, presenting as a blastoid/classical disease (29). SOX11 promotes adhesion by expressing C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 4 (CXCR4) and focal adhesion kinase (FAK), enhancing its invasive properties. It represses BCL6 through binding to the BCL6 regulatory sequence, located in the non-coding region of exon 1, preventing germinal center transition. SOX11 can enhance angiogenesis through upregulation of platelet derived growth factor (PDGF) protein expression. Furthermore, SOX11 influences the tumor microenvironment through upregulation of CD70, which influences T cell activity via binding to its cognitive ligand CD27 (24). It acts as an immunosuppressor that reduces T cell activity by promoting regulator T (T_{reg}) cell survival and expansion. Thus, SOX11 enhances survival of MCL cells and promotes disease aggressiveness. cMCL lacks hyper somatic mutations within IGHV locus, are SOX11 positive, and acquire secondary oncogenic events in the mantle zone (MZ), that lead to disease progression (25). Inversely, nnMCL is

characterized by a hypermutated IGHV locus, lacking expression of SOX11, with secondary oncogenic events occurring in the GC.

1.1.2 Molecular Signatures Indicating Disease Progression and Mechanisms Involved in

Drug Resistance

In 2013, Campo's group revealed a unique molecular landscape by characterizing 29 MCL primary tumors and 6 MCL cell lines by whole-genome or whole-exome sequencing (14). This study identified 25 genes with reoccurring somatic mutations involving genes that regulate cell homeostasis, cell growth, DNA replication, apoptosis, DNA damage, epigenetic regulation, genotoxic stress pathways (Table 2) (14). TP53 mutations were associated with poor overall survival compared to those with wild-type p53 (WT p53) (30). The mutational findings were validated by targeted sequencing of 172 primary tumors and revealed the highest frequency of reoccurring mutations are in the ATM, CCND1, and TP53 genes. Differential distribution of these mutations was associated with SOX11 expression or IGHV mutational status. Thus, CCND1 mutations are preferential to highly mutated IGHV, whereas ATM mutations were observed only in SOX11+ tumors. ATM is a gene involved in the DNA damage repair pathway, and alterations in this gene are associated with shorter telomere length. Consequently, MCL cases with ATM mutations result in a high degree of chromosomal instability compared to WT ATM MCL cases (8, 31). Interestingly, mutational status of TP53 was equally distributed across the MCL subtypes. Furthermore, additional mutations were found in the NOTCH2 gene but not in the NOTCH1 gene. NOTCH regulates cell proliferation, cell death, and activation of specific differentiation programs. MCL subtypes with mutations in NOTCH are associated with blastoid variants and are aggressive with dismal prognosis (14, 32). Additionally, longitudinal samples

taken during drug treatment from different topographical sites within the peripheral blood and lymph nodes, identified intratumoral heterogeneity of MCL, providing evidence of clinical evolution during drug therapy. Advances in understanding key factors involved in MCL transformation and resistance to drug therapy are critical for tackling resistance to current frontline therapies. More recent studies have led to defining novel drug combinations to address the multi-aberrant pathways that cause drug resistance (33, 34).

1.1.3 BTK and BCL2 Inhibitors Show Clinical Efficacy for MCL Patients

Bruton's tyrosine kinase (BTK) is an essential component of B cell receptor (BCR) signaling. The BCR pathway is aberrantly active in MCL and is integral for proliferation and survival of MCL cells.

Ibrutinib was the first BTK inhibitor FDA approved to treat chronic lymphocytic leukemia (CLL), relapsed/refractory MCL, marginal zone lymphoma (MZL), WaldenstrÖm's macroglobulinemia (WM), small cell lymphoma (SCL). Clinical trials involving use of Ibrutinib in adult chronic graft-v-host disease (cGVHD) (NCT0219869) and in pediatric cGVHD (NCT03790332) led to FDA approval for these diseases in 2017 and 2022, respectively (35). In the phase 2 clinical trial, PCYC-1104-CA (NCT01236391), with a cohort of 111 patients, single agent Ibrutinib had superior efficacy, with a high overall response rate (ORR) of 68-72%, a complete response (CR) of 20%, and progression free survival (PFS) of 13 months (2). Patients with advanced disease and 2 prior lines of therapy were found to respond better to Ibrutinib, with an overall response rate of 78%, a complete response rate of 37%, and median PFS of 22 months (36).

Ibrutinib is a potent BTK inhibitor; however, it also has off-target binding and is associated with adverse events (AE), specifically cardiovascular toxicities, which can cause abrupt treatment discontinuation. Ibrutinib is known to bind to other kinases such as TEC protein tyrosine kinase (TEC) and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), which likely contributes to cardiovascular adverse events such as atrial fibrillation. Atrial fibrillation is the most common side-effect that causes discontinuation of treatment. Ibrutinib is a first generation irreversible covalent BTK inhibitor, and due to its promiscuity, more selective BTK inhibitors were developed to reduce toxicity. These include covalent irreversible BTK inhibitors: Acalabrutinib and Zanubrutinib, and non-covalent reversible BTK inhibitors: Fenebrutinib and Vecabrutinib. Irreversible BTK is bind to the cystine 481 (C481) residue of BTK, forming a covalent bond that blocks ATP binding and inhibits catalytic activity (37). Resistance to covalent BTK inhibitors is often the result of acquired mutations in BTK residue C481 located within the kinase domain. Vecabrutinib, a non-covalent reversible BTKi, does not bind to the C481 residue. Thus, overcoming acquired drug resistance associated with covalent irreversible BTK inhibitors (37, 38).

ELEVATE-RR, a phase 3 clinical trial, NCT02477696, tested the efficacy of another covalent BTKi, acalabrutinib. It was better tolerated and had lower toxicity issues in patients with Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia (CLL); however, it was inferior to Ibrutinib (39). Second generation irreversible BTK inhibitors were shown to have higher on-target specificity, with a reduction in off-targeting of TEC and EGFR-family kinases and showed activity against BTK (40). Zanubrutinib, a high affinity BTK inhibitor, was shown to improve outcomes compared to Ibrutinib. In the phase 3 clinical study, ALPINE, NCT03734016, Zanubrutinb demonstrated a superior overall response rate of 78.3% (Zanubrutinib) vs 62.5% (Ibrutinib), 12-month

progression free survival was 94.9% vs 84% and equal to or grade 3 infections were lower, 12.7% vs 17.9%, in patients with CLL or SLL.

Patients with primary resistance to BTKi, all carried loss of chromosome 9p21.1-p24/3, and two-thirds of patients harbored mutations in the SWI-SNF—chromatin-remodeling complex (41). High-risk genetic features are associated with copy number loss of CDKN2A, mutations in KMT2D, NOTCH1, and NOTCH2 and are considered mechanisms of resistance to frontline therapies (42, 43). Patients who do not respond to Ibrutinib therapy rapidly progress with a median PFS of only 4 months (43). Therefore, patients resistant to BTKi's need other therapeutic options to overcome resistance associated with rapid disease progression.

B cell lymphoma 2 (BCL-2) is a member of the BCL-2 family of proteins that regulate apoptosis. BCL-2 localized to the outer mitochondrial membrane where it associates with other members, such as BAD and BAK, to prevent apoptosis and promote cell survival. Often, BCL-2 is aberrantly activated in MCL and contributes to the disease. Therefore, small molecule inhibitors, such as Venetoclax, were designed to target BCL2 and induce apoptosis.

As a single agent, the BCL2 inhibitor venetoclax, inhibits the anti-apoptotic protein B Cell lymphoma 2 (BCL2), which is overexpressed in MCL. Venetoclax therapy achieved a high overall response rate of 75%, complete response rate of 21%, progression free survival of 14 months, and had a lower toxicity profile compared to conventional treatments (44). The highest overall response rate was observed in patients with Relapse/Refractory (R/R) MCL with a 75% ORR compared to Follicular Lymphoma (FL) (ORR, 38%), Mantle Zone Lymphoma (MZL) (ORR, 67%), and Diffuse Large B Cell Lymphoma (DLBCL) (ORR, 18%). MCL patients who relapse during treatment with venetoclax present with a highly aggressive disease, causing death within 1 year of relapse. The phase 2 AIM study, NCI02471391, provided insight into the

genetic signatures responsible for these aggressive resistance mechanisms and established predictive indications of response. Genomic profiling that revealed TP53, NOTCH1/2, and SWI-SNF mutations mediate resistance to ibrutinib and venetoclax (41, 45). Interestingly, most MCL patients at disease progression have treatment acquired TP53 mutations. MCL with CDKN2A mutations did not have Notch 1/2 mutations. Three patients had mutations in Lysine Methyltransferase 2D (KMT2) genes, either KMT2C or KMT2D (45). At progression an increase >2-fold in mutation and copy number variations in the following genes: TP53 (83% vs. 33%), CCND1 (67% vs. 17%), ATM (50% vs. 17%), KMT2C (50% vs. 17%), KMT2D (67% vs. 17%), NOTCH2 (50%), and CDKN2A (67%) (45). Notably, initial complete responders that progressed had mutations in the ATM and in TP53 genes.

Combinational studies targeting BTK and BCL2 were evaluated to look for an enhanced response. In 2019, results from the CLARITY study, ISCRTN13751862, indicated an improvement in response with the combination of Ibrutinib plus Venetoclax, 89% of patients responded to treatment, with 51% achieving a complete response (46). Taken together, this highlights the importance of dual targeting strategies, which will pave the way for combating drug resistance, eventually tailoring treatment based on genetic signatures.

1.1.3.1 Monoclonal Antibody Therapy in Combination with Targeted Therapies

Rituximab, in 1997, was the first monoclonal antibody (mAb) therapy to be FDA approved to treat cancer and the first FDA approved drug in a decade to treat NHL. It was a pivotal therapeutic advancement for MCL therapeutic response. Rituximab is an Immunoglobulin G1 (IgG1) anti-CD20 mAb. There are 4 mechanisms responsible for induction of Rituximab-mediated anti-tumor responses (**Figure 1.4**). First, Rituximab bound to CD20 on B

cells induces complement dependent cytotoxicity (CDC). CDC induces assembly of the multiprotein complex membrane attack complex (13). CD5 molecule-like convertase catalyzes cluster of differentiation 5 (CD5) into CD5a and CD5b. CD5b binds to CD6, forming the stable intermediate, CD5b6. CD5b6 spontaneously binds to cluster of differentiation 7 (CD7), forming a stabilized MAC precursor, exposing the hydrophobic site on C7, which induces insertion into the lipid biolayer. Subsequently, this leads to C8 forming a complex with CDb67 (CD9). This induces the formation of the MAC ring, consisting of 12-18 CD9 proteins, and causes complement induced cell death. Second, Rituximab triggers crosslinking of CD20-CD20, inducing surface clustering within the lipid raft, which induces the SRC proto-oncogene and SRC kinase mediated apoptosis. Third, the Fc (fragment crystallizable) portion of the Rituximab binds to Fc Receptor (FcR) on macrophages inducing Antibody-Dependent Cellular Cytotoxicity (ADCC) and antibody dependent cellular phagocytosis (ADCP) of tumor cells. Fourth, Rituximab's main mechanism of action is to activate NK cytotoxic response by binding the low affinity Fc gamma binding receptor III (FcyRIIIa) to the Fc portion of Rituximab to induce NKdependent ADCC (47-49).

Understanding the influence of targeted therapies on immune cell function is critical. Considerations should be made to optimize clinical response to mAb therapies. A thorough investigation into the impact a small molecule drug has on immune cell function should be considered to identify good drug candidates and optimal delivery time. For instance, Rituximab taken concurrently with Ibrutinib, a BTK inhibitor, should be taken with caution. BTK inhibitors are known to dampen NK activity and decrease NK ADCC responses against MCL cell lines (50). Lenalidomide, an immunomodulatory drug, does not rescue NK activity from BTK inhibition. Conversely, as a single agent, lenalidomide enhances NK activity and function. Thus, lenalidomide may be a superior candidate for combination drug therapy with Rituximab.

Lenalidomide is a second-generation immunomodulatory drug (IMiD) derived from Thalidomide, which was originally used to treat pregnancy related nausea. However, Thalidomide was banned due to it causing severe fetal malformation of the limbs. Lenalidomide, designed for higher specificity and lower toxicity, enhances immune responses across multiple cells within the immune compartment.

NK ADCC activity depends on activation of the low Fc affinity binding receptor, cluster of differentiation molecule 16 (CD16, Fc γ RIIIA). Signaling of the CD16 receptor requires the adaptor molecules, CD3 ζ and Fc ϵ R γ , which contain ITAM motifs. Lenalidomide plus IL-2 or IL-12 increases NK rate of responsiveness to IgG1 antibodies, enhancing anti-tumor surveillance properties of NK cells (51). However, blocking IL-12 signaling diminishes the ADCC anti-tumor response even in the presence of Lenalidomide, indicating stimulating with IL-12 is critical for enhanced response. Antigen presenting cells (APC) are major contributors of IL-12 production. IL-12 directly influences differentiation into the Th1 lineage, expanding helper CD4⁺ T cells and enhancing Interferon gamma (IFN γ) production in NK cells (52). Lenalidomide's mechanism of action is multifactorial, enhancing both the activity of T cells and NK cells, depletion of regulatory T cells (T_{reg}), and acting as a checkpoint inhibitor by decreasing PD-1 expression in patients with multiple myeloma (MM) (51).

The combination of Lenalidomide and Rituximab has shown clinical efficacy for the treatment of relapsed MCL (17, 53). In the phase 1/2 clinical trial, NCT00294632, in relapsed MCL and DLBCL patients who were treated with lenalidomide plus Rituximab achieved an overall response rate of 57%, progression free survival of 11.1 months and median overall

survival of 24.3 months (53). Lenalidomide likely increases the efficacy of Rituximab because of its multifunctional immune modulatory effects; through enhancing NK activity, helper T cell activity, cytokine secretion, and ability to suppress the immune checkpoint PD-1. In July 2022, results were provided by Celgene (Bristol Myers Squibb), concluding a 6-year follow-up of the clinical trial RELEVANCE (NCT01650701). Patients with untreated advanced follicular lymphoma (FL), dosed with Rituximab in combination with lenalidomide or Rituximab plus chemotherapy, achieved a progression free survival of 60% and overall survival rate of 86% across both cohorts. Median progression free survival and overall response rates have not been reached in either group (54). This provides evidence that non-chemotherapeutic treatments can achieve similar responses as chemotherapy in patients with advanced disease, providing a path forward towards non-chemotherapeutic strategies to treat NHL patients.

1.2 Histone Deacetylases and Cancer

Post-translational modification (PTM) of histone proteins occurs in many forms, including acetylation, methylation, ubiquitination, and sumoylation. Histone acetylation is regulated by two families of opposing enzymes, histone acetyltransferases (HATs) and histone deacetylases (HDACs) (55). These enzymes are responsible for either relaxing or condensing the chromatin structure. Acetylation relaxes the chromatin and occurs via histone acetyl transferases (HATs) which transfer an acetyl group from acetyl-CoA to the amide groups on lysine residues (56). HATs are referred to as "writers" because they add an acetyl group to histone proteins. These PTMs promote relaxation of the chromatin architecture, and increase gene transcription, including anti-tumor genes. Histone deacetylases (HDACs) are enzymes that regulate epigenetic and intracellular messages by the hydrolysis of an acetyl group from acetylated lysines on

histones and non-histone proteins. HDAC post-translational modifications on histone proteins are referred to as "erasers" because they remove acetyl groups, which cause chromatin condensation, and prevent gene transcription (57). In healthy cells, histone acetylation and deacetylation occur harmoniously to achieve proper gene expression levels and maintain cellular homeostasis. Aberrant histone deacetylase activity often leads to global chromatin condensation, contributing to transcriptional repression of key anti-tumor genes that regulate apoptosis, cell division, and cell survival (56). HDAC activity is found to be upregulated across many tumor types. Hyper-deacetylation causes an imbalance in cellular homeostasis, thus contributing to disease progression. HDACs were discovered originally to function on histone proteins. However, it is now known that many HDACs have non-histone substrates and regulate many cellular processes beyond histone modifications. Aberrant deacetylase activity is linked to many diseases, including cancer, autoimmune and inflammatory diseases, neurodegenerative disorders, and metabolic disorders (58).

Histone deacetylases have been shown to upregulate anti-apoptotic gene expression, contribute to invasive properties and cell migration, and alter global transcriptional gene regulation. The first generation non-selective HDAC inhibitor, vorinostat, is a hydroxamic acid that targets class I, II, and IV HDAC proteins (59). Broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors, Valproic acid (VPA), and vorinostat are highly effective in inducing apoptosis in lymphoma and leukemia cell lines and reducing tumor volume *in vivo* (60). However, clinically broad-spectrum HDACi's are associated with a high occurrence of adverse reactions and are known for their toxicity issues. They can cause thrombocytopenia, induce tumor lysis syndrome, cause cardiotoxicities and in severe cases results in discontinuation of treatment. These inhibitors are also known to have a negative impact on NK viability and activation receptor expression. NK activity is

essential for clinical efficacy of IgG1 mAb therapy, designed to induce ADCC as its primary mechanism of action. The narrow-spectrum HDAC inhibitor, Entinostat—a class I HDAC inhibitor—was shown to increase NK activity through upregulation of NKG2D and its cognitive stress ligands, which results in synergistically enhancing NK cytotoxicity (61).

VPA and Romidepsin, a narrow spectrum class I and class II inhibitor, increase CD20 antigen expression on low CD20 expressing lymphoma cell lines and causes hyperacetylation of histone proteins (62). However, *in vivo* VPA did not improve response compared to the control and was not well tolerated, as it resulted in neuronal toxicity in mice. Conversely, Romidepsin was well tolerated alone and improved overall response. The combination of Romidepsin and Rituximab synergistically reduced tumor volume compared to single agent therapy alone (62).

1.2.1 Histone Deacetylases and Their Role in Tumorgenicity

There are 18 highly conserved HDAC members, divided into 4 classes based on structural homology: class I (HDAC 1-3 and 8), class IIa (HDAC 4, 5, 7, and 9), class IIb (HDAC 6 and 10), class III (sirtuins 1-7), and class IV (HDAC 11) (**Figure 1.2**). The class III (sirtuins 1-7) are dependent on nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD), while the remaining HDACs are zinc-dependent (Zn^2). Zinc (Zn^{2+}) binds to the catalytic core present on the active site of the classical HDAC family members (HDAC1-11) and is responsible for stabilizing the interaction with acetylated substrates. Class I and II HDACs have similar sequences within their core domain and contain a Zn^{+2} within the zinc binding pocket (63, 64).

Class I HDAC proteins 1, 2, and 3 are ubiquitously expressed across multiple tissues and are often found to localize in the nuclease of healthy cells. Class I HDACs have been shown to play a role in tumorigenesis and are often highly expressed in tumor cells. HDAC1/2, HDAC3,

and HDAC8 regulate expression of several known oncogenes. High class I HDAC expression in cancers is associated with upregulation of several oncogenes such as BCL proteins, BCL2 like protein 1 (BCL-XL), NOTCH3, Myc proto-oncogene protein (c-MYC), and T cell receptor beta subunit (TCRβ). Class I HDACs also regulate activity of the tumor suppressor protein TP53. In cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL), TP53 protein was identified as a substrate for HDAC1 and HDAC8. Baicalein, a dual class I HDACi targeting HDAC1/8, or PCI-34051, an HDAC8 selective inhibitor, causes hyperacetylation of the TP53 protein (65). Interaction with either HDAC1 or HDAC8 reduces TP53 activity through hypoacetylation. Blocking HDAC1 and/or HDAC8 promotes transcription of anti-apoptotic genes, such BCL2 associated X, apoptosis regulator (BAX) and P53-upregulated modulator of apoptosis (PUMA) (65).

HDAC1 function is critical during embryonic development and for immune cell function of B, T, and NK cells (66-68). HDAC1 and HDAC2 enzymatic function are critical for T cell development. During T cell maturation, CD4⁺ T cells require HDAC1/2 to reduce the formation of RUNX family transcription factor 3 (RUNX3)/Core-binding factor subunit beta (CBF β), which is involved in commitment towards CD8 differentiation (69, 70). Human primary NK cells stimulated with the proinflammatory cytokines; IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 or IL-18, upregulate HDAC1, HDAC2, and HDAC8 transcriptionally and at the protein level (71).

HDACs can contribute to cellular transformation and aberrant cell proliferation when there is a loss in functional HDAC regulation. In cutaneous T cell leukemia (CTCL), HDAC1 and HDAC2 were highly expressed in 60% and 32% of cases, respectively (72). Elevated HDAC1 expression was shown to correlate with aggressive disease in patients with CTCL. Irradiation induces DNA damage, during which HATs and HDACs work in concert to regulate
transcription and DNA damage response (DDR) by recruiting DNA damage response proteins to prevent cellular transformation (73).

HDAC inhibitors are potent inducers of sensitizing cancer cells to radiation, indicating that HDACs have tumor promoting roles by enhancing survival of tumor cells (73). In CTCL patients, elevated HDAC1 expression was shown to correlate with aggressive disease (72). HDAC1 expression can be both oncogenic or tumor suppressive, dependent on the tumor type and stage. In the preleukemic stage of acute promyelocytic leukemia (APL), HDAC1 represses PML-RARA regulated adapter molecule 1 (PRAM-1), retarding tumor growth (74). Conversely, in established APL HDAC1 promotes tumor growth (74). Indicating, HDACs functional impact is cell context dependent. Often, HDACs are found overexpressed in late-stage diagnosis, and contribute to tumor growth, invasive properties, angiogenesis, and cancer stemness. HDAC1 and HDAC8 regulate TP53 protein acetylation, which can promote tumor growth in CTCL (65). Constitutive deacetylation of p53 by HDAC8, as seen in Inv(16) AML, results in repression of p53 activity, and accelerates tumor progression (55). In aggressive childhood neuroblastoma, enhanced HDAC8 protein expression correlates with poor prognosis (75). Blocking HDAC8 activity or knocking down HDAC8 protein induces differentiation of neuroblastoma cells, resulting in cell death. In liver cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), HDAC8 was found to deacetylate pyruvate kinase M2 (PKM2) at lysine residue 62, directing nuclear localization and glycolysis (76). This indicates that HDAC8 has a regulatory role in glycolytic metabolism, which can result in enhanced tumor growth.

Histone deacetylase 8 activity is regulated by protein kinase A (PKA). PKA reduces the catalytic activity of HDAC8 through phosphorylation of serine 39 (77). This causes structural changes that impact substrate specificity, influence ligand binding, and alters catalytic efficiency

20

of HDAC8 (78). *In vitro* studies have shown that increasing phosphorylation of HDAC8 serine 39, via PKA, can lead to hyperacetylation of histone H3 and H4 (77). However, to this end histones are not considered significant substrates of HDAC8. As the role of HDAC8 in histone deacetylation has only been described *in vitro*. Non-biased acetylome studies and computer predicted modeling of HDAC8 substrates have identified several novel HDAC8 non-histone protein substrates (79-81).

Class II's major role is to regulate transcription across multiple cell types and is separated into IIa and IIb. Class IIa contains HDAC4, HDAC5, HDAC7, and HDAC9. HDAC6 and HDAC10 are class IIb HDAC proteins. HDAC4 is critical for fetal bone development during embryogenesis, and knockout of HDAC4 in mice causes severe skeletal abnormalities (82). HDAC4 represses endochondral bone formation by suppressing RUNX family transcription factor 2 (RUNX2) (82). In breast cancer, HDAC5 is upregulated and was found to promote stability of the lysine-specific demethylase 1 (LSD1) protein through deacetylation of LSD1, which promoted tumor progression (83). Short interfering RNA mediated knockdown of HDAC5 led to Ubiquitin Specific Peptidase 28 (USP28) dependent ubiquitination of LSD1, resulting in protein degradation. This was associated with an increase in the nuclear level of H3K9ace and H3K4me2 PTMs (83). In triple negative breast cancer, HDAC9 overexpression was associated with pro-tumor attributes, facilitating invasion and angiogenic properties (84). HDAC9 represses micro-RNA miR-206 expression, which results in increased vascular growth factor (VEGF) and mitogen-activated protein kinase 3 (MAPK3) levels, promoting angiogenesis and tumor growth (84). Enhanced HDAC7 activity is associated with poor prognosis in non-small cell lung cancer patients. HDAC7 causes upregulation of fibroblast growth factor 18 (FGF18), which promotes

proliferation and metastasis (85). The interaction of HDAC7 with β -catenin leads to lower levels of β -catenin acetylation, facilitating nuclear transport and increasing FGF18 expression (85).

In class IIb, HDAC6 regulates cell proliferation, invasion, and metastasis through deacetylation of heat shock protein 90 (HSP90), cortactin, and alpha tubulin. It also regulates expression of the checkpoint inhibitor PD-1, and is critical for KRAS Proto-oncogene, GTPase, (KRAS) oncogenic transformation (86). In CLL, blocking HDAC6 activity causes hyperacetylation of HSP90 and leads to a reduction in Janus kinase 2 (JAK2) and signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) activity (87). In the mouse model for CLL, euTCL1 (88), sequential dual targeting treatment, HDAC6 inhibitor (ACY738) followed by anti-PD-1 or anti-PD-L1, demonstrated an enhanced efficacy compared to the stand alone treatment groups (87). Programmed cell death 1 (PD-1) receptor is an immune checkpoint inhibitory receptor involved in immunosuppression and is expressed on immune cells to dampen activity. Programmed cell Death 1 Ligand (PD-L1) is often found overexpressed on tumor cells and suppresses immune cell activation. HDAC6 positively regulates PD-1 expression, and blocking activity with ACY738 or genetic knockout of HDAC6 causes down-regulation of PD-1 (87, 89). Clinically, this suggests that selective targeting of the immune checkpoint PD-1 and HDAC6 could prevent immunosuppression and enhance tumor regression. HDAC10 has been indicated as having tumor suppressor function. In a KRAS-driven lung adenocarcinoma model, HDAC10 knockout significantly increased SOX9 expression and increased stem cell properties (90).

HDAC11 belongs to class IV and has been indicated to play a role in regulating the JAK/STAT pathway in myeloid progenitor neoplasms (MPN) with the JAK2^{V617F} mutation; however, it is unknown if it is through direct or indirect targeting (91). In hepatocellular

22

carcinoma, blocking HDAC11 activity leads to downregulation of Kallikrein B (Fletcher Factor) 1 (KLKB1) protein and lowered glycolysis (66).

1.2.2 Clinical Application using Broad-Spectrum Histone Deacetylase Inhibitors to Treat Hematological Malignancies

HDAC inhibitors (HDACi) became an attractive therapeutic in the early 2000s when they were shown to induce apoptosis of NHL and T cell leukemia (92, 93). HDAC inhibitors are classified by their structure. Class selective and broad-spectrum HDACi's include: the Hydroxamic acids; Vorinostat (59), Trichostatin (TSA), Dacinostat (LAQ824), Panobinostat (LBH589), and Belinostat (PXD101); the Carboxylic acid (short-chain fatty acids), Valproic Acid (VPA) and Butyric acid; the Cyclic depsipeptides class I HDAC inhibitors Romidepsin (FK228) and largazole; and Benzamide class I and IV specific inhibitor Entinostat (Figure 1.3). Vorinostat is a hydroximic acid inhibitor targeting class I and II HDAC proteins, with an IC₅₀ <86nM *in vitro*. MCL cell lines, acute T cell lymphoma (ATL), and cutaneous T cell lymphoma (CTCL) isolated from patients are sensitive to vorinostat treatment. Vorinostat prevents proliferation in part by reducing STAT6 phosphorylation, upregulating Cycling Dependent Kinase Inhibitor 1A (CDKN1A) and NFkB, causing cell cycle arrest (92, 94). In 2006, vorinostat was approved for treating cutaneous T cell lymphoma (95-97). In clinical trials, relapsed/refractory CTCL patients treated with vorinostat, responded with an overall response rate of less than 30% with a greater than four-month duration of response (97).

1.2.2.1 Broad-Spectrum HDAC Inhibitors Dampen NK Activity, While Selectively Targeting Class I HDACs Enhance NK Anti-Tumor Responses

The following broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors were FDA approved to treat peripheral and cutaneous T cell lymphoma: belinostat, vorinostat (59), and romidepsin (FK228) (96, 98, 99). Vorinostat and trichostatin (TSA) have been shown in vitro to decrease cyclin D1 and induce apoptosis in lymphomas (100, 101). VPA and romidepsin increase CD20 antigen on low expressing tumor cells; CD20 is present on many NHLs (62). VPA and vorinostat demonstrated an additive effect in preclinical models in combination with rituximab, an anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody. However, broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors can pose a serious health risk to the patient, causing a myriad of toxicity issues, including thrombocytopenia, tumor lysis syndrome, neutropenia, cardiotoxicities, anemia, and adverse neurological and gastrointestinal issues (102, 103). Furthermore, sodium butyrate (104), VPA, and TSA negatively influence natural killer cell survival and cytolytic function by downregulating the cytolytic receptors NKG2D, NKp44, and NKp46 (105, 106). Broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors can potentially dampen clinical efficacy of immunotherapy. Therefore, it is critical to understand how HDAC inhibitors influence immune cell function, especially in patients who undergo antibody immunotherapy dependent on NK ADCC for efficacy.

There have been significant advancements in the HDAC field since the discovery that broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors have efficacy across multiple NHL, T cell lymphoma, and solid tumor cell lines. Since then, HDAC inhibitors have been specifically designed to select HDAC proteins to avoid the unwanted toxicity issues associated with broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors. The class I selective HDAC inhibitor, Entinostat, enhances NK function by increasing NKG2D on NK cells and stress ligands on tumor cells (61). HDAC8, a class I HDAC enzyme, is involved in survival of T cell leukemia. Inhibiting HDAC8 activity through the small molecule inhibitor, PCI-34051, induces apoptosis of T cell leukemia/lymphoma cell lines (107). HDAC8 is also critical for the survival of several mantle cell lymphoma (MCL) cell lines. Blocking HDAC8 activity in MCL cell lines induces apoptosis, preserves NK antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity, and increases the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells (ADCC) (71).

1.3 Clinical Implications for Targeting Histone Deacetylase 8 in Cancer

HDAC8 gene is a sex-linked gene located on the X chromosome q13.1 and encodes a 377 amino-acid protein (108). HDAC8 shuttles between the nucleus and cytoplasm and is ubiquitously expressed across many tissues (108, 109). Interestingly, in melanoma, HDAC8 is found localized in the cytoplasm, and expression of both HDAC3 and HDAC8 was associated with improved survival with metastatic disease (110). However, HDAC8 activity in melanoma contributes to B-Raf proto-oncogene, serine/threonine kinase (BRAF) resistance (111). HDAC8 inhibition and knockout sensitizes the cells to BRAF inhibitor treatment. Cytoplasmic localization has also been indicated in smooth muscle tissue, indicating subcellular localization appears to be important for both normal and tumor cell survival (112).

Histone deacetylases are regulated by phosphorylation, either facilitating or preventing enzymatic activity. For instance, the protein kinase casein kinase II (CK2) phosphorylates HDAC1 and HDAC2, which promotes enzymatic activity (113, 114). However, CK2 does not regulate HDAC8 activity, instead the cAMP dependent protein kinase A (PKA) negatively regulates activity by phosphorylating serine 39 (64, 115). Active HDAC8 regulates an array of cellular processes, including energy homeostasis, the cohesion acetylation cycle, muscle

25

contraction, neurite differentiation, skull formation during embryogenesis, and microtubule integrity (116-120). Thus, HDAC8 is a key regulator of cellular homeostasis; however, constitutive deacetylase activity can negatively impact cellular health and contribute to progressive malignancy.

The best characterized HDAC8 substrate, structural maintenance of chromosome 3 (SMC3), was discovered in patients with Cornelia de Lange syndrome, which is caused by *de novo* mutations and/or deletions in any of the four genes involved in the cohesion acetylation cycle: HDAC8, SMC1A, SMC3 or/and the RAD21 cohesin complex component (RAD21) (119). The disease is associated with malformations to the facial structure in children and contributes to intellectual disabilities due to the disruption in the cohesion acetylation cycle during early mitosis (120-122). HDAC8 controls the development of the cranial neural crest in mice during embryogenesis, and global deletion is embryonically lethal due to skull instability (123). In the normal cellular context, HDAC8 plays a key role in maintaining cellular homeostasis.

HDAC8 facilitates dissemination and tumor development in colorectal cancer by negatively regulating interferon regulatory factor 1 (IRF1). HDAC8 negatively regulates IRF1, which causes overexpression of succinate receptor 1 (SUCNR1) and prevents autophagy (124). Childhood neuroblastoma is an aggressive cancer, and HDAC8 overexpression correlates with poor clinical outcomes (75). Selective inhibition of HDAC8, using PCI-34051, enhances retinoic acid-mediated differentiation of neuroblastoma cells, indicated by the formation of neurite-like structures, which induces apoptosis in tumor cells (118, 125). Expression of HDAC8 in neural crest derived neuroblastoma correlates with advanced disease and poor outcome (125). Moreover, in a preclinical neuroblastoma model, HDAC8 inhibitors reduce tumor burden and exhibit a lower toxicity profile and higher efficacy compared to broad-spectrum inhibitors (126).

In AML, HDAC8 represses acute myeloid leukemia-1 regulated genes, such as p21, by binding to the inv(16) fusion protein (55). The chromosome inversion inv(16)(p13q22) results in expression of the fusion oncogene CBFβ-SMMHC (CM). HDAC8 and TP53 proteins are brought in close proximity to each other, bound to the CM inversion protein, which results in constitutive deacetylation of TP53 and renders it inactive (55). Furthermore, HDAC8 also regulates Leukemic Stem Cell (LSC) growth. Deletion or inhibition of HDAC8 attenuates LSC growth through reactivation of the tumor suppressor protein p53. This indicates that HDAC8 may play a role in maintenance of stem cell hematopoiesis during malignancy. Blocking HDAC8 activity in myeloproliferative neoplasms led to SOCS 1/3 dependent reduction in cell growth (127). Other HDAC proteins are also involved in deacetylation of TP53, such as, HDAC1 which is involved in TP53 protein stability and degradation .

HDAC8 contributes to epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in breast cancer, increasing cancer invasiveness (128). Association of HDAC8 with AKT serine/threonine kinase 1 (AKT1) leads to deacetylation of the lysine 426 residue located on the C-terminus of the AKT1 protein. This increases the activity of AKT1 and promotes GSK-3 beta phosphorylation on Serine 9, thus potentiating AKT/GSK-3beta/SNAIL Family Transcriptional Repressor (SNAIL) activation and breast cancer metastasis through EMT (128).

As indicated above, aberrant HDAC8 expression has been described across multiple tumor types. Understanding the dynamic role of HDAC8's oncogenic contributions will open up a new path forward to enable scientists and physicians, to define B cell neoplasms that will likely have sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibitors. Its highlighted role in malignancy makes it an attractive therapeutic in the treatment of various types of cancer, including NHLs. In this study, HDAC8 was discovered to play a critical role in MCL survival (71). Disrupting HDAC8 activity through the selective small molecule inhibitor, PCI-34051, and/or genetic knockdown induces apoptosis of MCL, T cell lymphoma, and leukemia cells (71, 107, 111).

1.3.1 Unique Specificity of PCI-34051 to Histone Deacetylase 8

HDAC8 was the first HDAC to be co-crystalized with vorinostat and TSA (64). Providing structural insight into the regulatory mechanism of action and was used to predict the binding site of Vorinostat (59) and TSA in other HDAC proteins. Broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors contain a hydroxamate moiety that binds to the catalytic Zn²⁺ binding domain, a conserved site within the HDAC family (64). Interestingly, the L1 loop on HDAC8, Serine 30 to Lysine 36, has a unique structure, enabling high flexibility, thus increasing the potential for a variety of substrates to bind to the HDAC8 enzymatic pocket (129). Other HDAC proteins do not have this flexibility, which is attributed to the steric hindrance between the L1 loop and L6 loop. The loop is in a fixed closed position, limiting flexibility. Phosphorylation of Serine 39, located on the C-terminal, disrupts the L1 loop's open confirmation, restricting access to the active site within the binding pocket of HDAC8 and consequently blocking activity. In 2018, Romier's group reported the co-crystal structure of the HDAC8 inhibitor, PCI-34051, bound within a unique selective pocket of HDAC8, not found on other HDAC proteins (129). PCI-34051 interacts with the catalytic zinc within the active site and residues from the L1 and L6 loops contained within the HDAC8 selective binding pocket. Indicating this indole-based derivative is unique and highly selective for HDAC8 with an IC₅₀ of 10nM in vitro and 200-fold selectivity to HDAC8 compared to other HDAC proteins (107). PCI-34051 has shown activity against the T cell lymphoma cell line, Jurkat, with a GI50 (Growth Inhibition) of 11µM within 72hrs of treatment (107)

1.3.2 Non-Histone Substrates of Histone Deacetylase 8

HDAC8 is not considered a bona fide histone deacetylase due to the underlying caveats of overexpression studies, which may have altered normal deacetylase activity and lacking genomic knockdown and/or inhibitors studies targeting HDAC8 in vivo. Overexpression studies of HDAC8 showed lower levels of histone acetylation on the core histone proteins H3 and H4 and in vitro on peptides of histone tails, indicating overexpression can cause deacetylation of histones (108, 109, 115). Chromatin immunoprecipitation (CHIP) experiments identified HDAC8 prefers to deacetylate histone H3 proteins (59). However, targeting HDAC8 activity in vivo failed to show hyperacetylation of histone proteins (81, 130). This suggests HDAC8's primary function may be to regulate non-histone substrates, consistent with the profile of HDAC8 targets identified by Choudhary and Scholz, discussed below. Additionally, evidence suggests HDAC8 can act as a scaffolding protein to recruit and promote oncogenesis by inactivating key cell cycle regulators, including p53 (55). HDAC8 can also act as scaffolding platform for CREB and Protein Phosphatase 1 (PP1) (131). This interaction was accompanied by increased PP1 activity, suppressing the transcriptional function of the Cyclic AMP-Responsive Element-Binding protein (CREB) (131).

In 2009, Choudhary and et. al. published a paper that provided evidence that HDAC proteins regulate more than just histone proteins (132, 133). Using an unbiased, mass spectrometry-based approach involving stable isotope labeling using amino acids in cell culture (SILAC), 1,750 proteins with over 3,600 acetylated sites were identified. These included a number of key proteins critical DNA replication, cell cycle DNA damage repair, cytoskeleton reorganization, and RNA splicing. To ensure reproducibility, 3 cell lines (A549, MV4-11, and Jurkat) were labeled and investigated for acetylome changes during treatment with broad-

spectrum HDAC inhibitors, Vorinostat or MS-275. This work provided the foundation for future studies which use selective HDAC inhibitors to determine substrate specificity.

Subsequent to the Chaudhary study, in 2014 Scholz et al. published additional unbiased screening of HDAC targets using HDAC inhibitors to map hyperacetylated proteins and identify novel substrates (130). The following top three observed with the following HDAC and Sirtuin inhibitors produced the highest abundance of acetylated proteins: Tenovin-6 (class III specific), Bufexamac (class IIb HDAC6 and HDAC10 specific), and Nicotinamide (sirtuin 2 specific). While VPA (targets class I HDAC1 and induces proteasomal degradation of HDAC2), Sirtinol (selectively targeting SIRT2), and PCI34051 (class I HDAC8 selective inhibitor) provided the lowest abundance of acetylated proteins. Thus, they concluded HDAC8 as having reduced substrates compared to other HDACs. However, the conclusions are limited by the use of a restricted number of cell lines in the study, as HDACs are known to be differentially regulated across various cell and tumor types. Direct on-target validation through HDAC specific knockdown and with inhibitor studies will be critical to define the spectrum of HDAC8 functional targets.

Alame et al. identified HDAC8 substrates using an *in-silico* based method called Rosetta FlexPepBind (80). Peptide sequences were extracted from proteins with known acetylation sites and used to identify novel HDAC8 substrates (80). The algorithm was calibrated using previously characterized substrates to predict Zn^{2+} binding proteins. This data provides further evidence that HDAC8s primary role is to regulate cellular homeostasis through non-histone regulation. The following proteins: Zinc finger protein 318 (ZNF318), elongation factor 1 alpha 1 (EF1 α), structural maintenance of chromosomes 1A (SMC1A), interferon regulatory factor 2 (IRF2), aldehyde dehydrogenase III (ALDHIII), 60S ribosomal protein L7, and nuclear receptor

corepressor 2 (N-CoR2), had some of the strongest peptide substrate interactions. This indicates that HDAC8 may play a role in regulating transcription, cohesion during cell cycle, DNA damage repair, and metabolic stress. The newly identified substrates discovered in this study still need to be validated through *in vitro* and *in* vivo studies.

Olson et al. published a study in 2014 revealing an abundance of potential HDAC8 substrates, mostly involving regulation of proteins involved in cellular homeostasis. Mass-spectrometry revealed a diverse array of novel HDAC8 substrates through enrichment for acetylated proteins by selective and class specific HDAC inhibition (81). Protein substrates were identified through peptide "sequencing" and acetylated residues mapped using stringent cutoff values, k_{cat}/K_M, within a factor of 2 or higher than the reference peptide, lysine 106, on SMC3, the previously identified HDAC8 substrate (81). The substrates identified include the cysteine rich protein 2 binding protein (CSRP2BP); the nuclear receptor coactivator 3 (NCOA3); the AT-rich interactive domain-containing protein 1A (ARID1A), a member of the SWI/SNF family; and the tumor suppressor protein histone-lysine N-methyltransferase 2D (MLL2) (81). These proteins all have unique roles in transcriptional gene regulation, providing further evidence for HDAC8 being involved in regulating transcription.

Together these studies have indicated many novel substrate candidates; however, only a small number of substrates have been identified for HDAC8 *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Experimentally defined HDAC8 substrates include estrogen-related receptor alpha (ERRα), jun proto-oncogene (cJun), p53, inv (16) fusion protein, cortactin, and SMC3 (111, 116, 117, 134). ERRα is acetylated by SIRT1 and HDAC8 (117). Deacetylation of ERRα enhances DNA binding activity; conversely, acetylation by P300/CBP-associated factor (PCAF), on lysine residues 266 and 268, reduces DNA binding domain (DBD) activity (117). SIRT1 and HDAC8 were shown to enhance

transcriptional function of ERRα. These findings suggest that HDAC8 is involved in regulating cellular metabolism. In melanoma, high HDAC8 activity leads to deacetylation of Jun protooncogene promoting constitutive phosphorylation thus enhancing transcription (111). This causes EGFR activity to increase, resulting in enhanced Ras/Raf/Erk signaling, propagating survival and tumor invasiveness (111). Increased activity of HDAC8 was associated with BRAF and BRAF/mitogen activated protein kinase (MEK) inhibitor resistance in melanoma cells, indicating HDAC8 activity is involved in drug resistance. Targeting HDAC8 sensitizes BRAF resistant melanoma cells to BRAFi treatment. Underscoring the importance of deciphering the dynamic interplay that HDAC8 deacetylation has on facilitating drug resistance.

1.4 Natural Killer Cells Ontogenesis, Self-Tolerance, and Maturation

Natural killer (NK) cells serve as our frontline of defense against pathogens and transformed cells. They are cells of the innate immune system with unique memory-like characteristics. NK progenitors are derived from an irreversible commitment of common lymphoid progenitor CLP's, within the bone marrow (BM), into the NK lineage and are marked by expression of CD122 (IL-2R β).

During stage 2-3, immature NK cells are educated through HLA class I molecules to recognize "self" and acquire self-tolerance (135). Licensing occurs through recognition of HLA-I class molecules on surrounding cells through the NK receptor plethora of killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIRs). Upon binding to HLA class I molecules, the KIR's immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibitory motif (ITIMs) transduces intracellular signaling and activates phosphatases to induce self-tolerance. During maturation, NK cells acquire expression of killer immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIRs), which are essential for mitigating NK

cytotoxicity hyper-response. KIR receptors are required for educating NK cells to recognize "self" from "non-self" through the interaction with human leukocyte antigen (136), a process known as "licensing" (137). The "missing-self" response is a critical function of NK cells. For example, malignant cells often downregulate HLA class I molecules to evade T cell recognition. NK cells compensate by recognizing cells that lack HLA class I expression, which triggers robust cytolytic activity (135).

Stage 4-5 constitutes the transition into the CD56^{bright} NK cell phenotype, with an intermediate NK cell phenotype called the unconventional NK cell (ucNK) expressing CD56^{dim} and lacking CD16⁻. This intermediate NK cell subtype is considered to have the highest cytolytic capability of all the NK subtypes, expressing several natural killer receptors (NKRs), lytic granzyme, and perforin, and high expression of NKG2A/CD94. While ucNK cells, CD56^{dim}CD16, have powerful cytolytic potential, their anti-tumor effects are limited due to the low abundance of this subtype in peripheral blood (PB). There are two major NK cell subsets within the human body, CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ and CD56^{dim}CD16⁺. The CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ NK subtype's main role is to secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines to prime the recruitment of other immune cells within the surrounding tissues and are primarily found in the secondary lymphoid tissues (SLT), such as the lymph nodes (138). Majority of cytotoxic Natural Killer cells, CD56^{dim}CD16⁺, reside within the PB and make up 7-10% of leukocytes within the PB. They have an intrinsic ability to lysis tumor target cells and mediate robust cytolysis of antibody coated tumor targets after cytokine stimulation. The NK cell subsets, CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ and CD56^{dim}CD16⁺, differ by their functional response to stimulation and homing capability (139, 140). The CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ subtype preferentially migrates to the secondary lymphoid organs, while the CD56^{dim}CD16⁺ subtype migrates to an area of acute inflammation (139, 140). Some evidence suggests that CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ are the precursor to the CD56^{dim}CD16⁺ subset. Cytokine stimulation causes differentiation of CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ into effector cytotoxic cells, CD56^{dim}CD16⁺.

1.4.1 Natural Killer Cell Receptors and Anti-Tumor Responses

NK cells have an array of sensors that allow them to distinguish between a transformed or infected cell versus a normal healthy cell. They lack clonogenic receptors and instead rely on an array of germline encoded inhibitory and activating receptors to recognize normal versus aberrant cells within their microenvironment. The inhibitory family of receptors include: the killer immunoglobulin-like receptors (KIRs), which contain an immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif (ITIMs) responsible for recognizing HLA class I molecules; and NKG2A, a member of the NKG2 family which recognize the nonclassical class I HLA glycoprotein HLA-E. Tumor cells can evade NK activation by upregulating expression of HLA-E, thus NKG2A serves as an immune checkpoint on NK cells (141).

Germline encoded NK activating receptors (NKRs) include the natural cytotoxic receptors (NCRs) NKp30, NKp44, and NKp46; the killer cell lectin like receptor 2 (NKG2) family NKG2D and NKG2C; and the low affinity Fc binding receptor FcγRIIIα, CD16, a critical mediator of antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC). These receptors lack kinase signaling and require adaptor molecules with immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs) for activation. The following adaptor molecules are required for NKR activity: CD3ζ, FcεRIγ, and DNAX-activation protein 12 (DAP12). NKG2D recognizes the stress signals HLA class I polypeptide-related sequence A/B (MICA/B) and NKG2D ligand UL binding proteins (ULBP) from transformed or infected cells. In human NK cells, NKGD2 uniquely signals

through the adaptor protein DAP10 (142-145) containing an ITAM motif. Activating KIRs also rely on adaptor molecules for signal transduction, such as Killer cell Immunoglobulin like Receptor, Two Ig Domains, and Short cytoplasmic tail 2 (KIR2DS), which contains a charged lysine residue that associates with the signaling adaptor DAP12 for activity (146, 147). KIR2DS receptors have short cytoplasmic tails that lack ITIM motifs on long cytoplasmic tails of inhibitory KIRs. Thus, requiring adaptor molecules to initiate signaling.

1.4.2 Priming NK Cells for Cytolytic Response

NK cells are primed through engagement with γ_c cytokines and the interleukin receptor (ILR) association with the subunit cluster of differentiation 132 (CD132). ILR's lack kinase activity and instead depend on receptor associated Janus Kinases (JAKs). JAKs phosphorylate and activate signal transducer and activator of transcription (STAT) proteins, mediating transcriptional activity important for NK functional responses and secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, interferon gamma (IFN γ), and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α). Interleukins IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 are key mediators for NK induction of cytolytic granzyme and perforin production, and the proinflammatory cytokine secretion of IFN γ and TNF α . IL-12 and IL-15 play an integral role in NK maturation. While IL-2 is dispensable for NK cell maturation, it synergizes with IL-15 to produce potent cytotoxic granules and enhance pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion, thus playing an important role in NK cytolytic function. The heterodimeric association of the IL-2R α chain and IL-2R β chain form the IL-2R. IL-2 is not required for NK development; however, it is important for NK homeostasis, cytokine production, proliferation, and survival. Both IL-2 and IL-15 promote survival by inducing expression of B-cell lymphocyte-2 (BCL-2), a protein involved in inhibiting apoptosis (148, 149). IL-2, combined with IL-15 and IL-12, transduce signals through several receptor-associated Janus Kinases (JAK) to activate STATs and exert downstream transcriptional responses responsible for proliferation, cytokine secretion, activity, and survival (150). NK cells lack the high affinity IL-15R α receptor, and instead IL-15 signals through the low affinity IL-15R β /IL-2R β / γ c receptor complex on NK cells. Stromal cells and antigen presenting cells stimulate NK cells via transmembrane presentation of IL-15. This initiates the recruitment of JAK1 and JAK3, which activates STAT5 and STAT3 for maturation, proliferation, and activation.

1.4.3 The Clinical Importance of Natural Killer Cells in Immunotherapy

Natural killer cells play a vital role in keeping us healthy, free from infection and malignancy. They are equipped with a collection of receptor sensors capable of recognizing warning signals, indicating that cell health has been compromised. They can recognize antibody coated cells, unusually low HLA class I expression, and cellular stress signals. Natural Killer cell function is essential for clinical response to IgG1 mAb therapies. Rituximab, a CD20 directed antibody, induces several anti-tumor mechanisms, including complement-mediated cytotoxicity, antibody-dependent phagocytosis, and NK cell ADCC (**Figure 1.4**). In 2000, the first report was published, making a direct connection between tumor regression and presence of functional NK cells in mice (151). Clinically, NK cell abnormalities are higher in cancer patients, and dysfunction is associated with an increased risk for cancer (152-154). NK cells and $\gamma\delta$ T cells preferentially express the low affinity immunoglobulin gamma Fc region receptor III-B (Fc γ RIII, CD16). The Fc binding receptor, CD16, is responsible for recognizing the Fc region of antibodies, which initiates antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity. Rituximab is an IgG1 antibody, known to promote anti-tumor responses in an NK-dependent manner. Patients with

proportionally higher numbers of circulating NK cells are correlated with therapeutic response and favorable prognosis compared to patients with low circulating NK cell numbers (155, 156). In early-stage multiple myeloma (MM) patients exhibit an increase in circulating NK cells. However, in advanced disease, significantly lower numbers of NK cells are found circulating in the periphery. NK cells from these patients display a reduction in CD16 expression, which impairs ADCC function (157). Collectively, these studies have demonstrated the critical role of NK cells function in mAb therapies. Patients who have been heavily treated with chemotherapy usually have a compromised immune system and limited NK function. Thus it is preferential to treat MCL patients with Rituximab as a frontline therapy in combination with chemotherapy. However, therapeutic efficacy can be short-lived, and these patients are in critical need of nonchemotherapy-based therapies to increase efficacy and promote longer durable response rates.

Importantly, NK cells can acquire memory-like recall, requiring nanomolar levels of cytokine stimulation for activity upon second exposure and self-renewing abilities that could be pivotal in immunotherapeutic treatment of hematological malignancies. For instance, ligand receptor activation and cytokine stimulation can induce memory-like NK responses. Memory-like NK cells have a dynamic recall response that was first identified in mice (158). Cytokines IL-2 and IL-15 can induce cytokine memory-like NK cells, and re-exposure to diminutive doses of IL-2 or IL-15 induce potent cytolytic responses, robust expansion, and are associated with enrichment of IFN γ^+ NK cells (159).

Pre-activation of CD16 has been shown to promote NK memory-like cytotoxic responses. Re-stimulation of NK cells with Hodgkin's lymphoma and NHL target cell lines coated with the bispecific anti-CD30/CD16 antibody led to a remarkable increase in NK cell expansion, surface expression of CD25 (IL-2R α) and CD132 (γ c), cytotoxicity, and IFN γ production (160). Indicating that pre-activation of NK cells through the antibody dependent mechanism can induce NK cell memory-like recall responses. Priming NK cells through cytokine stimulation or through activation of CD16 by antibody coated target cells can induce a long-term memory-like NK phenotype which may be pivotal in providing long-term anti-tumor responses in patients treated with antibody therapies (161).

Broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors have shown clinical efficacy by inducing apoptosis and cell cycle arrest in leukemia and lymphoma (93, 104). Other studies have indicated immune cell toxicity issues related to HDAC inhibition, which can impair NK anti-tumor cytolytic abilities and expansion. HDAC inhibitors can negatively impact immune cell anti-tumor responses during antibody therapy. Therefore, it is important to investigate if targeting HDAC8 in MCL will impact NK cell ADCC during Rituximab treatment. The focus of this dissertation was to investigate the functional consequence of selectively targeting HDAC8 in human primary NK cells. This study examined carefully whether the HDAC8 selective inhibitor PCI-34051 alters the expression of key receptors involved in NK anti-tumor responses, ADCC, survival, and expansion of human primary NK cells stimulated with the pro-inflammatory cytokines, IL-2, IL-12, and IL15.

Table I. Gene List of Frequently Mutated Genes Found in MCL Patients.

The list represented here is the most frequent somatic mutations and mutations related to clonal evolution pre- and post- drug therapy (14).

Gene	Description					
CCND1	Cyclin D1					
RB1	Retinoblastoma 1					
TP53	Tumor Protein P53					
ATM	ATM Serine/Threonine Kinase					
POT1	Protection of Telomeres 1					
NOTCH1	Notch Receptor 1					
NOTCH2	Notch Receptor 1					
CARD11	Caspase Recruitment Domain family member 11					
TRAF2	Tumor necrosis Receptor Associated Factor 2					
CDKN2A	Cyclin Dependent Kinase inhibitor 2A					
CDKN2B	Cyclin Dependent Kinase inhibitor 2B					
BIRC3	Baculoviral IAP Repeat Containing 3					
WHSC1	Wolf-Hirchhorn Syndrome Candidate 1					
KMT2D	Lysine Methyltransferase 1					
MEF2B	Myocyte Enhancer Factor 2B					
SMARCA1	SWI/SNF Related Matrix-associated Actin-dependent Regulator of Chromosome, subfamily A, member 1					
SMARCB1	SWI/SNF Related Matrix-associated Actin-dependent Regulator of Chromosome, subfamily B, member 1					
SAMHD1	SAM and HD Domain Containing Deoxynucleoside Triphosphate Triphosphohydrolase 1					
HNRNPH1	Heterogeneous Nuclear Ribonucleoprotein H1					



Figure 1.1. Mantle Cell Lymphoma Subtypes: Conventional MCL and Non-Nodal MCL.

Pro-oncogenic events occur early during Pre-B cell development, leading to in situ MCL development. Two major subtypes, classical (cMCL) and non-nodal (nnMCL), MCL arise at different stages of B cell development. cMCL originates in the mantle zone during germinal center reactions, has an unmutated IGH locus, and is SOX⁺. nnMCL originates in the germinal center and is characterized by a hypermutated IGH locus and is SOX1⁺. cMCL is aggressive, with high genomic instability, and is characterized as having a blastoid phenotype. Conversely, nnMCL has an indolent behavior *Adapted from Veloza and et al.* (13)



Schematic Representation of Histone Deacetylase (HDAC) Super Family Members

Figure 1.2. Basic Structural Similarities Between the Classical HDAC Family Members.

HDACs are grouped into classes based on structural homology and similarities between the Zn⁺ catalytic domains. Class I includes HDAC1-3, and 8; class IIa HDAC4, 5, 7, and 9; class IIb HDAC6 and 10; and class IV HDAC11. Adapted from Seto et al. and Park et al. (57, 162).



.

Figure 1.3. Chemical Structure of Broad-Spectrum and Class I Selective HDAC Inhibitors. Hydroxamic acids: Vorinostat (59), Trichostatin (TSA), Dacinostat (LAQ824), Panobinostat (LBH589), PCI-34051, and Belinostat (PXD101): Carboxylic acid (short-chain fatty acids), VPA and Butyric acid; Cyclic depsipeptides class I HDAC inhibitors Romidepsin (FK228) and largazole; and Benzamide; the class specific I and IV HDACi Entinostat. *Adapted from Chun and et al. (102)*.



Figure 1.4. Rituximab: Mechanism of Action. Antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity and antibody dependent cellular phagocytosis is induced via CD16 binding to the Fc portion of the IgG1 anti-CD20 mAb. Rituximab can also induce complement mediated cytotoxicity.

CHAPTER II:

MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Cell Lines and Reagents

All cell lines: HEK-293T, Jeko-1, Maver-1, Mino, JVM-2, Rec-1, and Z138 were obtained directly from ATCC (Manassas, VA). Cell lines were grown either in Hyclone RPMI 1640 or DMEM media supplemented with 10% FBS (GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Pittsburgh, PA) and 1% penicillin-streptomycin in a 5% CO2 air incubator at 37oC

2.2 Isolation of Primary NK Cells from Peripheral Blood

Lymphocytes were isolated from human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) (One blood, St. Petersburg, FL) by Ficoll-Paque Plus density gradient centrifugation. Phosphate buffered saline (PBS) was used to dilute the blood 1:1 prior to layering with 3 ml Ficoll-Pague Plus (GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Pittsburgh, PA). The tubes were centrifuged at room temperature for 30 minutes at 830 x g with no brake. Lymphocytes were carefully extracted from the middle layer and washed 3 times with 50mls of PBS prior to NK isolation. Human primary NK cells were isolated using the EasySep Human NK Cell Enrichment kit by negative selection per the manufacturer's protocol (STEMCELL Technologies Inc., Vancouver, Canada). NK purity was verified by flow cytometry and routinely found to be >95% CD3- CD56+ CD16+. Isolated NK cells were grown in Stem Cell Growth media (SCGM) (CellGenix) supplemented with 10% FBS and 1% penicillin-streptomycin in a 5% CO2 air incubator at 37oC and

stimulated with interleukin 2 (IL-2) (100U/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ), interleukin 12 (IL-12) (20ng/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ), interleukin 15 (IL-15) (50ng/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ).

2.3 Cytokine Stimulation

NK cells were treated with PCI-34051 for 1 hour prior to being stimulated with IL-2 (100U/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ), IL-12 (20ng/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ), and IL-15 (100ng/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ) for the time indicated.

2.4 RNA Isolation and Quantitative mRNA Analysis

NK cells were rested (no cytokines) or stimulated with IL-2 (100U/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ), IL-12 (20ng/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ), IL-18 (100ng/ml; PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ) for 24 hours. RNA was isolated using the RNeasy kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA), per the manufacturer's instructions. RNA was converted to cDNA as previously described (25) and analyzed by quantitative PCR. Primers for HDAC analysis were generously provided by Dr. Edward Seto (George Washington University), (**Table 1**).

2.5 Immunoblotting

Immunoblotting was done as previously described (163). Primary antibodies include: anti-HDAC8 (1:1000 dilution) (#17548-1-AP, Proteintech Group, Chicago, IL), anti-HDAC1 (1:1000)(ab7028, Abcam, Waltham, MA), anti-HDAC2 (1:1000)(ab219053, Abcam, Waltham, MA), β-actin (1:12,000 dilution) (#A5441, Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO), GAPDH (1:5000 dilution)(#sc-69778, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), SMC3 (1:6000 dilution) (#A300-060A, Bethyl Laboratories Inc., Montgomery, TX), acetyl SMC3 (1:1000 dilution) (Lys105/106) (#MABE1073, Millipore Sigma, Burlington, MA), phospho-Histone H2A.X (Ser139) (1:1000 dilution) (#2577, Cell Signaling Technology). Horseradish peroxidase conjugated secondary antibodies (HRP-α-mouse, 1:12,000) (HRP-α-Rabbit, 1:2000) (GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Pittsburgh, PA), and IRDye conjugated secondary antibodies (IRDye®680RD, 926-68071 and IRDye®800CW, 926-32210) (LI-COR Biotechnologies, Lincoln, NE).

2.6 Manufacturing of Lentiviral Particles for shRNA Delivery

Lentivirus particles were manufactured in HEK-293T cells using shRNA vectors and 3rd generation lentiviral packaging construct mixture (Applied Biological materials Inc., Richmond, Canada). The JetPRIME transfection reagent (Polyplus transfection, Illkirch, France) was used to transfect the HEK-293t cells with the 3rd generation lentiviral construct. The supernatant containing the lentiviral particles was collected at 48 hours and 72 hours post-transfection. Supernatant was subjected to ultracentrifugation, for 2 hours at 95,000 x g, at 4°C in a SW32Ti rotor to pellet the virus particles. The viral particles were resuspended overnight prior to tittering.

2.7 Lentiviral shRNA-Mediated Knockdown

shRNA knockdown was performed using shRNA vectors MISSION® TRC pLKO.5-puro HDAC8shRNA (HDAC8sh-1, TRC0000350469; HDAC8sh-2, TRC0000314872) and MISSON® TRC2 pLKO.5-puro non-Mammalian control shRNA (NTsh; SHC202; Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). mCherry tagged shRNA vectors were generated by replacing the puromycin resistance gene with the mCherry gene from the pLVmCherry vector (Addgene, Cambridge, MA). Lentivirus particles were produced and transduced as previously reported (164).

2.8 CellTiter Glo Luminescent Cell Viability Assay

NK cells isolated from healthy donors were treated with the vehicle control DMSO; PCI-34051 at 5µM, 10µM, 20µM; Vorinostat at 10µM, and LBH-584 at 0.5µM (#S2012, Selleckchem, Houston, TX) for 1 hour prior to IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 cytokine addition and viability measured 72hr post inhibitor treatment. Lymphokine activated killer cells (LAKs) were generated from primary human NK cells by crosslinking NKp46 and CD2 using the MACiBead particles and biotinylated antibodies (165 130-094-483, miltenyl Biotec). Cells were cultured with high doses of IL-2 (500U/ml), activated, or rested with low dose IL-2 (100U/ul) for 24 hours. Activated and rested cells were treated with vehicle control DMSO, 10µM, or 20µM PCI-34051 for 72 hours post inhibitor treatment. The CellTiter-Glo viability assay was performed per manufacturer's instructions (Promega). Briefly, cells were mixed thoroughly, and 50uL was aliquoted in a clear bottom black 96 well plate and equilibrated to room temperature before mixing with an equal amount of Cell Titer Glo substrate reagent. Cells were lysed on a plate shaker for 2 minutes, then incubated at room temperature for an additional 10 minutes, protected from light. Luminescence signal was measured to detect intracellular ATP levels and recorded using a standard luminometer at 485-500nmEx/520-530nmEm.

2.9 ELISA Assays

From isolated primary human NK cells, supernatant was collected at 24 hours and IFN γ was measured using the human IFN gamma ELISA Ready-Set-Go kit per the manufacturer's

instructions (#88-7316, Affymetrix eBiosciences). ELISAs were performed in triplicate in 100µl volumes. Plates were read at 450nm on a Spectramax M2 microplate reader (Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA).

2.10 NK Cytotoxicity and Antibody Dependent Cytotoxicity Assays

NK cells isolated by negative selection were cultured for 1 hour with 20µM PCI-34051 or DMSO prior to the addition of cytokines. Cells were stimulated with IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 for 24 hours. After 24 hours, NK cells were washed and resuspended in RPMI with 20% FBS, NK cells were co-cultured with 5000 K562 cells or Jeko-1 cells at 1:10 effector to target (E:T) ratios. For antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) experiments, NK cells were treated as described above and Jeko-1 cells were treated with 10µg of anti-CD20, Rituximab, for 1 hour (#A1049, BioVision, San Francisco, CA). Jeko-1 cells were washed two times to remove excess Rituximab and resuspended in RPMI supplemented with 20% FBS, plated, and killing activity was assessed 4hr post co-culture addition. All Chromium-51 release assays were performed as previously described (163).

2.11 Flow Cytometry Assays

Cell death was assessed by staining with BUV395-Annexin V (#564871) and propidium iodide (#556463) (BD Biosciences) and measured by flow cytometry. Staining was performed per the BD Biosciences instructions. For profiling NK cell activation and inhibitory receptors, the following primary fluorochrome-conjugated antibodies were used: BV510-anti-hNKp46 (#564064), PE-CF594-anti-hNKG2D (#562498), PerCP-Cy 5.5-anti-hCD94 (#562361), BV421anti-hNKp30 (#563385), BUV395-anti-hCD16 (#563785), BB515-anti-hKIR2DL3 (#564678), PE-anti-hNKp44 (#558563); all antibodies were purchased from BD Biosciences and stained per the manufacturer's instructions. Antibodies were titrated to determine optimal concentrations. To distinguish the live/dead cell populations, cells were stained with Zombie NIR fixable dye (#423106, BioLegend), and this was done prior to staining surface receptors per the manufacturer's protocol. For accurate gating, fluorescence minus one (FMO) control(s) were used for all experiments. For median fluorescent intensity (138) consistency, Rainbow Fluorescent Particles, 3.0-3.4µm (mid-range FL1 fluorescence) (Sphere, BD Biosciences) were used to set up voltages on the LSRII prior to running samples for acquisition of NK receptors. For compensation of each monoclonal antibody, either cells or BD compensation beads (#552843, BD Biosciences) were used at the same concentration as the experimental samples. To evaluate intracellular IFNy the following monoclonal antibody conjugates were used; PE-CF594-IFNy (#562392, BD Biosciences) or BD FastImmune anti-IFNy (#340449, BD Biosciences) and stained per the manufacturer's protocol. Flow cytometric detection was performed at the Flow Cytometry Core Facility at Moffitt Cancer Center and Research Institute using the LSRII (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA). For each experiment, the FlowJo V10 cytometry software was used to determine MFI and percent of cell expressing the protein of interest.

2.12 Caspase 3/7 Apoptosis Assay

The fluorogenic substrate, Incucyte® Caspase-3/7 Reagent (#4440), which is a fouramino acid peptide (DEVD) conjugated to a nucleic acid-binding dye was used to monitor apoptosis over time per the manufacturer's instructions (Essen Biosciences, Ann Arbor, Michigan). MCL cell lines were plated in a Celigo Imaging Cytometer compatible flat clear bottom black 96-well plate, 1x10⁴ cells were seeded per well, and 5µM Caspase-3/7 Reagent was added to monitor apoptosis in the Celigo Cytometer according to the manufacturer's instructions (Nexcelom Biosciences, Lawrence, MA).

2.13 PKA Activity Assay

MCL cell lines were treated with PCI-34051 for 24hrs. The cells were collected, and protein harvested as previously described. The lysate was analyzed for PKA activity. All procedures were done as described in the PKA kinase activity assay kit protocol supplied by the manufacturer (ab139435, Abcam Waltham, MA).

2.14 Statistical Analyses

Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; p values less than 0.05 was considered significant. The p-values were indicated as following: * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01, *** = p < 0.0001. The calculations were performed in Microsoft Office Excel (Microsoft, Redmond, WA).

Table II. Primer Sequences for qPCR.

HDAC mRNA	levels were	examined,	using the	primers	indicated	above,	through	quantitative
RT-PCR. Primers pairs were generously provided by Edward Seto.								

Primer	Sequence
HDAC1-RT-F	5'-CGAATCCGCATGACTCATAA -3'
HDAC1-RT-R	5'-CATCTCCTCAGCATTGGCTT -3'
HDAC2-RT-F	5'-ATGGCGTACAGTCAAGGAGG -3'
HDAC2-RT-R	5'-ATGAGGCTTCATGGGATGAC -3'
HDAC3-RT-F	5'-GCAAGGCTTCACCAAGAGTC -3'
HDAC3-RT-R	5'-CTGTGTAACGCGAGCAGAAC -3'
HDAC4-RT-F	5'-CGTGGAAATTTTGAGCCATT -3'
HDAC4-RT-R	5'-CTGGTCTCGGCCAGAAAGT -3'
HDAC5-RT-F	5'-GGGAACCATCCTTGGAAATC -3'
HDAC5-RT-R	5'-GAACTGGGCATGGCTCTTG -3'
HDAC6-RT-F	5'-CCGGAGGGTCCTTATCGTAG -3'
HDAC6-RT-R	5'-GCGGTGGATGGAGAAATAGA -3'
HDAC7-RT-F	5'-CTGCATTGGAGGAATGAAGCT -3'
HDAC7-RT-R	5'-CTGGCACAGCGGATGTTTG -3'
HDAC8-RT-F	5'-ATACTTGACCGGGGTCATCC -3'
HDAC8-RT-R	5'-GCGTGATTTCCAGCACATAA -3'
HDAC9-RT-F	5'- GTACAGAAGTAAAGCAGAAG -3'
HDAC9-RT-R	5'- AGAGCTTTGATCCAATGATG -3'
HDAC10-RT-F	5'-CTCGGCTTCACTGTCAACCT -3'
HDAC10-RT-R	5'-GTCAAATCCTGCCGAGACCA -3'
HDAC11-RT-F	5'-GCACACGAGGCGCTATCTTA -3'
HDAC11-RT-R	5'-AAGGAAGTTGGGGAGGAAGA -3'

CHAPTER III:

CYTOKINE STIMULATION INDUCES EXPRESSION OF HDAC8 IN PRIMARY HUMAN NATURAL KILLER CELLS

3.1 Introduction

NK anti-tumor responses are carefully orchestrated by a balance of inhibitory and activation receptor signaling. These receptors are germline encoded and not rearranged for specificity of their antigen target. The C-type lectin like receptors, NKG2, exists as a heterodimer with CD94 which is indispensable for activity. NKG2 receptors recognize HLA-E class I molecules. NKG2A has an inhibitory function, while NKG2C serves as an activation receptor. Both require CD94 for intracellular signaling. Therefore, CD94 surface expression was evaluated to determine if HDAC8 inhibition can alter signaling. NKG2D is activated by the non-classical HLA class I stress molecules (MICA/MICB and ULBP proteins) upregulated on tumor cells. The natural cytolytic receptors (NCRs): NKp30, NKp44, and NKp46, recognize specific tumor antigens. The low affinity Fc binding receptor, CD16 (FcγRIII), is indispensable for NK antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC). Killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor 2DL3, KIR2DL3, is an inhibitory receptor that recognizes human leukocyte antigen C alleles. Recognition of this ligand blocks NK cytotoxic responses through phosphatase activation.

Broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors were originally discovered to cause upregulation of stress signals MICA/B and ULBPs proteins on tumor cells (166). These stress signals are procytotoxic inducing ligands that signal through the NKG2D/DAP10 receptor/adaptor complex on NK cells. This interaction causes the NK cells to release the potent program cell death cytotoxic enzymes, perforin, and granzyme. However, these studies only focused on the context of tumor cells, not the effect broad-spectrum inhibitors have on NK cell health and effector function. Later studies identified that broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors, such as LBH-589, can impair primary NK effector functions by causing the loss of key activation receptors on the cell surface and inducing cell death (106).

Broadly, this study focused on identifying if HDAC8 activity is important for NK effector function. The findings in this study highlight HDAC8 as a therapeutic target in MCL and shows that blocking HDAC8 activity will not interfere with NK ADCC response. NK cells are resistant to HDAC8 inhibition compared to MCL cell lines. Exhaustive efforts were made to identify if blocking HDAC8 activity in primary human NK cells impacts their effector functions. This dissertation reports that while blocking HDAC8 in NK cells did not appear to enhance cytotoxicity, it caused an increase in the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells in a dose dependent manner.

3.2 Results

3.2.1 Cytokine Stimulation Enhances HDAC8 Expression in Human NK Cells

To determine if specific HDAC classes were differentially regulated after cytokine stimulation, NK cells were rested or treated with pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-2, IL-12, and IL-18 for 24 hours to drive up NK effector activity. Interestingly, the class I HDACs; HDAC1, HDAC2, and HDAC8, had a significant increase in expression in transcription, and this was validated at the protein level (**Figure 3.1A and 3.1B**). At the protein level, HDAC3 expression increased in response to cytokine stimulation compared to *ex vivo* rested NK cells. These results

indicate that class I HDACs may influence NK activity. Conversely, the class II molecules; HDAC4, HDAC9, and HDAC10, are downregulated at the mRNA level. Indicating they are downregulated at the transcriptional and may have regulatory role in NK activation. However, at the protein level, there lacked a clear pattern of HDAC4 expression between donors, thus, suggesting that HDAC4 could be differentially regulated at the protein level in a donor dependent manner (Figure 3.1B). HDAC9 and HDAC10 were not detected by immunoblot (IB). Interestingly, interleukin-2, -12, and -15 induced upregulation of HDAC5 60 hours post cytokine treatment, but not IL-2 alone (Figure 3.1B). Cytokine stimulated NK cells had an increase in HDAC8 expression, which suggested that it may play an important role in NK activity. However, this was not the case, NK cells were highly resistant to PCI-34051, and an EC50 was never achieved even at the highest dose, of 20µM (Figure 3.1C). Human Primary Natural Killer Cells, expanded ex vivo, remained viable post PCI-34051 treatment, even at the high dose. (Figure 3.1D). Moreover, HDAC8 activity is not essential for NK proliferation (Figure 3.1E). NK cells were labeled with CFSE, and proliferation was tracked over time. CFSE is diluted out after each cell division, thus the daughter cells express a reduction in CFSE, which is indicated by a subtle drop in MFI. This was monitored every 24 hours across three days to ensure NK cells were healthy during each CFSE assessment. The results indicated an equivalent loss in CFSE with every generation of NK cells compared to treated and untreated samples. Indicating HDAC8 activity is not required for NK cell proliferation. Conversely, the broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitor, LBH-589, was toxic to NK cells at low doses, 50nM (Figure 3.1C and 3.1F). Entinostat and Vorinostat both have a higher selectivity for HDAC1 and HDAC3 than other HDAC proteins. However, at higher concentrations, these inhibitors may become promiscuous

and toxic to NK cell health, indicated by the sharp decline in viability between 500nM and 1000nM (Figure 3.1F).

Lymphokine-activated killer cells (LAKs) were generated from NK cells negatively selected from healthy donor PBMCs to evaluate if HDAC8 activity is critical for NK expansion. This assay mimics ex vivo expansion through crosslinking of NKp46 and CD2. LAKs were expanded for 9 days, to reach exponential expansion. Nine days post activation, LAKs were separated into two groups; Rested—with low dose IL-2, 100U, to lower activity levels, or kept at-high dose IL-2, 500U, to achieve maximal activation for 24 hours prior to treatment conditions. Likewise, HDAC8 activity is not required for survival in NK cells that have been expanded ex vivo (Figure 3.1D). This is an important finding that will direct preclinical translational studies targeting HDAC8 in vivo. One caveat to this study is, to date clinical investigation into selective inhibition of HDAC8 is lacking, and the clinically relevant dosage is unknown. What can be taken from these studies is that even at high doses, PCI-34051, does not impact NK viability or proliferation, compared to class I broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors. Of note, selectively targeting HDAC8 in human primary NK cells results in a favorable outcome for NK cell survival (Figure 3.1C – 3.1F). Evidence that blocking HDAC8 activity will not interfere with survival or expansion of NK cells during cytokine and antigen stimulated conditions.

Rituximab is a frontline treatment for MCL patients and is used as a maintenance therapy, highlighting the importance of investigating immunotherapy in combination with HDAC inhibitors. It is important to determine if HDAC inhibitors can synergistically enhance immunotherapeutic response, or if they dampen NK response to anti-CD20 directed therapy. For example, dual-targeting HDAC1 and HDAC2 diminishes NK cell effector function, suppressing NK cytolytic activity (167). Entinostat is a class I HDAC inhibitor that targets HDAC1 and

55
HDAC3 and has an IC50 of 0.51µM and 1.7µM, respectively. A study published by Zhu and et. al, reported that Entinostat enhances NK function through the upregulation of stress ligands on tumor cells and enhances expression of NKG2D on NK cells, synergistically enhancing efficacy (61). However, the study did not investigate if Entinostat affects NK antibody-dependent cytotoxicity, a critical function for clinical efficacy to antibody therapies.

3.2.2 NK Phenotype is Stable Post PCI-34051 Treatment

Broad-spectrum HDAC inhibitors can cause downregulation of NKG2D in NK cells. NKG2D is a potent activation receptor that responds to stress signals on tumor cells. Nonselective HDAC targeting, through small molecule inhibitors, can result in deficient NK antitumor responses. Contrary to, Entinostat, which has been shown to enhance NKG2D expression on NK cells as well as the stimulatory stress ligands on tumor cells, enhancing NK cytotoxicity. Therefore, it is important to investigate if HDAC8 influences expression of key receptors responsible for NK anti-tumor responses.

NK cells were treated with PCI-34051 at the indicated dose for 1 hour prior to being stimulated by the following cytokines in combination; IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15. To investigate if HDAC8 inhibition can alter expression of key anti-tumor receptors on NK cells, (KIR2DL3, NKG2D, CD94, NKp30, NKp44, NKp46, and CD16) cells were harvested 24h hours post cytokine stimulation, and stained, simultaneously, with a multicolor antibody cocktail mix. All NK receptors evaluated had stable expression levels post PCI-34051 treatment, maintaining equivalent levels of expression as the control treated cells (**Figure 3.2A**). These results indicate expression levels of these receptors are unaltered and stable after treatment with PCI-34051.

A noteworthy observation suggested PCI-34051 may induce NK cell adhesion. NK cells stimulated with cytokines "cluster" naturally. PCI-34051, in combination with IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15, induced a 2-fold increase in "clustering" size (Figure 3.2B) and this prompted the evaluation of key receptors involved in adhesion signaling; CD2, LFA-1, and MAC-1. The cluster of differentiation 2 receptor, CD2, is important for NK activity and proliferation, adhesion signaling, and influences immune cell-cell crosstalk during antigen stimulation. PCI-34051 did not alter surface expression of CD2 (Figure 3.2C). Integrin expression is critical for cellular trafficking to tissues. The $\beta 2$ integrin receptor, Lymphocyte Function-Associated Antigen 1 (LFA-1), is important for properly forming the immune synapse (IS) during antigen recognition and rapid migration to lymph nodes. Mature NK cells circulating in the blood robustly express LFA-1. Another β2 integrin receptor, Macrophage-1 Antigen Alpha subunit (MAC-1), is also associated with cell migration; however, expression is tissue specific. As anticipated, 100% of peripheral NK cells express LFA-1. PCI-34051 did not alter the abundance of LFA-1 on the cell surface or NK cells expressing LFA-1 (Figure 3.2C). These findings demonstrate that blocking HDAC8 activity in NK cells will not impair activity or interfere with immune synapse (IS) stability. NK cells treated with PCI-34051 express both LFA-1 and MAC-1 molecules, and levels remained unchanged between conditions (Figure 3.2C).

Patients with elevated NK total counts within the peripheral blood are associated with higher response to Rituximab therapy. However, to date, there is a lack of evidence identifying unique NK phenotypic attributes that are important for clinical efficacy with targeted therapies.

One of the goals of this study was to determine if there were any NK phenotypic attributes unique to relapse/refractory MCL patients. However, due to the lower number of MCL patients compared to other NHL's and patients withdrawing from research associated blood

57

draws, the patient size is too small to draw any conclusions. Two of the MCL donors were relapse/refractory, and one newly diagnosed with MCL. To determine if MCL patients had any significant phenotypic alterations to NK activation receptor expression, all MCL patient data was pooled together and was compared to NK cells isolated from healthy donor PBMCs (**Figure 3.2D**). The data indicates MCL patients have a lower percentage of NK cells expressing both NKp30 and NKp46 receptors than healthy donors. Furthermore, NKp30 surface expression is downregulated compared to healthy donor NK cells, however this was not found to be statistically significant and needs further evaluation, across multiple MCL patients. NKp30 recognizes B7-H6, an antigen commonly found upregulated on tumor cells, including T cell leukemia and B-cell lymphomas. However, as stated previously, the sample size is too small to determine any trends or correlations and requires further investigation in future studies.

3.2.3 PCI-34051 Increases the Abundance of IFN γ^+ NK Cells

To establish whether NK cells still retained their ability to execute anti-tumor cytokine response, intracellular levels of IFN γ and secretion were investigated. Interferon gamma is a major proinflammatory molecule secreted by cytokine stimulated and/or antigen activated NK cells. IFN γ is a potent influencer of anti-tumor responses from immune cells. For example, IFN γ activates dendritic cells, induces production of IL-12, and triggers differentiation of T cells (168, 169). It can also cause upregulation of TNF superfamily member 10 (TRAIL) and FAS Cell Surface Death Receptor (FAS) on cancer cells, sensitizing them to NK cytolysis.

Cytokine stimulated primary human NK cells were dosed at various concentrations of PCI-34051, and intracellular levels of IFN γ were investigated at the indicated time points (**Figure 3.3A**). While there was no indication of enhanced intracellular levels, however, there

was a dose-dependent increase in the abundance of IFN γ^+ cells that steadily increased over 24 hours (**Figure 3.3A**). To confirm these findings, an additional seven healthy NK donors were investigated at the highest dose, 20µM. As anticipated, the results confirm that PCI-34051 treatment induces a significant increase in the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells stimulated with IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 (**Figure 3.3B**). It is important to note secretion was not blocked in these experiments, and the secretion output of IFN γ was uniform, across 8-donors, between both the control and PCI-34051 treated NK cells (**Figure 3.3C**). Furthermore, IFN γ^+ levels were similar between untreated and PCI-34051 treated groups. These results suggest that the increase in the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells is not due to retention of IFN γ^+ .

To ensure NK cells treated with PCI-34051 do not retain IFN γ during co-culture, blocking and non-blocking conditions were performed. In blocking conditions, Brefeldin A and Monensin were used to prevent CD107a re-internalization and secretion of IFN γ . As anticipated, in the non-blocking condition, PCI-34051 significantly increased the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells (**Figure 3.3D**). Under blocking conditions, there was no significant difference in the frequency of IFN γ^+ NK cells between the DMSO and PCI-34051 treated NK cells. The population of CD107a⁺ NK cells did not significantly increase in either the blocking or nonblocking conditions.

These results confirm attenuation of HDAC8 activity does not cause retention of IFN γ , and NK cells are fully functional to elicit anti-tumor cytotoxic responses. The CD107a mobilization assay confirmed (under non-blocking and blocking conditions) HDAC8 activity does not dampen degranulation (**Figure 3.3D**). Taken together, HDAC8 activity is not essential for NK cytotoxic function, degranulation, or cytokine secretion, illustrating HDAC8 inhibitors will not attenuate NK effector functions.

3.2.4 NK Cells Are Resistant to HDAC8 Inhibition and Retain Full Cytotoxic Function

Co-culture studies were performed to address whether the increase in IFN γ^+ NK cells results in enhanced cytotoxic responses. Tumor cells often evade T cell immune surveillance through downregulation of HLA class I molecules. On the contrary, NK cells play a major role in eliminating tumor cells through their ability to recognize a loss in HLA class I expression. Loss of HLA class I molecules or beta-2-microglobulin (B2M) on the cell surface sensitizes them to NK cytolysis. B2M shuttles the HLA class I molecules to the cell surface, thus it is critical for HLA class I expression. The chronic myeloid leukemia cell line, K562, is highly sensitive to NK killing due to lacking HLA class I molecules. This cell line also expresses MICA/B stress ligands which activate cytolytic responses through NKG2D receptor and its adaptor molecule, DAP10.

K562 cells were used to examine if PCI-34051 can enhance NK killing in an HLA class I independent manner. PCI-34051 did not significantly enhance NK cytotoxicity and this was observed across 8 healthy NK donors (**Figure 3.4A and 3.4C**). Intracellular levels of granzyme B were examined to determine if blocking HDAC8 activity in NK cells interferes with granzyme B production. PCI-34051 does not alter granzyme B expression (**Figure 3.4B**). This study did not evaluate if HDAC8 inhibitor treatment directly influences expression levels of stress molecules on K562 cells due to lacking evidence of enhanced cytotoxicity, and importantly, K562 cells are resistance to PCI-34051 treatment (**Figure 4.1D**).

To investigate if the increase in IFN γ^+ NK cells enhances secretion of IFN γ during antigen stimulation, supernatants were collected from co-culturing conditions with K562 cells. As previously described, NK cells were pre-incubated with or without PCI-34051 at the indicated concentrations (**Figure 3.4D**), and cytokine stimulated for 24hrs, to enrich the abundance IFN γ^+ NK cells prior to co-culture conditions. After several washes, these NK cells were co-cultured at 10:1 (E:T) with K562 cells, and supernatant was collected after 3hrs post coculture. Interestingly, there was an increase in IFN γ detected in the rested PCI-34051 treated NK samples, albeit at very low concentrations, but still detectable (**Figure 3.4D**). The triple combination of IL-2, IL-12, and IL-15 significantly upregulates HDAC8 in human primary NK cells. Blocking HDAC8 activity was described earlier in this study to increase the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells. However, this does not result in releasing more IFN γ during antigen challenge (**Figure 3.4D and 3.4G**). High levels of IFN γ are associated with inducing immunosuppressive checkpoints such as upregulation of the program cell death receptor 1 (PD-1) on immune cells. It's important to highlight that PCI-34051 does not affect NK cell effector functions or significantly increase secretion levels of IFN γ .

Further studies are needed to understand the significance of PCI-34051 induced enrichment of IFN γ^+ NK cells. Previous studies have indicated that NK cells can differentiate into memory-like NK cells, and one of the key attributes is an increase in the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells. Natural Killer cells stimulated with cytokines can induce a memory-like imprint, and they respond robustly to low doses of IL-12 and IL-18 after repeated cytokine exposure. Whereas to achieve similar responses, high doses are required at initial exposure compared to NK cells rested and re-stimulated with low doses of IL-12 and IL-18 (170). *In vivo* studies are needed to investigate if HDAC8 induced IFN γ^+ NK cells to display memory-like characteristics to overcome the limitations posed by *ex vivo* NK cell studies.

To determine if HDAC8 inhibition can influence activity of NK cells during ADCC, MCL cell lines were labeled with Rituximab and co-cultured with NK cells pre-treated with and without PCI-34051. The results indicate that HDAC8 inhibition preserves NK cell, Rituximab-mediated, antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (**Figure 3.4E and 3.4H**). This was evaluated

across 6 different NK donors co-cultured with the MCL cell line, Jeko-1, labeled with or without Rituximab (**Figure 3.4E**). To ensure the results mentioned above are representative across different MCL cell lines, a side-by-side comparison at the indicated E:T ratios was performed with the Jeko-1 and Maver-1 MCL cell lines. As anticipated, no notable changes were observed in ADCC between untreated, and PCI-34051 treated NK cells (**Figure 3.4H**).

To investigate if PCI-34051 can sensitize MCL cells to NK ADCC, an MCL cell line with sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibitor treatment, Jeko-1, was selected and dosed with a lower concentration of PCI-34051, 5µM, to reduce the spontaneous release of Cr51. The MCL cell line, Jeko-1, was treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 for 24hrs prior to labeling with Rituximab. In parallel, freshly isolated NK cells were treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 and stimulated with cytokines for 24hr prior to being co-cultured with Rituximab labeled Jeko-1 cells. The combined results from both NK donors indicated that HDAC8 inhibition did not appear to sensitize Jeko-1 cells to NK killing or ADCC response. However, the donor variability was high between these two donors; Donor 1 achieved ~80% ADCC and Donor 2 had ~40% ADCC against Jeko-1 treated with DMSO (Figure 3.4F). This was the first time an NK donor had less than 75% ADCC against MCL cell lines coated with Rituximab. If you look at the donors individually, the results indicate that Donor 2 had a two-fold increase in sensitivity when co-cultured with Jeko-1 cells pre-treated with PCI-34051, whereas Donor 1 had no difference (Figure 3.4F). PCI-34051 does not influence NKG2D expression on NK cells; nonetheless, it may influence expression of stress ligands on target cells. Although, PCI-34051 increases the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells it does not result in an increase in IFNy secretion during co-culture (Figure 3.4G). It is important to note, this was the only instance where NK cells isolated from a "healthy" donor had low cytolytic activity. All other NK donors had robust activity against Jeko-1 and Maver-1 cell lines,

above 75% ADCC at the highest E:T, in the absence of PCI-34051 treatment (**Figure 3.4E and 3.4H**). Taken together, these results indicate that PCI-34051 preserves robust activity of NK anti-tumor responses.

To address if PCI-34051 influences NK cell phenotype in the presence of PBMCs, freshly isolated PBMCs were rested in IL-15 and treated with or without PCI-34051 for 24 hours. PBMCs were not stimulated with IL-2, due to IL-2s robust effect on T cell proliferation. Expansion of CD3⁺ T cells would alter the PBMC composition. Blocking HDAC8 activity within the PBMC compartment does not alter the frequency of NK cells or NK subtype composition within the peripheral blood, CD16⁺CD56⁺ (Figure 3.5A and 3.5B). A slight reduction in DNAM-1⁺ and CD69⁺ NK cells was observed with PCI-34051 treatment, although this was found to be insignificant (Figure 3.5C). DNAM-1 is an accessory molecule involved in adhesion and regulates IFNy production (171). CD69 is a marker for activity on immune cells. The decrease in CD69⁺ NK cells may indicate a lower level of activation. However, these results are likely attributed to monokine stimulation with IL-15 and not the effects of culturing in the presence of autologous peripheral mononuclear cells. IL-2 and IL-12 are necessary to enhance NK activity and upregulate IFNy. IL-12 significantly induces pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion and granulation, priming them for antigen activation. All NK studies described in this dissertation, showed no indication that PCI-34051 decreases NK activity.

Collectively, these studies demonstrate that NK survival, proliferation, and cytotoxic function is preserved with PCI-34051 treatment. In addition, PCI-34051 increased the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells, indicating it may induce memory-like characteristics.

3.3 Discussion

To the best of my knowledge, this is the first study to investigate if selectively targeting HDAC8 can influence NK survival, proliferation, or ADCC effector function. Collectively, this report identifies HDAC8 as a clinically relevant target for treating MCL without disrupting the efficacy of antibody therapies dependent on NK ADCC.

Furthermore, an increase in the proportion of NK cells expressing IFN γ can indicate enhanced cytotoxic function (159). To address this question *ex vivo*, primary NK cell cytolytic responses were assessed against the HLA class I null cell line K562, which also express stress ligands. K562 cells are resistant to PCI-34051 treatment and were not treated prior to co-culture. There was no difference observed between the control and treated groups, indicating PCI-34051 does not directly influence NK cytotoxicity in an HLA independent manner (**Figure 3.4A**).

Jeko-1 cells were pre-treated with PCI-34051 prior to co-culture, to determine if HDAC8 inhibition sensitizes MCL cell lines to NK killing. When viewed together, there is no observable difference in killing activity of Jeko-1 cells treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 (Figure 3.4D). However, if you look at the donors individually, the NK cells from Donor 2, co-cultured with the PCI-34051 treated Jeko-1 cells, had an enhanced ADCC response compared to being co-cultured with DMSO treated Jeko-1 cells. This was the only instance that a NK donor showed less than 50% ADCC with Rituximab treatment. All other NK donors tested at the highest E:T ratio, of 10:1, had over 80% antibody dependent cytotoxicity, and a 2-fold increase in ADCC between the lowest (1.25:1), and highest (10:1) E:T ratios (Figure 3.4E). Donor 2 demonstrated a marginal decrease in ADCC as the effector to target ratio was diluted out, having only a 1.3-fold increase between the lowest and highest E:T ratios. Therefore, the cellular contributions responsible for enhancing Donor 2 NK ADCC are likely a result of the donor's initial NK

phenotype. This experiment did not include a Rituximab only condition, which is necessary to determine if the killing is due to enhanced CD20 expression or the upregulation of ligands that stimulate NK cytotoxic responses such as the non-classical HLA molecules MICA/B and/or ULBP proteins. These results support investigating expression of stress molecules and CD20 on MCL cell lines that have been treated with PCI-34051. This should be explored with *ex vivo* MCL patient NK cells; through the characterization of each patient's NK cell phenotype, and assessment of ADCC response against MCL cell lines treated with and without PCI-34051. Collectively, the results in this study indicate NK cells treated with PCI-34051 are highly responsive to Rituximab therapy.

In conclusion, these results indicate that HDAC8 function is not essential for NK survival, cytokine secretion, or cytotoxic responses, and does not appear to immunosensitize MCL cell lines to NK killing, in most cases. Activation receptor expression was stable post PCI-34051 treatment, however, HDAC8 may play a role in deacetylation of activation receptors and this should be evaluated, using non-biased approaches, to identify if these activation receptors are substrates of HDAC8.

Interestingly, blocking HDAC8 activity increases the abundance of IFN γ^+ cells, which may have clinical implications. It has been reported that enrichment of IFN γ^+ NK cells is correlated with memory-like NK responses *in vivo*. Memory-like NK cells can be stimulated by low levels of cytokine or antigen stimulation resulting in a robust effector function and has been shown *in vivo* to enhance NK function and persistence (159). HDAC8 has been reported to play a role in the stability of proteins. It is plausible that HDAC8 may play a role regulating the stability of IFN γ or if it induces cytokine NK memory like recall responses. Interferon gamma protein levels remained unchanged with HDAC8 inhibition indicating it does not play a role in expression. Interestingly, an increase in $IFN\gamma^+$ NK cells is an indicator cytokine induced memory-like recall responses. Secretion levels of $IFN\gamma$ remained unchanged with PCI-34051 treatment, another unique feature of NK memory.

It is important to address why knockdown of HDAC8 in primary NK cells is not reported in this publication. Unfortunately, human primary NK cells are notoriously challenging to infect with virus particles and equally difficult to transiently transfect with siRNA particles. A pool of 4 siRNAs were tested and in different combinations. None of the siRNAs knocked down HDAC8 protein sufficiently enough to study its impact on primary NK cell phenotype. Furthermore, there are limitations on the tools available to study shRNA mediated knockdown in primary NK cells. NK cells start dying around 4-5 days post ex vivo isolation. It takes 72-96 hours for shRNA mediated knockdown to observe notable changes in protein expression, which depends on protein turnover. To overcome the short life span issue of primary NK cells ex vivo, LAKs were generated, and rested for 3 days to allow for reduction in activity. NK activation is associated with an increased resistance to viral infection. LAKs are generated through ligation of CD2 and NKp46, resulting in robust NK activity and proliferation. Unfortunately, resting LAKs for 3 days did not help transducing conditions, hence HDAC8 knockdown was not achievable in these conditions and was associated with other complications. Due to the significant challenges associated with genetic knockdown in human primary NK cells, on-target validation was not possible to assess if the increase in IFN γ + NK cells directly resulted from targeting HDAC8. Future experiments utilizing CRISPR may enable more effective ablation of HDAC8 expression and should be explore.



Figure 3.1. Class I HDACs are Upregulated in Human NK Cells Stimulated with Cytokines.

A) Human primary NK cells isolated from healthy donor leukoPaks, were stimulated for 24 hours with IL2, IL12, and IL18. Cells were harvested and mRNA extracted for to check for transcription of the indicated HDACs. The data is normalized to the rested NK cell control, no-cytokine stimulation, 0 hour. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05. Data collected across 3 donors. **B**) Human primary NK cells were stimulated with IL2, IL12, and/or IL15 for 24 hours. Total protein was extracted and immunoblotted to check for HDAC1, HDAC2, and HDAC8 class I HDAC proteins. β -actin was used to ensure equal distribution of protein across all lanes. Data representative across 3 donors. **C**) Human primary NK cells were treated with PCI-34051, a selective HDAC8 inhibitor. The pan-spectrum HDAC inhibitors, Vorinostat and LBH-589, were used at 10µM and 0.05µM, respectively. Viability was check via Cell Titer Glo assay by checking ATP levels to determine cellular health. **D**) Lymphocyte activated killer cells were generated and expanded for 9 days to assess the effect of PCI-34051, at 10µM, on LAK expansion. Cells were either rested for 24hr with low cytokine stimulation IL2 (100U) or high dose (500U) IL2 stimulation to assess if inhibiting HDAC8 impairs LAK viability during expansion. **E**) Primary NK cells were stained with CSFE, wash, and treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 for 0, 24, 48, or 72 hours and formaldehyde fixed. **F**) NK cells were treated with broad spectrum HDAC inhibitors vorinostat and LBH-589 or the class I HDACi Entinostat and stimulated with IL2/IL12/IL15 for 3 days prior assessing viability by Cell Titer Glo. Data collected across 3 donors. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05 Data collected across 3 donors. Transfer et al. (71).





A) NK cells were treated with PCI-34051 20 μ M for 1 hour prior to addition of cytokines IL2, IL12, and IL15 for 24hrs. Cells were collected, and a panel of surface markers involved in NK anti-tumor activity were stained for to evaluate expression levels and to determine if HDAC8 alters NK phenotype. Data collected across 4 donors. **B**) Microscopy images were taken of cells 24 hours post treatment with either DMSO or PCI-34051 at 20 μ M plus cytokine treatment. **C**) NK cells were treated with PCI-34051 20 μ M for 1 hour prior to the addition of cytokines IL2, IL12, and IL15 for 24 hours. Cells were collected and integrin receptor expression levels; CD2, CD11a (LFA-1), and CD11b (LFA-2) were assessed. Data is representative of 2 donors. **D**) NK cells were isolated from the peripheral blood of healthy donor and MCL patients and NK cells subjected to staining with a 5-color multicolor flow cytometry panel. Data is representative of 3 MCL patients and 3 healthy donors *Data is presented in Watters et al.* (71).





A) Dose response: human primary NK cells were treated with DMSO, PCI-34051 5µM, 10µM, or 20µM and stimulated for the indicated times. Data is representative of 1 donor and further investigation was performed at 20µM, the dose with the highest increase in IFN γ^+ NK cells. **B**) NK cells were treated with DMSO or PCI-34051, followed by stimulation with IL2, IL12, and IL15 for 24 hours prior to intracellular staining for cytoplasmic levels of IFN γ . Cells were permeabilized to evaluate cytoplasmic IFN γ levels. Data was collected across 7 donors. **C**) Supernatants were collected from human primary NK cells 24 hours after treatment with DMSO or PCI-34051 stimulated with IL2, IL12, and IL15 to evaluate secretion of IFN γ . **D**) Cytolytic function was validated using the CD107a degranulation assay and evaluation of IFN γ during blocking and non-blocking conditions to determine if PCI-34051 induces retention of IFN γ . NK cells were either not treated, for no blocking conditions, or for blocking conditions, treated with monensin and brefeldin A to prevent secretion of internalization of IFN γ . Data collected across 4 donors. Two-tailed paired t- test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05, **P<005.





A) NK cells were incubated with PCI-34051 20 μ M and stimulated with IL2, IL12, and IL15 for 24 hours. The cells were washed 2 times prior to cells going into co-culture to ensure removal of cytokines and residual PCI-34051. The target cell line, K562, was used to evaluate the effect of HDAC8 inhibition on target cells null for HLA class I molecules. K562 cells were labeled with Cr51 for 30min, then washed 2 times with media to remove any unbound Cr51 from the cells The NK cells were co-cultured at the indicated effector to target ratios (E:T) 10:1, 5:1, 2.5:1, and 1.25:1 for 4 hours, and supernatants were collected to assess for Cr-51 release. NK cells were stained for granzyme b assess by flow cytometry. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses: no significance was observed across the data sets. Data was collected across 9 donors for the co-culture experiment and 2 donors for granzyme b flow-based assay. **B**) Jeko-1 was pre-coated with 10µg of Rituximab for 1 hour, washed 2-3 times prior to staining with Cr51. Data collected across 6 donors. **C**) NK cells were co-culture experiments. Data is representative of 3 donors. **D**) The MCL cell line, Jeko-1, Maver-1, and Z138. NK cells were pre-treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 20uM for 24 hours prior to co-culture experiments. Data is representative of 3 donors. **D**) The MCL cell line, Jeko-1 was pre-coated with DMSO or PCI-34051 for 24 hours at the lower dose, 5 μ M, to ensure cells were viable prior to coating with 10µg of Rituximab and Cr51. NK cells were pre-treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 for 24 hours at the lower dose, 5 μ M, to ensure co-culture across 6 donors. **F**) The MCL cell line, Jeko-1, was pre-treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 for 24 hours at the lower dose, 5 μ M, to ensure cells were viable prior to coating with 10µg of Rituximab and Cr51. NK cells were pre-treated with DMSO or 9CI-34051 for 24 hours at the lower dose, 5 μ M, to ensure cells were co-cultured with with cells pre-treated with DMSO or 5 μ M of PCI-34051 acros 6 donors. **F**)



Figure 3.5. HDAC8 Inhibition Does Not Alter the NK Cell Composition of Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells. A) PBMCs were treated with 10uM PCI-34051 and stimulated with IL-15 for 24hrs. PBMCs were assessed to determine the % of NK cells in the peripheral blood. B) CD3 negative cells, within the PBMC population were gated on, and then NK cells were subtyped by investigating CD16 and CD56 expression. C) NK cells were evaluated for CD69 and DNAM-1 expression by flow cytometry. Data is representative of 2 donors.

CHAPTER IV:

HISTONE DEACETYLASE 8 SUPPORTS MCL SURVIVAL

4.1 Introduction

In the normal cellular context, HDAC8 serves as an important regulator of cellular homeostasis. Loss of HDAC8 in mice is embryonically lethal due to skull instability. HDAC8 controls the skull structure by regulating transcription factors, such as orthodenticle homeobox 2 and LIM homeobox 1, in cranial neural crest cells (123). In humans, mutations in HDAC8 are linked to Cornelia de Lange syndrome and are classified as an X-linked dominant disorder that causes facial malformations and developmental issues (119, 120, 172). The HDAC8 gene is located on the X chromosome, q13.1.

HDAC8 is pro-tumorigenic across multiple cancer types, contributing to survival, growth, and/or invasive characteristics. In neuroblastoma, high expression of HDAC8 is correlated with poor overall survival (125). Knocking down or inhibiting HDAC8 in neuroblastoma cell lines significantly reduced growth, blocked proliferation, and enhanced retinoic acid-mediated differentiation (125, 173). In breast cancer, inhibiting or knocking down HDAC8 reduces growth and invasive properties by altering genes involved in migration (174). Jurkat (an acute T cell leukemia cell line) cells are sensitive to PCI-34051 treatment. Inhibiting HDAC8, using PCI-34051, induces PLC γ -dependent apoptosis, indicating it may play a role in survival of some hematological malignancies. The focus of this study was to identify if MCL cell lines depend on HDAC8 activity for survival.

4.2 Results

4.2.1 Mantle Cell Lymphoma Cell Lines are Dependent on HDAC8 for Survival

A panel of MCL cell lines were screened for sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibition. The SOX11⁻ MCL cell line, JVM-2, representing the non-nodal MCL subtype, was resistant to HDAC8 inhibition compared to all the other MCL cell lines, that are SOX11⁺ and have characteristics of the aggressive conventional MCL subtype. The MCL cell lines with the highest sensitivity to PCI-34051 treatment were the Rec-1, Z138, and Jeko-1 cells, with an EC₅₀ of 3.4μ M, 4.4μ M, and 7.2μ M, respectively (Figure 4.1A). The MCL cell lines with the least sensitivity to PCI-34051 treatment were the Maver-1, Mino, and JVM-2 cells with an EC₅₀ of 19.2µM, 20.1µM, and 26.9µM, respectively. At 25µM, PCI-34051 is reported to induce histone acetylation (107). This indicates that the MCL cell lines with the highest sensitivity (an EC₅₀ less than 8µM) are not contributed to histone acetylation. All 5 cell lines ubiquitously express HDAC8 (Figure 4.1B). Burkett lymphoma (BL) and MCL cells lines were treated with PCI-34051 at 5µM, dosed at 0hrs and 24hrs, with total viable cells counted by trypan blue exclusion. A significant reduction in proliferation over-time was observed in response to HDAC8 inhibition across MCL cell lines compared to the BL cell lines, Namalwa and Ramos (Figure 4.1C). The Maver-1 cell line did not respond to this dosing regimen.

Drug sensitivity was validated by flow cytometry using annexin V and propidium iodide (PI) staining to distinguish between late and early apoptosis. As anticipated, PCI-34051 induced significant apoptosis across all sensitive MCL cell lines, with the exception of the JVM-2 cell line having the highest resistance to HDAC8 inhibition (**Figure 4.1D**). Notably, the Jeko-1, Z138, and Rec-1 MCL cell lines had the highest % of apoptotic cells (**Figure 4.1D**). These three cell lines were selected for further evaluation. Jurkat cells have been previously described as

sensitive to PCI-34051 and were used as a positive control for PCI-34051 induced cell death. The K562 cell line was found to be resistant to PCI-34051 treatment and was used as a negative control (**Figure 4.1D**).

4.2.2 Sequential Dosing at a Lower Dose Achieves Similar Toxicity as a Single

High Dose

To address the question—if lowering the concentration of PCI-34051 and dosing sequential days could have the same efficacy as one single high dose—each cell line was dosed either with a single high dose 10-20 μ M or sequentially with a low dose 5-10 μ M separated by 24 hours. Both cell lines responded similarly to both high and low dose PCI-34051. PCI-34051 induced significant apoptosis after 3 days of incubation (**Figure 4.2A**). Preliminary results from a dosed time-course indicated maximum apoptosis around 72 hours post treatment, therefore, 72 hours was selected for evaluating drug cytotoxicity. Together, these results indicate a durable cytotoxic response is observed with a lower dose spread across 2 days, equally inducing significant cell death as a single high dose. This suggest that efficacy may be achieved by lowering the dose to reduce any potential toxicity issues.

To ascertain that the results from the sequential dosing experiment are not due to residual PCI-34051, 3-MCL cells lines were dosed, incubated for 24 hours, and washed several times prior to redosing. The absolute cell counts were tracked over time. As anticipated, washing out the PCI-34051 did not affect drug efficacy and was a result of dosing 24 hours apart (**Figure 4.2B**). Thus, providing evidence that the effect observed by PCI-34051 is a result of low dosing, and is not attributed to accumulation of PCI-34051. Collectively, the effects observed from the

higher dose (10-20 μ M) does not mean that the drug is around longer. In fact, the higher dose severely compromises MCL survival. The dosing concentration is dependent on cell sensitivity.

Blocking HDAC8 deacetylation is known to cause cell cycle arrest, and exactly where arrest occurs is dependent on the cell type. SMC3 is a well characterized HDAC8 substrate known to regulate deacetylation at the lysine residues 105/106 (120). Deacetylation of SMC3 enables proper release from the cohesion complex on the sister chromatid, which results in correct segregation during division. Failure of this process can cause DNA damage.

MCL cell lines were dosed at the appropriate PCI-34051 concentrations and examined for levels of γ -H2AX levels, a known indicator of DNA damage. As anticipated, PCI-34051 significantly induces DNA damage in MCL sensitive cell lines (**Figure 4.3A**). The lack of DNA damage correlates with resistance to PCI-34051. PCI-34051 induces barely detectable levels of DNA damage in the Maver-1 cell line compared to the sensitive MCL cell lines; Jeko-1, Z138, and Rec-1. This shows DNA damage is an indicator of sensitivity to PCI-34051 treatment. A dose escalation study was performed to evaluate if SMC3 acetylation corresponds with increasing DNA damage over 24 to 48 hours. Interestingly, DNA damage occurred in Jeko-1 cells at low levels around 24 hours (in both high and low dose scenarios), and significantly increased at 48 hours. However, the cell lines with the highest sensitivity to PCI-34051 displayed an increase in acetylation of SMC3 and DNA damage at both the high and low doses at the earlier 24-hour timepoint (**Figure 4.3A and 4.3B**), suggesting DNA damage is likely an indicator of sensitivity. Furthermore, SMC3 is a well characterized HDAC8 substrate, and these results validate on target specificity of PCI-34051.

HDAC inhibitors have been indicated to induce cell cycle arrest of leukemia and lymphoma cells. Therefore, the Z138 and Jeko-1 cell lines were treated with PCI-34051 and

75

stained with DAPI to examine cell cycle phases. PCI-34051 induces a pile up of cells in S-phase, with a significant reduction in G2M phase in both the Jeko-1 and Z138 cell lines (**Figure 4.3C**). This indicates that blocking HDAC8 activity in MCL cell lines disrupts the cell cycle causing cells to accumulate in S-phase, preventing G2M transition. Collectively, this study reports for the first time that HDAC8 activity is critical for MCL survival, and blocking activity is associated with cell cycle arrest. HDAC8 negatively regulates DNA damage repair (DDR) of double stranded breaks (DSB) through TP53 regulation. HDAC8 can regulate TP53 by both regulating transcription of HOXA5, a transcription factor essential for TP53 expression, or through protein deacetylation. Other class I HDAC proteins are also involved in regulating TP53, such as HDAC1, which cooperates with MDM2 to regulate deacetylation and degradation of TP53 (175, 176).

4.2.3 Abrogating HDAC8 Activity Induces Caspase-Dependent Apoptosis and is Directly Related to HDAC8 Loss in MCL Cell Lines

The first hematological malignancy indicated to have sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibition was the Jurkat cell line. PCI-34051 induced apoptosis through caspase activation in a PLC γ -1 dependent manner. To validate that PCI-34051 induces a similar mechanism in MCL cell lines, caspase activity was monitored after treating the MCL cell lines with PCI-34051. As anticipated PCI-34051 induced caspase activity resulting in significant apoptosis (**Figure 4.4A**). Genetic knockdown studies were performed to ensure apoptosis was directly related to blocking HDAC8 activity and not an off-target effect of PCI-34051. HDAC8 knockdown induced apoptosis of Jeko-1 and Z138 MCL cell lines (**Figure 4.4B**). Furthermore, apoptosis was induced with a 40% reduction in HDAC8 protein expression, indicating MCL sensitivity to HDAC8 loss. The complete loss of HDAC8 in Z138's induced a 1.5-fold increase in apoptosis compared to the Jeko-1 cell line, confirming they are more sensitive, and this is a direct result of abrogating HDAC8 activity. Due to protein turnover, it takes 3 to 4 days for shRNA mediated knockdown to occur, therefore apoptosis was evaluated 4 days post transduction.

4.2.4 Pre-liminary Results Indicate PCI-34051 Induces Activation of PKA

A previous study indicated that PCI-34051 induced apoptosis of Jurkat cells in a PLCy dependent manner. PCI-34051 induces calcium release from the ER, which results in cytochrome C release and caspase activation, resulting in apoptosis. Calcium is a key secondary messenger for many cellular processes and initiates the activation of cyclin AMP. Cyclin AMP activates protein kinase A, a key mediator of inducing apoptosis. Therefore, Z138 cells were treated with PCI-34051 and investigated for PKA activity. Blocking HDAC8 activity resulted in an increase in PKA activity (Figure 4.5A). To confirm that PCI-34051 induces PKA activation, phosphorylation of HDAC8 was checked by immunoblot (Figure 4.5B). PKA is known to inactivate HDAC8 by phosphorylating serine 39. HDAC8 inhibition resulted in PKA activation, indicated by an increase in serine 39 phosphorylation. Forskolin, a cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) activator, was used as a positive control, at a concentration known to increase PKA activity, of 10µM. These results reveal that PCI-34051 is more potent at increasing PKA activity than FSK. Considering, that HDAC8 negatively regulates a downstream effector of the PKA pathway, cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB), blocking HDAC8 activity would enhance CREB transcription and activity. Taken together, a plausible mechanism of action is, PCI-34051 induces significant DNA damage in MCL cell lines, which results in the following:

- DNA damage induced calcium release from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), which increases levels of cyclic adenosine monophosphate.
- Cyclic adenosine monophosphate activates Protein Kinase A.
- *PKA* activates *cAMP*-responsive element binding protein (*CREB*), a key transcriptional regulator of anti-apoptotic genes.
- This leads to caspase activation, which results in PKA-mediated apoptosis.

The study published by Balasubramanian, indicated that PCI-34051 induces PLC γ dependent apoptosis in T cell leukemia. Phospholipase C hydrolyzes the membrane bound phospholipid phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphat (PIP2) into two intracellular mediators, diacylglycerol (177), and inositol triphosphate (IP3). Soluble IP3 diffuses through the cell and binds to calcium ion channels located on the ER. This causes the release of Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm. Calcium acts as a secondary messenger and activates PLC γ . Downstream signaling induces caspase activation, and results in apoptosis.

Pre-liminary data suggests that PCI-34051 activates cAMP/PKA dependent apoptosis in MCL cell lines. Furthermore, blocking HDAC8 activity in MCL cell lines induces DNA damage which may sensitize hematological malignancies to chemotherapy and/or other targeted therapies.

4.3 Discussion

These studies provide evidence that HDAC8 is functionally important for MCL survival. Knocking down or abrogating HDAC8 activity in MCL cells induces caspase-dependent apoptosis, significantly reducing viability. This finding is consistent with the observations seen in the T cell leukemia cell line, Jurkat (107). Importantly, blocking HDAC8 activity in T cell lymphoma causes activation of PLC γ and Ca⁺² induced caspase-dependent apoptosis (107). Furthermore, genetic knockdown or inhibition of HDAC8 induces caspase-dependent apoptosis, validating PCI-34051 on-target specificity. Interestingly, all MCL cell lines sensitive to HDAC8 inhibition have aberrancies in TP53 tumor suppressive activity. Either by harboring mutations in TP53 or disrupting proapoptotic gene expression important for TP53-mediated apoptosis. Z138 lack expression of TNF receptor associated factor 2 (TRAF-2), which disrupts TP53 signaling via NF-kB regulation. Clinically, MCL cells that harbor p53 mutations are aggressive, which results in poor clinical outcome compared with patients with functional p53 activity. Additionally, all sensitive MCL cell lines are SOX11⁺. SOX11 is highly expressed in conventional MCL, which is associated with a poor clinical outcome compared to SOX11⁻ MCL, often of which is indolent in behavior. MCL patients with aberrancies in TP53 signaling, are associated with a poor clinical outcome regardless of SOX11 expression. The presence of SOX11 is an indicator of origin during B cell development and is associated with a pre-germinal center B cell phenotype.

Interestingly, PCI-34051 causes an increase in PKA activity which resulted in phosphorylation of serine 39 residue on HDAC8. Indicating that PCI-34051 not only inhibits HDAC8 through binding to the active site but also by influencing its regulatory kinase, PKA, which is known to prevent activity of HDAC8.

Collectively, these results identify HDAC8 as a potential therapeutic target in MCL. HDAC8 activity is nonessential for NK cytolytic function and cytokine secretion. This study reports HDAC8 as an attractive target in MCL. Furthermore, the studies within this dissertation provide evidence that selectively inhibiting HDAC8 will not impede therapeutic response to mAb anti-tumor targeting therapies dependent on NK function for efficacy.





A) A panel of MCL cell lines were treated with low-high doses of PCI-34051 and sensitivity indicated by the EC50. The data is representative across 3 independent experiments. B) HDAC8 protein expression was evaluated across all MCL cell lines used in the sensitivity study in a. GAPDH was used as a loading control across all samples and the data is representative of 3 independent experiments. C) and D) BL and MCL cell lines were treated with 5μ M of PCI-34051 at 0 hours and every 24 hours, thereafter, counted and the MCL cell lines were counted to evaluate proliferation, and stained with Annexin V and PI to evaluate cell death. Data was collected across 3 independent experiments. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05, **p<0.05. *Data is presented in Watters et al.* (71).



Figure 4.2. Sequential Low Dose PCI-34051 Yields Similar Toxicity as One Single High Dose.

.

A) The Jeko-1 and Z138 cell lines were treated with either high or low dose PCI-34051 and then dosed again with in the low dose conditions 24 hours after the first dose. **B**) Each cell line was dosed with either the high (10-20 μ M) or low (5-10 μ M) dose of PCI-34051. In the low dose conditions, another dose was given 24 hours after the first dose. In the re-dosing conditions, the cells were washed to ensure cell death wasn't a result of accumulation of PCI-34051 from the first dose. Data was collected across 3 independent experiments. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05, **p<0.005, ***p<0.0005.





A) The most sensitive MCL cell lines were selected (Jeko-1, Z138, and Rec-1) and used to evaluate if PCI-34051 induces DNA damage, γ H2AX+, at the concentrations indicated and assessed 24- and 48-hours post treatment. The graphs are representative of the immunoblots and γ H2AX intensity was normalized to the GAPDH protein loading control for each lane to evaluate DNA damage. B) SMC3, a known HDAC8 substrate, and deacetylation is critical for proper completion of cell cycle. Hyperacetylation causes DNA damage and cell cycle arrest. Jeko-1, Z138 and Rec-1 MCL cell lines were treated with 5µM, 10µM, and/or 20µM for 24-48 hours. Total SMC3, aceSMC3, HDAC8, γ H2AX, and GAPDH protein levels were immunoblotted. Data is representative of 2 independent experiments. C) To evaluate cell cycle distribution cells were fixed and stained with 4', 6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI). Jeko-1 and Z138 MCL cell lines were treated with 20µM and 10µM, respectively. Data is representative of 2 independent experiments; cell cycle distribution was evaluated using the ModFit LT 2.0 software. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05. *Data is presented in Watters et al.* (71).



Figure 4.4. PCI-34051 and Genetic Knockdown of HDAC8 Induces Apoptosis.

A) The indicated MCL cell lines; Jeko-1, Z138, and Rec-1 were treated with 5μ M, every 24 hours for 48hrs prior to evaluating apoptosis via flow cytometry. The MCL cell lines; Jeko-1 and Z138 were treated with PCI-34051 at the indicated concentrations prior to capturing caspase levels after 48hrs via imaging on the Celigo cytometer. Data is representative of 3 independent experiments. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; ***p<0.0005. **B**) MCL cell lines Jeko-1 and Z138 were transduced with Lenti-virus particles containing non-targeting shRNA, shRNA HDAC8 #1 and shRNA HDAC8 #2. It took 72-96 hours for maximum levels of HDAC8 knockdown to be observed, therefore caspase activity was checked 96 hours post transduction. Percent knockdown of HDAC8 protein levels are indicated below the graph. Data is representative of 3 independent experiments. Two-tailed paired t-test was used for statistical analyses; *p<0.05, **p<0.005, **p<0.0005. *Data is presented in Watters et al.* (71).



.

Figure 4.5. PCI-34051 Enhances PKA Activity. A) MCL cell lines were treated with DMSO, PCI-34051 (20-10µM), H89 (PKA inhibitor, 10µM), or Forskolin (FSK, 10µM) (enhances cAMP activity) for 8hrs. Protein was isolated and IB for HDAC8, phosphorylated Ser39, and GAPDH. B) Z138 cells were treated with DMSO or PCI-34051 at 10µM, and cell lysate was used to check for PKA activity. Data is representative of 2 independent experiments.

CHAPTER V:

DISCUSSION AND SCIENTIFIC SIGNIFICANCE

The findings in this dissertation indicate HDAC8 plays a pivotal role in supporting survival of MCL cell lines. Genetic knockdown or small molecule targeting induced significant caspasedependent apoptosis. Interestingly, the MCL cell lines sensitive to HDAC8 inhibition were SOX11⁺, which is typically considered the more aggressive MCL subtype, cMCL. SOX11 is a neuronal transcription factor that regulates PAX-5 expression (25). In B cells, PAX-5 blocks expression of BLIMP-1, thus preventing terminal B cell differentiation. SOX11 expression is present in ~95% cMCL cases and in the rare cyclin D1-negative MCL subtype, SOX11 is a diagnostic marker for MCL. The significance of reduced sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibition in the SOX11⁻ cell line JVM-2, was not directly validated in this study, due to limited access to patient samples to compare SOX11⁻ and SOX11⁺ MCL. However, clinically SOX11⁺ MCL cells are more aggressive, while SOX11⁻ MCL is associated with an indolent behavior, until progression. Importantly, MCL harboring p53 mutations have a poor clinical outcome regardless of SOX11 expression and there is an unmet need in this patient population to provide efficacious therapeutic options and improve overall survival. MCL cell lines sensitive to HDAC8 inhibition were either; wild-type p53, had alterations in p53 function, or deficiencies in p53 regulated pathways, indicating, that sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibition is independent of p53 function. There was an indication that MCL cell lines representing cMCL, SOX11⁺, had the highest sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibition and knockdown. This should be followed up, ideally by examining sensitivity

of MCL patient tumors to HDAC8 inhibition, that have been evaluated for SOX11 and TP53 expression.

Additionally, this dissertation reports, PCI-34051 may induce another mechanism that has an interplaying role in sensitivity to HDAC8 inhibitor treatment. Preliminary results indicate PCI-34051 influences Protein Kinase A (PKA) activity. The cAMP/PKA/CREB pathway is a pivotal regulator of apoptosis in leukemia and lymphoma (178). Both the Jeko-1 and Z138 cell lines treated with PCI-34051 show an increase in phosphorylation of the Serine 39 residue on HDAC8 which leads to inactivation of HDAC8 (**Figure 4.5A and B**). This suggests that PCI-34051 not only blocks HDAC8 through binding to the HDAC8 "selective" pocket but also through activation of PKA which phosphorylates HDAC8 inactivating its activity. This suggests that this may increase the potency or duration of response to PCI-34051 treatment.

HDAC8 negatively regulates the PKA pathway through association with protein phosphatase 1 (PP1). Interaction of HDAC8 and PP1 results in loss of cAMP response elementbinding protein (CREB) transcription factor activation, and transcription (131). In this case, HDAC8 acts as a scaffolding protein, recruiting the interaction of PP1 with CREB. PP1 dephosphorylates the serine residue 133 on the CREB protein, inactivating its activity, and negatively regulating transcription. This results in repression of the PKA pathway through negative regulation of CREB, a critical transcription factor involved in many cellular processes including regulating apoptosis, IFNγ production, and cell cycle progression. Thus, inhibiting HDAC8 activity can causes upregulation of CREB and enhanced cAMP/PKA signaling (131).

PCI-34051 is also known to induce Ca^{2+} release from the endoplasmic reticulum, in a phospholipase C gamma (PLC γ) dependent manner (107). PLC γ induces hydrolysis of membrane bound phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate (PIP2) generating inositol phosphate,

86

Inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate (IP3). Inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate translocates to the endoplasmic reticulum and binds to the calcium channel receptor, Inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate Receptor 3 (IP3 receptor), forming a ligand-gate ion channel and subsequent release of calcium ions from intracellular stores. Calcium can activate many cellular processes including apoptosis (179).

Calcium ions can also induce the release of soluble adenylyl cyclase, which utilizes ATP as a substrate to convert adenosine monophosphate into cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP). cAMP acts as a second messenger, induces activation of PKA and is critical for many biological processes, including apoptosis. While cAMP is most notably recognized as being activated through G-protein coupled receptor activation, pharmacological inhibitors can induce calcium release which acts as a direct modulator of cAMP activity. Both calcium and cAMP act as secondary messengers. cAMP/PKA pathway can trigger a cascade of events, including transcriptional upregulation of BCL2 family pro-apoptotic proteins, BCL2 Associated X, apoptosis regulator (BAX), and downregulation of anti-apoptotic proteins, BCL2 Associated Agonist of cell death (BAD), resulting in caspase activation and apoptosis. However, the outcome is cell dependent and needs further investigation because activation of cAMP can contribute to disease progression in some cancer types. For example, previous reports have provided evidence that an increase in cAMP can cause apoptosis in lymphoma cells (180). The murine T cell lymphoma cell line, S49, is sensitive to cAMP/PKA activation, as it induces activation of caspase dependent apoptosis, independent of FAS activity (181).

Interestingly, abrogating HDAC8 activity may affect primary immune cells differently. This study reports, NK cells are exceedingly resistant to HDAC8 inhibitor treatment compared to MCL cell lines. PCI-34051 did not impede survival or proliferation of rested, cytokine stimulated, or highly proliferative NK cells (LAKs). Indicating NK cells at rest, stimulated by cytokines, or antigen stimulation will not be negatively impacted by HDAC8 inhibition. Furthermore, NK cells treated with the HDAC8 selective inhibitor maintain full effector potential, with stable expression of key anti-tumor receptors; NKG2D, NKp44, NKp30, NKp46, and CD16.

It is unknown if HDAC8 is involved in regulating activation of NK cells through PTMs. Future experiments should include investigating if HDAC8 regulates PTMs on NK activation receptors. This should include using an unbiased approach, to identify HDAC8 specific substrates, specifically focusing on acetylation changes on activation receptors. NK cells treated with PCI-34051 retain their intrinsic cytotoxicity and CD16-dependent ADCC function, indicating HDAC8 targeted therapy will not systemically impact immunotherapeutic response with IgG directed therapies. However, HDAC8 may have a regulatory role in activation of these receptors and warrants further studies.

Healthy primary human NK cells are resistant to the cytotoxic effects of PCI-34051 and treatment increases the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells in a dose-dependent manner. IFN γ is a powerful pro-inflammatory molecule, responsible for activating apoptosis of tumor cells, recruiting immune cells, and enhancing immune cell cytotoxic activity. Conversely, IFN γ is also indicated in immunosuppression, causing upregulation of the immune checkpoint inhibitor PD-L1 on tumor cells. Immunosuppression is induced upon association of PD-1 and PD-L1 receptors. This dissertation reports, IFN γ secretion was comparable to the cytokine stimulated NK control, indicating that abrogating HDAC8 activity will not enhance immunosuppressive characteristics associated with IFN γ .

HDAC8 has been reported to play a role in protein stability. Therefore, it is plausible that HDAC8 negatively regulates $IFN\gamma^+$ protein stability. Future experiments should focus on

88

determining if HDAC8 regulates protein stability of IFN γ^+ using the cycloheximide chase assay. Cycloheximide prevents translational elongation, therefore, allowing for interrogation of protein stability.

PCI-34051 significantly increases the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells. However, this does not increase cytolytic responses *in vitro*, at least in short term assays this was not evident. An increase in IFN γ^+ NK cells may have important biological significance *in vivo*, as it has been shown to increase NK persistence and memory recall response (159). Due to the limitations of NK expansion *ex vivo*, challenging NK cells with repetitive antigen stimulation is not possible. However, *in vivo* studies, using a humanized mouse model, should investigate if knocking out HDAC8 in human NK cells leads to memory-like characteristics in the presence of the tumor immunosuppressive microenvironment.

An interesting study would be to investigate if the triple combination: PCI-34051, lenalidomide, and Rituximab, can synergistically enhance NK activity and sensitivity to rituximab therapy. HDAC8 inhibition sensitizes MCL to apoptosis, lenalidomide is known to enhance NK cell activity through its immunomodulatory mechanisms, and Rituximab induces NK ADCC, complement dependent cytotoxicity, and antibody-dependent phagocytosis. Combination therapy including PCI-34051, lenalidomide, plus rituximab could be a potent non-chemotherapy-based therapy where lenalidomide serves to amplify the activity.

NK cell function, in MCL patients, is critical for clinical response with Rituximab. Newer targeting agents such as Ibrutinib have shown some clinical response, however it has been shown to block ADCC cytolytic responses and can lead to clonal outgrowth of MCL resistant to Rituximab therapy (42, 43). Thus, combinational approaches using Rituximab in combination with selective HDAC inhibitors may provide the needed benefit to improve overall response

89

rates and duration of response in MCL patients. The findings in this report, indicate blocking HDAC8 activity in MCL patients will not affect response to mAb therapies, dependent on NK ADCC. While HDAC8 inhibition may not have immune-sensitize MCL cells to NK cytotoxic responses, MCL cell lines undergo significant apoptosis with HDAC8 targeted treatment.

Notably, this dissertation defines HDAC8 as a novel target in the treatment of MCL. In addition, HDAC8 inhibitor therapy preserves NK ADCC function, and enhances the abundance of IFN γ^+ NK cells, which may indicate enhanced *in vivo* activity and/or persistence. Lastly, this report provides evidence that targeting HDAC8 in patients will not disrupt response to antibody therapy dependent on NK cells for clinical efficacy.

REFERENCES

- 1. L. Veloza IR-C, E. Campo. Mantle cell lymphoma pathology update in the 2016 WHO classification. ann Lymphoma. 2019;3(3):1-17.
- 2. Jain P, Wang M. Mantle cell lymphoma: 2019 update on the diagnosis, pathogenesis, prognostication, and management. Am J Hematol. 2019;94(6):710-25.
- 3. Palutke M, Eisenberg L, Mirchandani I, Tabaczka P, Husain M. Malignant lymphoma of small cleaved lymphocytes of the follicular mantle zone. Blood. 1982;59(2):317-22.
- 4. D. WEISENBURGER HK, and H. Rappaport. Mantle-Zone Lymphoma: A follicular variant of intermediate lymphocytic lymphoma. Cancer. 1982;49:1429-38.
- 5. Swerdlow SH, Campo E, Pileri SA, Harris NL, Stein H, Siebert R, et al. The 2016 revision of the World Health Organization classification of lymphoid neoplasms. Blood. 2016;127(20):2375-90.
- 6. Jares P, Colomer D, Campo E. Molecular pathogenesis of mantle cell lymphoma. J Clin Invest. 2012;122(10):3416-23.
- 7. Royo C, Navarro A, Clot G, Salaverria I, Gine E, Jares P, et al. Non-nodal type of mantle cell lymphoma is a specific biological and clinical subgroup of the disease. Leukemia. 2012;26(8):1895-8.
- 8. Nadeu F, Martin-Garcia D, Clot G, Diaz-Navarro A, Duran-Ferrer M, Navarro A, et al. Genomic and epigenomic insights into the origin, pathogenesis, and clinical behavior of mantle cell lymphoma subtypes. Blood. 2020;136(12):1419-32.
- 9. Santarius T, Shipley J, Brewer D, Stratton MR, Cooper CS. A census of amplified and overexpressed human cancer genes. Nat Rev Cancer. 2010;10(1):59-64.
- 10. Heike Lovec AG, Maria-Bettina Kowalski, and Tarik Moroy. CyclinDl/bcl-1cooperateswithmyc genes in the generation of B-cell lymphoma in transgenic mice. The EMBO journal. 1994;13(15):3487-95.
- 11. Neerav Mongaa JG, Joan Quigley, and et. al. Systematic literature review of the global burden of illness of mantle cell lymphoma. 36. 2020(5): 843–52.
- 12. Martin-Garcia D, Navarro A, Valdes-Mas R, Clot G, Gutierrez-Abril J, Prieto M, et al. CCND2 and CCND3 hijack immunoglobulin light-chain enhancers in cyclin D1(-) mantle cell lymphoma. Blood. 2019;133(9):940-51.
- 13. Veloza L, Ribera-Cortada I, Campo E. Mantle cell lymphoma pathology update in the 2016 WHO classification. Annals of Lymphoma. 2019;3:3-.
- 14. Bea S, Valdes-Mas R, Navarro A, Salaverria I, Martin-Garcia D, Jares P, et al. Landscape of somatic mutations and clonal evolution in mantle cell lymphoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2013;110(45):18250-5.
- 15. Dreyling M, Campo E, Hermine O, Jerkeman M, Le Gouill S, Rule S, et al. Newly diagnosed and relapsed mantle cell lymphoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(suppl_4):iv62-iv71.
- 16. Le Gouill S, Thieblemont C, Oberic L, Moreau A, Bouabdallah K, Dartigeas C, et al. Rituximab after Autologous Stem-Cell Transplantation in Mantle-Cell Lymphoma. N Engl J Med. 2017;377(13):1250-60.
- 17. Ruan J, Martin P, Shah B, Schuster SJ, Smith SM, Furman RR, et al. Lenalidomide plus Rituximab as Initial Treatment for Mantle-Cell Lymphoma. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(19):1835-44.
- 18. Romaguera JE, Medeiros LJ, Hagemeister FB, Fayad LE, Rodriguez MA, Pro B, et al. Frequency of gastrointestinal involvement and its clinical significance in mantle cell lymphoma. Cancer. 2003;97(3):586-91.
- 19. Gladden AB, Woolery R, Aggarwal P, Wasik MA, Diehl JA. Expression of constitutively nuclear cyclin D1 in murine lymphocytes induces B-cell lymphoma. Oncogene. 2006;25(7):998-1007.
- 20. Xose S. Puente PJ, and Elias Campo. Chronic lymphocytic leukemia and mantle cell lymphoma: crossroads of genetic and microenvironment interactions. Blood. 2018;131(21):2283-.
- 21. Jain AG, Chang CC, Ahmad S, Mori S. Leukemic Non-nodal Mantle Cell Lymphoma: Diagnosis and Treatment. Curr Treat Options Oncol. 2019;20(12):85.
- 22. Abrisqueta P, Scott DW, Slack GW, Steidl C, Mottok A, Gascoyne RD, et al. Observation as the initial management strategy in patients with mantle cell lymphoma. Ann Oncol. 2017;28(10):2489-95.
- 23. Jain P, Wang ML. Mantle cell lymphoma in 2022-A comprehensive update on molecular pathogenesis, risk stratification, clinical approach, and current and novel treatments. Am J Hematol. 2022;97(5):638-56.
- 24. Balsas P, Veloza L, Clot G, Sureda-Gomez M, Rodriguez ML, Masaoutis C, et al. SOX11, CD70, and Treg cells configure the tumor-immune microenvironment of aggressive mantle cell lymphoma. Blood. 2021;138(22):2202-15.
- 25. Vegliante MC, Palomero J, Perez-Galan P, Roue G, Castellano G, Navarro A, et al. SOX11 regulates PAX5 expression and blocks terminal B-cell differentiation in aggressive mantle cell lymphoma. Blood. 2013;121(12):2175-85.
- 26. A.L. Shaffer K-IL, Tracy C. Kuo, and et. al. Blimp-1 Orchestrates Plasma Cell Differentiation by Extinguishing the Mature B Cell Gene Expression Program. Immunity. 2002;17:51-62.
- 27. Ulf Klein YT, Gustavo A. Stolovitzky, and et. al. Transcriptional analysis of the B cell germinal center reaction. PNAS. 2003;100(5):2639-44.
- 28. Balsas P, Palomero J, Eguileor A, Rodriguez ML, Vegliante MC, Planas-Rigol E, et al. SOX11 promotes tumor protective microenvironment interactions through CXCR4 and FAK regulation in mantle cell lymphoma. Blood. 2017;130(4):501-13.
- 29. Shaffer AL, Rosenwald A, Staudt LM. Lymphoid malignancies: the dark side of B-cell differentiation. Nat Rev Immunol. 2002;2(12):920-32.
- 30. Nordstrom L, Sernbo S, Eden P, Gronbaek K, Kolstad A, Raty R, et al. SOX11 and TP53 add prognostic information to MIPI in a homogenously treated cohort of mantle cell lymphoma--a Nordic Lymphoma Group study. Br J Haematol. 2014;166(1):98-108.
- 31. E. Camacho LH, S. Hernandez, and et. al. ATM gene inactivation in mantle cell lymphoma mainly occurs by truncating mutations and missense mutations involving the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase domain and is associated with increasing numbers of chromosomal imbalances. Blood. 2002;99(1):238-44.

- 32. Kridel R, Meissner B, Rogic S, Boyle M, Telenius A, Woolcock B, et al. Whole transcriptome sequencing reveals recurrent NOTCH1 mutations in mantle cell lymphoma. Blood. 2012;119(9):1963-71.
- 33. Jain P, Kanagal-Shamanna R, Zhang S, Ahmed M, Ghorab A, Zhang L, et al. Long-term outcomes and mutation profiling of patients with mantle cell lymphoma (MCL) who discontinued ibrutinib. Br J Haematol. 2018;183(4):578-87.
- 34. Hansen MH, Cedile O, Blum MK, Hansen SV, Ebbesen LH, Bentzen HHN, et al. Molecular characterization of sorted malignant B cells from patients clinically identified with mantle cell lymphoma. Exp Hematol. 2020;84:7-18 e2.
- 35. Miklos D, Cutler CS, Arora M, Waller EK, Jagasia M, Pusic I, et al. Ibrutinib for chronic graft-versus-host disease after failure of prior therapy. Blood. 2017;130(21):2243-50.
- 36. S.Rule MD, A.Goy, et. al. Ibrutinib for the treatment of relapsed/refractory mantle cell lymphoma: extended 3.5-year follow up from a pooled analysis. haematologica 2019.
- 37. Zain R, Vihinen M. Structure-Function Relationships of Covalent and Non-Covalent BTK Inhibitors. Front Immunol. 2021;12:694853.
- 38. Wang E, Mi X, Thompson MC, Montoya S, Notti RQ, Afaghani J, et al. Mechanisms of Resistance to Noncovalent Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase Inhibitors. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(8):735-43.
- 39. Byrd JC, Hillmen P, Ghia P, Kater AP, Chanan-Khan AAA, Furman RR, et al. First results of a head-to-head trial of acalabrutinib versus ibrutinib in previously treated chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2021;39(15_suppl):7500-.
- 40. Nakhoda S, Vistarop A, Wang YL. Resistance to Bruton tyrosine kinase inhibition in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia and non-Hodgkin lymphoma. Br J Haematol. 2023;200(2):137-49.
- 41. Agarwal R, Chan YC, Tam CS, Hunter T, Vassiliadis D, Teh CE, et al. Dynamic molecular monitoring reveals that SWI-SNF mutations mediate resistance to ibrutinib plus venetoclax in mantle cell lymphoma. Nat Med. 2019;25(1):119-29.
- 42. Ferrero S, Rossi D, Rinaldi A, Bruscaggin A, Spina V, Eskelund CW, et al. KMT2D mutations and TP53 disruptions are poor prognostic biomarkers in mantle cell lymphoma receiving high-dose therapy: a FIL study. Haematologica. 2020;105(6):1604-12.
- 43. Eskelund CW, Dahl C, Hansen JW, Westman M, Kolstad A, Pedersen LB, et al. TP53 mutations identify younger mantle cell lymphoma patients who do not benefit from intensive chemoimmunotherapy. Blood. 2017;130(17):1903-10.
- 44. T. Eyre HSW, S.yengar, and et. al. Efficacy of venetoclax monotherapy in patients with relapsed, refractory mantle cell lymphoma after Bruton tyrosine kinase inhibitor therapy. haematologica 2019;104e: 68.
- 45. Zhao S, Kanagal-Shamanna R, Navsaria L, Ok CY, Zhang S, Nomie K, et al. Efficacy of venetoclax in high risk relapsed mantle cell lymphoma (MCL) outcomes and mutation profile from venetoclax resistant MCL patients. Am J Hematol. 2020;95(6):623-9.
- 46. P. Hillmen AR, K. Brock, et. al. Ibrutinib Plus Venetoclax in Relapsed/Refractory Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia: The CLARITY Study. journal of clinical oncology. 2019;37:2722-30.
- 47. Manches O, Lui G, Chaperot L, Gressin R, Molens JP, Jacob MC, et al. In vitro mechanisms of action of rituximab on primary non-Hodgkin lymphomas. Blood. 2003;101(3):949-54.

- 48. van Meerten T, van Rijn RS, Hol S, Hagenbeek A, Ebeling SB. Complement-induced cell death by rituximab depends on CD20 expression level and acts complementary to antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12(13):4027-35.
- 49. Gul N, van Egmond M. Antibody-Dependent Phagocytosis of Tumor Cells by Macrophages: A Potent Effector Mechanism of Monoclonal Antibody Therapy of Cancer. Cancer Res. 2015;75(23):5008-13.
- 50. Albertsson-Lindblad A, Freiburghaus C, Jerkeman M, Ek S. Ibrutinib inhibits antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity induced by rituximab or obinutuzumab in MCL cell lines, not overcome by addition of lenalidomide. Exp Hematol Oncol. 2019;8:16.
- 51. Wu L, Adams M, Carter T, Chen R, Muller G, Stirling D, et al. lenalidomide enhances natural killer cell and monocyte-mediated antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity of rituximab-treated CD20+ tumor cells. Clin Cancer Res. 2008;14(14):4650-7.
- 52. Persky ME, Murphy KM, Farrar JD. IL-12, but not IFN-alpha, promotes STAT4 activation and Th1 development in murine CD4+ T cells expressing a chimeric murine/human Stat2 gene. J Immunol. 2005;174(1):294-301.
- 53. Wang M, Fayad L, Wagner-Bartak N, Zhang L, Hagemeister F, Neelapu SS, et al. Lenalidomide in combination with rituximab for patients with relapsed or refractory mantle-cell lymphoma: a phase 1/2 clinical trial. Lancet Oncol. 2012;13(7):716-23.
- 54. F. Morschhauser; L. Nastoupil MPF, and et. al. Six-Year Results From RELEVANCE: clinical trial updates abstract Lenalidomide Plus Rituximab (R2) Versus Rituximab-Chemotherapy Followed by Rituximab Maintenance in Untreated Advanced Follicular Lymphoma. journal of clinical oncology. 2022;40(28):3239-47.
- 55. Qi J, Singh S, Hua WK, Cai Q, Chao SW, Li L, et al. HDAC8 Inhibition Specifically Targets Inv(16) Acute Myeloid Leukemic Stem Cells by Restoring p53 Acetylation. Cell Stem Cell. 2015;17(5):597-610.
- 56. Sam Thiagalingam K-HC, Hyunjoo Lee, et. al. Histone Deacetylases: Unique players in shaping the epigenetic histone code. Acad Sci. 2003;983:84-100.
- 57. Seto E, Yoshida M. Erasers of histone acetylation: the histone deacetylase enzymes. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. 2014;6(4):a018713.
- 58. Tang J, Yan H, Zhuang S. Histone deacetylases as targets for treatment of multiple diseases. Clin Sci (Lond). 2013;124(11):651-62.
- 59. Saha A, Pandian GN, Sato S, Taniguchi J, Hashiya K, Bando T, et al. Synthesis and biological evaluation of a targeted DNA-binding transcriptional activator with HDAC8 inhibitory activity. Bioorg Med Chem. 2013;21(14):4201-9.
- 60. Chen IC, Sethy B, Liou JP. Recent Update of HDAC Inhibitors in Lymphoma. Front Cell Dev Biol. 2020;8:576391.
- 61. Zhu S, Denman CJ, Cobanoglu ZS, Kiany S, Lau CC, Gottschalk SM, et al. The narrowspectrum HDAC inhibitor entinostat enhances NKG2D expression without NK cell toxicity, leading to enhanced recognition of cancer cells. Pharm Res. 2015;32(3):779-92.
- 62. Shimizu R, Kikuchi J, Wada T, Ozawa K, Kano Y, Furukawa Y. HDAC inhibitors augment cytotoxic activity of rituximab by upregulating CD20 expression on lymphoma cells. Leukemia. 2010;24(10):1760-8.
- 63. Michael Finnin JD, Alona Cohen, et. al. Structures of a histone deacetylase homologue bound to the TSA and SAHA inhibitors. Nature. 1999;401:188-93.

- 64. Somoza JR, Skene RJ, Katz BA, Mol C, Ho JD, Jennings AJ, et al. Structural snapshots of human HDAC8 provide insights into the class I histone deacetylases. Structure. 2004;12(7):1325-34.
- 65. Yu X, Li H, Zhu M, Hu P, Liu X, Qing Y, et al. Involvement of p53 Acetylation in Growth Suppression of Cutaneous T-Cell Lymphomas Induced by HDAC Inhibition. J Invest Dermatol. 2020;140(10):2009-22 e4.
- 66. Bi L, Ren Y, Feng M, Meng P, Wang Q, Chen W, et al. HDAC11 Regulates Glycolysis through the LKB1/AMPK Signaling Pathway to Maintain Hepatocellular Carcinoma Stemness. Cancer Res. 2021;81(8):2015-28.
- 67. Reichert N, Choukrallah MA, Matthias P. Multiple roles of class I HDACs in proliferation, differentiation, and development. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2012;69(13):2173-87.
- 68. Grausenburger R, Bilic I, Boucheron N, Zupkovitz G, El-Housseiny L, Tschismarov R, et al. Conditional deletion of histone deacetylase 1 in T cells leads to enhanced airway inflammation and increased Th2 cytokine production. J Immunol. 2010;185(6):3489-97.
- 69. Boucheron N, Tschismarov R, Goeschl L, Moser MA, Lagger S, Sakaguchi S, et al. CD4+ T cell lineage integrity is controlled by the histone deacetylases HDAC1 and HDAC2. Nat Immunol. 2014;15(5):439-48.
- 70. Ellmeier W. Molecular control of CD4+ T cell lineage plasticity and integrity. Int Immunopharmacol. 2015;28(2):813-7.
- 71. Watters JM, Wright G, Smith MA, Shah B, Wright KL. Histone deacetylase 8 inhibition suppresses mantle cell lymphoma viability while preserving natural killer cell function. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2021;534:773-9.
- 72. Marquard L, Gjerdrum LM, Christensen IJ, Jensen PB, Sehested M, Ralfkiaer E. Prognostic significance of the therapeutic targets histone deacetylase 1, 2, 6 and acetylated histone H4 in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. Histopathology. 2008;53(3):267-77.
- 73. Miller KM, Tjeertes JV, Coates J, Legube G, Polo SE, Britton S, et al. Human HDAC1 and HDAC2 function in the DNA-damage response to promote DNA nonhomologous end-joining. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2010;17(9):1144-51.
- 74. Santoro F, Botrugno OA, Dal Zuffo R, Pallavicini I, Matthews GM, Cluse L, et al. A dual role for Hdac1: oncosuppressor in tumorigenesis, oncogene in tumor maintenance. Blood. 2013;121(17):3459-68.
- 75. O. Witt HED, M. Lodrini, and I. Oehme. Targeting Histone Deacetylases in Neuroblastoma. current pharma design. 2009;15(4):436-47.
- 76. Zhang R, Shen M, Wu C, Chen Y, Lu J, Li J, et al. HDAC8-dependent deacetylation of PKM2 directs nuclear localization and glycolysis to promote proliferation in hepatocellular carcinoma. Cell Death Dis. 2020;11(12):1036.
- 77. Lee H, Rezai-Zadeh N, Seto E. Negative regulation of histone deacetylase 8 activity by cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase A. Mol Cell Biol. 2004;24(2):765-73.
- 78. Welker Leng KR, Castaneda CA, Decroos C, Islam B, Haider SM, Christianson DW, et al. Phosphorylation of Histone Deacetylase 8: Structural and Mechanistic Analysis of the Phosphomimetic S39E Mutant. Biochemistry. 2019;58(45):4480-93.
- 79. J. E. Lopez SEH, J. D. Majmudar. HDAC8 substrates identified by genetically encoded active site photocrosslinking. J am Chem soc. 2017;139:16222-7.

- 80. Alam N, Zimmerman L, Wolfson NA, Joseph CG, Fierke CA, Schueler-Furman O. Structure-Based Identification of HDAC8 Non-histone Substrates. Structure. 2016;24(3):458-68.
- 81. Olson DE, Udeshi ND, Wolfson NA, Pitcairn CA, Sullivan ED, Jaffe JD, et al. An unbiased approach to identify endogenous substrates of "histone" deacetylase 8. ACS Chem Biol. 2014;9(10):2210-6.
- 82. Vega RB, Matsuda K, Oh J, Barbosa AC, Yang X, Meadows E, et al. Histone deacetylase 4 controls chondrocyte hypertrophy during skeletogenesis. Cell. 2004;119(4):555-66.
- 83. Cao C, Vasilatos SN, Bhargava R, Fine JL, Oesterreich S, Davidson NE, et al. Functional interaction of histone deacetylase 5 (HDAC5) and lysine-specific demethylase 1 (LSD1) promotes breast cancer progression. Oncogene. 2017;36(1):133-45.
- 84. E. Salgado XB, A. Feng, and et. al. Overexpression of HDAC9 promotes invasion and angiogenesis of triple negative breast cancer by regulating microRN-206. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2019;503(2):1087-91.
- 85. Guo K, Ma Z, Zhang Y, Han L, Shao C, Feng Y, et al. HDAC7 promotes NSCLC proliferation and metastasis via stabilization by deubiquitinase USP10 and activation of beta-catenin-FGF18 pathway. J Exp Clin Cancer Res. 2022;41(1):91.
- 86. Lee YS, Lim KH, Guo X, Kawaguchi Y, Gao Y, Barrientos T, et al. The cytoplasmic deacetylase HDAC6 is required for efficient oncogenic tumorigenesis. Cancer Res. 2008;68(18):7561-9.
- 87. Maharaj K, Powers JJ, Mediavilla-Varela M, Achille A, Gamal W, Quayle S, et al. HDAC6 Inhibition Alleviates CLL-Induced T-Cell Dysfunction and Enhances Immune Checkpoint Blockade Efficacy in the Emu-TCL1 Model. Front Immunol. 2020;11:590072.
- 88. Szenes E, Harzschel A, Decker S, Tissino E, Pischeli J, Gutjahr JC, et al. TCL1 transgenic mice as a model for CD49d-high chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Leukemia. 2020;34(9):2498-502.
- 89. Banik D, Noonepalle S, Hadley M, Palmer E, Gracia-Hernandez M, Zevallos-Delgado C, et al. HDAC6 Plays a Noncanonical Role in the Regulation of Antitumor Immune Responses, Dissemination, and Invasiveness of Breast Cancer. Cancer Research. 2020;80(17):3649-62.
- 90. Li Y, Zhang X, Zhu S, Dejene EA, Peng W, Sepulveda A, et al. HDAC10 Regulates Cancer Stem-Like Cell Properties in KRAS-Driven Lung Adenocarcinoma. Cancer Res. 2020;80(16):3265-78.
- 91. L. Yue VS, N. Horvat, and et. al. HDAC11 deficiency disrupts oncogene-induced hematopoiesis in myeloproliferative neoplasms. Blood. 2020;135:191-207.
- 92. Zhang C, Richon V, Ni X, Talpur R, Duvic M. Selective induction of apoptosis by histone deacetylase inhibitor SAHA in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma cells: relevance to mechanism of therapeutic action. J Invest Dermatol. 2005;125(5):1045-52.
- 93. Apuri S, Sokol L. An overview of investigational Histone deacetylase inhibitors (HDACis) for the treatment of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2016;25(6):687-96.
- 94. Nishioka C, Ikezoe T, Yang J, Komatsu N, Bandobashi K, Taniguchi A, et al. Histone deacetylase inhibitors induce growth arrest and apoptosis of HTLV-1-infected T-cells via blockade of signaling by nuclear factor kappaB. Leuk Res. 2008;32(2):287-96.

- 95. Duvic M, Talpur R, Ni X, Zhang C, Hazarika P, Kelly C, et al. Phase 2 trial of oral vorinostat (suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid, SAHA) for refractory cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL). Blood. 2007;109(1):31-9.
- 96. Mann BS, Johnson JR, Cohen MH, Justice R, Pazdur R. FDA approval summary: vorinostat for treatment of advanced primary cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. Oncologist. 2007;12(10):1247-52.
- 97. Olsen EA, Kim YH, Kuzel TM, Pacheco TR, Foss FM, Parker S, et al. Phase IIb multicenter trial of vorinostat in patients with persistent, progressive, or treatment refractory cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(21):3109-15.
- 98. Lee HZ, Kwitkowski VE, Del Valle PL, Ricci MS, Saber H, Habtemariam BA, et al. FDA Approval: Belinostat for the Treatment of Patients with Relapsed or Refractory Peripheral T-cell Lymphoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2015;21(12):2666-70.
- 99. Whittaker SJ, Demierre MF, Kim EJ, Rook AH, Lerner A, Duvic M, et al. Final results from a multicenter, international, pivotal study of romidepsin in refractory cutaneous T-cell lymphoma. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(29):4485-91.
- 100. Hrgovic I, Doll M, Kleemann J, Wang XF, Zoeller N, Pinter A, et al. The histone deacetylase inhibitor trichostatin a decreases lymphangiogenesis by inducing apoptosis and cell cycle arrest via p21-dependent pathways. BMC Cancer. 2016;16(1):763.
- 101. Sakajiri S, Kumagai T, Kawamata N, Saitoh T, Said JW, Koeffler HP. Histone deacetylase inhibitors profoundly decrease proliferation of human lymphoid cancer cell lines. Exp Hematol. 2005;33(1):53-61.
- 102. Chun P. Histone deacetylase inhibitors in hematological malignancies and solid tumors. Arch Pharm Res. 2015;38(6):933-49.
- 103. Minucci S, Pelicci PG. Histone deacetylase inhibitors and the promise of epigenetic (and more) treatments for cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2006;6(1):38-51.
- 104. Watanabe T. Investigational histone deacetylase inhibitors for non-Hodgkin lympomas. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2010;19(9):1113-27.
- 105. Lulu Ni LW, Chal Yao, et. al. The histone deacetylase inhibitor valproic acid inhibits NKG2D expression in natural killer cells through suppression of STAT3 and HDAC3. Sci Rep. 2017:1-9.
- 106. L.E. Rossi DEA, R.G. Spallanzani, et. al. Histone deacetylase inhibitors impair NK cell viability and effector functions through inhibition of activation and receptor expression. J Leuk Bio. 2012;91:321-31.
- Balasubramanian S, Ramos J, Luo W, Sirisawad M, Verner E, Buggy JJ. A novel histone deacetylase 8 (HDAC8)-specific inhibitor PCI-34051 induces apoptosis in T-cell lymphomas. Leukemia. 2008;22(5):1026-34.
- 108. Joseph J. Buggey MLS, Polly MAK, et. al. Cloning and characterization of a novel human histone deacetylase, HDAC8. Biochem J. 2000;350:199-205.
- 109. Ilse Van den Wyngaert WdV, Andreas Kremer, et. al. . Cloning and characterization of human histone deacetylase 8. FEBS. 2000;478:77-32.
- 110. Wilmott JS, Colebatch AJ, Kakavand H, Shang P, Carlino MS, Thompson JF, et al. Expression of the class 1 histone deacetylases HDAC8 and 3 are associated with improved survival of patients with metastatic melanoma. Mod Pathol. 2015;28(7):884-94.
- 111. Emmons MF, Faiao-Flores F, Sharma R, Thapa R, Messina JL, Becker JC, et al. HDAC8 Regulates a Stress Response Pathway in Melanoma to Mediate Escape from BRAF Inhibitor Therapy. Cancer Res. 2019;79(11):2947-61.

- 112. D. Waltregny LdL, W. Gleinisson, and et. al. Expression of Histone Deacetylase 8, a Class I Histone Deacetylase, Is Restricted to Cells Showing Smooth Muscle Differentiation in Normal Human Tissues. jou of path. 2004;165:553-64.
- 113. Tsai SC, Seto E. Regulation of histone deacetylase 2 by protein kinase CK2. J Biol Chem. 2002;277(35):31826-33.
- 114. Pflum MK, Tong JK, Lane WS, Schreiber SL. Histone deacetylase 1 phosphorylation promotes enzymatic activity and complex formation. J Biol Chem. 2001;276(50):47733-41.
- 115. Heehyoung Lee NR-Z, and Edward Seto. Negative regulation of histone deacetylase 8 activity by cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase A. mol Cell 2004;24(4):765-73.
- 116. Li J, Chen S, Cleary RA, Wang R, Gannon OJ, Seto E, et al. Histone deacetylase 8 regulates cortactin deacetylation and contraction in smooth muscle tissues. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2014;307(3):C288-95.
- 117. Wilson BJ, Tremblay AM, Deblois G, Sylvain-Drolet G, Giguere V. An acetylation switch modulates the transcriptional activity of estrogen-related receptor alpha. Mol Endocrinol. 2010;24(7):1349-58.
- 118. Rettig I, Koeneke E, Trippel F, Mueller WC, Burhenne J, Kopp-Schneider A, et al. Selective inhibition of HDAC8 decreases neuroblastoma growth in vitro and in vivo and enhances retinoic acid-mediated differentiation. Cell Death Dis. 2015;6:e1657.
- 119. Kaiser FJ, Ansari M, Braunholz D, Concepcion Gil-Rodriguez M, Decroos C, Wilde JJ, et al. Loss-of-function HDAC8 mutations cause a phenotypic spectrum of Cornelia de Lange syndrome-like features, ocular hypertelorism, large fontanelle and X-linked inheritance. Hum Mol Genet. 2014;23(11):2888-900.
- 120. Deardorff MA, Bando M, Nakato R, Watrin E, Itoh T, Minamino M, et al. HDAC8 mutations in Cornelia de Lange syndrome affect the cohesin acetylation cycle. Nature. 2012;489(7415):313-7.
- 121. Decroos C, Bowman CM, Moser JA, Christianson KE, Deardorff MA, Christianson DW. Compromised structure and function of HDAC8 mutants identified in Cornelia de Lange Syndrome spectrum disorders. ACS Chem Biol. 2014;9(9):2157-64.
- 122. Decroos C, Christianson NH, Gullett LE, Bowman CM, Christianson KE, Deardorff MA, et al. Biochemical and structural characterization of HDAC8 mutants associated with Cornelia de Lange syndrome spectrum disorders. Biochemistry. 2015;54(42):6501-13.
- 123. Haberland M, Mokalled MH, Montgomery RL, Olson EN. Epigenetic control of skull morphogenesis by histone deacetylase 8. Genes Dev. 2009;23(14):1625-30.
- 124. Chen J, Cao L, Ma J, Yue C, Zhu D, An R, et al. HDAC8 Promotes Liver Metastasis of Colorectal Cancer via Inhibition of IRF1 and Upregulation of SUCNR1. Oxid Med Cell Longev. 2022;2022:2815187.
- 125. Oehme I, Deubzer HE, Wegener D, Pickert D, Linke JP, Hero B, et al. Histone deacetylase 8 in neuroblastoma tumorigenesis. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(1):91-9.
- 126. Ina Oehme HED, Marco Lordrini, et. al. Targeting of HDAC8 and investigational inhibitors in neuroblastoma. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2009;18(11):1605-17.
- 127. Gao SM, Chen CQ, Wang LY, Hong LL, Wu JB, Dong PH, et al. Histone deacetylases inhibitor sodium butyrate inhibits JAK2/STAT signaling through upregulation of SOCS1 and SOCS3 mediated by HDAC8 inhibition in myeloproliferative neoplasms. Exp Hematol. 2013;41(3):261-70 e4.

- 128. An P, Chen F, Li Z, Ling Y, Peng Y, Zhang H, et al. HDAC8 promotes the dissemination of breast cancer cells via AKT/GSK-3beta/Snail signals. Oncogene. 2020;39(26):4956-69.
- 129. Marek M, Shaik TB, Heimburg T, Chakrabarti A, Lancelot J, Ramos-Morales E, et al. Characterization of Histone Deacetylase 8 (HDAC8) Selective Inhibition Reveals Specific Active Site Structural and Functional Determinants. J Med Chem. 2018;61(22):10000-16.
- 130. Scholz C, Weinert BT, Wagner SA, Beli P, Miyake Y, Qi J, et al. Acetylation site specificities of lysine deacetylase inhibitors in human cells. Nat Biotechnol. 2015;33(4):415-23.
- Gao J, Siddoway B, Huang Q, Xia H. Inactivation of CREB mediated gene transcription by HDAC8 bound protein phosphatase. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2009;379(1):1-5.
- 132. C. Choudhary CK, F. Gnad, and et. al. Lysine Acetylation Targets Protein Complexes and Co-Regulates Major Cellular Functions. Sci. 2009;325:834-40.
- 133. Q. Wang YZ, C.Yang, and et. al. Regulation of cellular metabolism by protein lysine acetylation. Sci. 2010;327:1000-4.
- 134. Dasgupta T, Antony J, Braithwaite AW, Horsfield JA. HDAC8 Inhibition Blocks SMC3 Deacetylation and Delays Cell Cycle Progression without Affecting Cohesin-dependent Transcription in MCF7 Cancer Cells. J Biol Chem. 2016;291(24):12761-70.
- 135. Abel AM, Yang C, Thakar MS, Malarkannan S. Natural Killer Cells: Development, Maturation, and Clinical Utilization. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1869.
- 136. Eckschlager T, Plch J, Stiborova M, Hrabeta J. Histone Deacetylase Inhibitors as Anticancer Drugs. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(7).
- 137. Kim S, Poursine-Laurent J, Truscott SM, Lybarger L, Song YJ, Yang L, et al. Licensing of natural killer cells by host major histocompatibility complex class I molecules. Nature. 2005;436(7051):709-13.
- Saba NS, Liu D, Herman SE, Underbayev C, Tian X, Behrend D, et al. Pathogenic role of B-cell receptor signaling and canonical NF-kappaB activation in mantle cell lymphoma. Blood. 2016;128(1):82-92.
- 139. Campbell JJ, Qin S, Unutmaz D, Soler D, Murphy KE, Hodge MR, et al. Unique subpopulations of CD56+ NK and NK-T peripheral blood lymphocytes identified by chemokine receptor expression repertoire. J Immunol. 2001;166(11):6477-82.
- 140. M. Cooper TF, and M. Caligiuri. The biology of human natural killer-cell subsets. Trends in Immun. 2001;22(11):633-40.
- Kamiya T, Seow SV, Wong D, Robinson M, Campana D. Blocking expression of inhibitory receptor NKG2A overcomes tumor resistance to NK cells. J Clin Invest. 2019;129(5):2094-106.
- 142. C. Sutherland NC, and D. Cosman. The UL16-binding proteins, a novel family of MHC class I-related ligands for NKG2D, activate natural killer cell functions. immunological reviews. 2001;181:185-92.
- 143. D. Cosman JM, C. Sutherland, et. al. ULBPs, Novel MHC Class I–Related Molecules, Bind to CMV Glycoprotein UL16 and Stimulate NK Cytotoxicity through the NKG2D Receptor. Cell Press. 2001;14:123-33.

- 144. Steinle A, Li P, Morris DL, Groh V, Lanier LL, Strong RK, et al. Interactions of human NKG2D with its ligands MICA, MICB, and homologs of the mouse RAE-1 protein family. Immunogenetics. 2001;53(4):279-87.
- 145. V. Groh AS, S. Bauer. Recognition of Stress-Induced MHC Molecules by Intestinal Epithelial gammadelta T Cells. Sci. 1998;279:1737-40.
- 146. L. Olcese AC, G. Semenzato, et. al. Human killer cell activatory receptors for MHC class I molecules are included in a multimeric complex expressed by natural killer cells. J Immunol.158:5083-6.
- 147. L. Lanier BC, J. Wu, et. al. Immunoreceptor DAP12 bearing a tyrosine-based activation motif is involved in activating NK cells. Nature. 1998;391:703-7.
- 148. Y. Yokota AM, S. Mori, et. al. Development of peripheral lymphoid organs and natural killer cells depends on the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. Nature. 1999;397:702-6.
- 149. Ikawa T, Fujimoto S, Kawamoto H, Katsura Y, Yokota Y. Commitment to natural killer cells requires the helix-loop-helix inhibitor Id2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(9):5164-9.
- 150. Gotthardt D, Sexl V. STATs in NK-Cells: The Good, the Bad, and the Ugly. Front Immunol. 2016;7:694.
- 151. Kim S, Iizuka K, Aguila HL, Weissman IL, Yokoyama WM. In vivo natural killer cell activities revealed by natural killer cell-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000;97(6):2731-6.
- 152. Imai K, Matsuyama S, Miyake S, Suga K, Nakachi K. Natural cytotoxic activity of peripheral-blood lymphocytes and cancer incidence: an 11-year follow-up study of a general population. The Lancet. 2000;356(9244):1795-9.
- 153. Mamessier E, Sylvain A, Thibult ML, Houvenaeghel G, Jacquemier J, Castellano R, et al. Human breast cancer cells enhance self tolerance by promoting evasion from NK cell antitumor immunity. J Clin Invest. 2011;121(9):3609-22.
- 154. Russick J, Joubert PE, Gillard-Bocquet M, Torset C, Meylan M, Petitprez F, et al. Natural killer cells in the human lung tumor microenvironment display immune inhibitory functions. J Immunother Cancer. 2020;8(2).
- 155. Plonquet A, Haioun C, Jais JP, Debard AL, Salles G, Bene MC, et al. Peripheral blood natural killer cell count is associated with clinical outcome in patients with aaIPI 2-3 diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Ann Oncol. 2007;18(7):1209-15.
- 156. Klanova M, Oestergaard MZ, Trneny M, Hiddemann W, Marcus R, Sehn LH, et al. Prognostic Impact of Natural Killer Cell Count in Follicular Lymphoma and Diffuse Large B-cell Lymphoma Patients Treated with Immunochemotherapy. Clin Cancer Res. 2019;25(15):4634-43.
- 157. Dosani T, Carlsten M, Maric I, Landgren O. The cellular immune system in myelomagenesis: NK cells and T cells in the development of myeloma [corrected] and their uses in immunotherapies. Blood Cancer J. 2015;5:e306.
- 158. Ortaldo RHaJ. Natural killer cells: Their role in defenses against disease. Sci. 1981;214:24-30.
- 159. Romee R, Schneider SE, Leong JW, Chase JM, Keppel CR, Sullivan RP, et al. Cytokine activation induces human memory-like NK cells. Blood. 2012;120(24):4751-60.
- 160. Pahl JHW, Koch J, Gotz JJ, Arnold A, Reusch U, Gantke T, et al. CD16A Activation of NK Cells Promotes NK Cell Proliferation and Memory-Like Cytotoxicity against Cancer Cells. Cancer Immunol Res. 2018;6(5):517-27.

- 161. O'Sullivan TE, Sun JC, Lanier LL. Natural Killer Cell Memory. Immunity. 2015;43(4):634-45.
- 162. Park SY, Kim JS. A short guide to histone deacetylases including recent progress on class II enzymes. Exp Mol Med. 2020;52(2):204-12.
- Smith MA, Maurin M, Cho HI, Becknell B, Freud AG, Yu J, et al. PRDM1/Blimp-1 controls effector cytokine production in human NK cells. J Immunol. 2010;185(10):6058-67.
- 164. Alexander LMM, Watters J, Reusch JA, Maurin M, Nepon-Sixt BS, Vrzalikova K, et al. Selective expression of the transcription elongation factor ELL3 in B cells prior to ELL2 drives proliferation and survival. Mol Immunol. 2017;91:8-16.
- 165. Pende D, Falco M, Vitale M, Cantoni C, Vitale C, Munari E, et al. Killer Ig-Like Receptors (KIRs): Their Role in NK Cell Modulation and Developments Leading to Their Clinical Exploitation. Front Immunol. 2019;10:1179.
- 166. Skov S, Pedersen MT, Andresen L, Straten PT, Woetmann A, Odum N. Cancer cells become susceptible to natural killer cell killing after exposure to histone deacetylase inhibitors due to glycogen synthase kinase-3-dependent expression of MHC class I-related chain A and B. Cancer Res. 2005;65(23):11136-45.
- 167. Kelly-Sell MJ, Kim YH, Straus S, Benoit B, Harrison C, Sutherland K, et al. The histone deacetylase inhibitor, romidepsin, suppresses cellular immune functions of cutaneous T-cell lymphoma patients. Am J Hematol. 2012;87(4):354-60.
- 168. Adam C, King S, Allgeier T, Braumuller H, Luking C, Mysliwietz J, et al. DC-NK cell cross talk as a novel CD4+ T-cell-independent pathway for antitumor CTL induction. Blood. 2005;106(1):338-44.
- 169. Morandi B, Bougras G, Muller WA, Ferlazzo G, Münz C. NK cells of human secondary lymphoid tissues enhance T cell polarizationvia IFN-γ secretion. European Journal of Immunology. 2006;36(9):2394-400.
- 170. Romee R, Rosario M, Berrien-Elliott MM, Wagner JA, Jewell BA, Schappe T, et al. Cytokine-induced memory-like natural killer cells exhibit enhanced responses against myeloid leukemia. Sci Transl Med. 2016;8(357):357ra123.
- 171. de Andrade LF, Smyth MJ, Martinet L. DNAM-1 control of natural killer cells functions through nectin and nectin-like proteins. Immunol Cell Biol. 2014;92(3):237-44.
- 172. Ramos FJ, Puisac B, Baquero-Montoya C, Gil-Rodriguez MC, Bueno I, Deardorff MA, et al. Clinical utility gene card for: Cornelia de Lange syndrome. Eur J Hum Genet. 2015;23(10).
- 173. Rettig I, Koeneke E, Trippel F, Mueller WC, Burhenne J, Kopp-Schneider A, et al. Selective inhibition of HDAC8 decreases neuroblastoma growth in vitro and in vivo and enhances retinoic acid-mediated differentiation. Cell Death & Disease. 2015;6(2):e1657e.
- 174. Hsieh CL, Ma HP, Su CM, Chang YJ, Hung WY, Ho YS, et al. Alterations in histone deacetylase 8 lead to cell migration and poor prognosis in breast cancer. Life Sci. 2016;151:7-14.
- 175. Schafer C, Goder A, Beyer M, Kiweler N, Mahendrarajah N, Rauch A, et al. Class I histone deacetylases regulate p53/NF-kappaB crosstalk in cancer cells. Cell Signal. 2017;29:218-25.

- 176. Ito A, Kawaguchi Y, Lai CH, Kovacs JJ, Higashimoto Y, Appella E, et al. MDM2-HDAC1-mediated deacetylation of p53 is required for its degradation. EMBO J. 2002;21(22):6236-45.
- 177. Queiros AC, Beekman R, Vilarrasa-Blasi R, Duran-Ferrer M, Clot G, Merkel A, et al. Decoding the DNA Methylome of Mantle Cell Lymphoma in the Light of the Entire B Cell Lineage. Cancer Cell. 2016;30(5):806-21.
- 178. Murray F, Insel PA. Targeting cAMP in chronic lymphocytic leukemia: a pathwaydependent approach for the treatment of leukemia and lymphoma. Expert Opin Ther Targets. 2013;17(8):937-49.
- 179. Hofer. Interactions Between Calcium and cAMP Signaling. Current med chem. 2012;19:5768-73.
- 180. Lizhen Yan VH, Jason Hofer, and Paul Insel. B-adrenergic receptor/cAMP-mediated signaling and apoptosis of S49 lymphoma cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2000;279:C1665-C74.
- 181. P. A. Insel AW, L. Zhang, and et. al. Cyclic AMP/PKA-Promoted Apoptosis: Insights from studies of S49 lypmphoma cells. 2014.

APPENDICES

.

Appendix I Rights and Permission for Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications

Watters et al. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 534 (2021);773-779 (DOI

10.1016/j.bbrc.2020.11.001)

Journal Author Rights Please note that, as the author of this Elsevier article, you retain the right to include it in a thesis or dissertation, provided it is not published commercially. Permission is not required, but please ensure that you reference the journal as the original source. For more information on this and on your other retained rights, please	Histone deacetylase 8 inhibition suppress function Author: January M. Watters, Gabriela Wright, Matthew A. Publication: Biochemical and Biophysical Research Com Publisher: Elsevier Date: 1 January 2021 © 2020 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.	es mantle cell lymphoma viabilit .Smith,Bijal Shah,Kenneth L. Wright munications	ity wh	ile preser	ving natur	ral killer cell
visit: https://www.elsevier.com/about/our-business/policies/copyright#Author-rights BACK CLOSE WINDOW	Journal Author Rights Please note that, as the author of this Elsevier article, you retain the right to not required, but please ensure that you reference the journal as the origin visit: https://www.elsevier.com/about/our-business/policies/copyright#Auth BACK	include it in a thesis or dissertation, provid al source. For more information on this and or-rights	ded it is id on yo	not publish ur other reta	ed commercia ained rights, p	ally. Permission is olease CLOSE WINDOW